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PROCEEDTINGS

CHAIR MITCHELL: Let's go back on the
record. Public Staff, call your witnesses.

MS. FENNELL: Okay. We have one
housekeeping matter to begin. Public Staff Witness
Woolridge, the only time we had on cross was Nucor and
Nucor has decided not to cross. So we would like to
waive the appearance of our witness Woolridge.

CHAIR MITCHELL: Okay. And I'll entertain a
motion to move his testimony in.

MS. FENNELL: Yes. We'll do all the
testimony of the witnesses that were waived at the end,
if that's okay --

CHAIR MITCHELL: Okay.

MS. FENNELL: -- or we can do that now.
Okay .

CHAIR MITCHELL: Thanks, Ms. Fennell.

MS. FENNELL: All right. We call our
witnesses Johnson and McLawhorn as a panel.

CHAIR MITCHELL: Let's get y'all sworn in,
please.

SONJA R. JOHNSON and JAMES S. McLAWHORN,
having first been duly sworn, were examined

and testified as follows:
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MS. HOLT: And if there's no objection,

Chair Mitchell, I'd like to move in the direct

testimony of Sonja Johnson first.

CHAIR MITCHELL: Hearing no objection, the
motion will be allowed.
DIRECT EXAMINATION BY MS. HOLT:

Q. Ms. Johnson, please state your name, business
address and position for the record.

A. (By Ms. Johnson) My name is Sonja R. Johnson. My
business address is 430 North Salisbury Street, and my
position is Public Staff Accountant.

Q. Thank you. And did you prepare and caused to be
filed in this docket on September 23rd, 2019, testimony in
question and answer form consisting of 31 pages, one
appendix and one exhibit?

A. I did.

Q. Do you have any additions or corrections to make
to that testimony?

A. I do not.

Q. If you were asked the same questions today, would
your answers be the same?

A. Yes.

MS. HOLT: Chair Mitchell, I request that

the testimony of Ms. Johnson, consisting of 31 pages,

(919) 556-3961
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be copied into the record as if given orally from the
stand and that her appendix and exhibit be identified
as premarked.
CHAIR MITCHELL: Motion is allowed.
(Johnson Exhibit 1 was premarked for
identification.)
(Whereupon, the prefiled direct testimony of
Sonja R. Johnson was copied into the record

as if given orally from the stand.)

(219) 556-3961
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BEFORE THE NORTH CAROLINA UTILITIES COMMISSION

DOCKET NO. E-22, SUB 562

in the Matter of

Application of Dominion Energy North ) TESTIMONY OF
Carolina for Adjustment of Rates and ) SONJA R. JOHNSON
Charges Applicable to Electric Ultility ) PUBLIC STAFF — NORTH
Service in North Carolina ) CAROLINA UTILITIES
) COMMISSION
)
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Q.  WILL YOU STATE FOR THE RECORD YOUR NAME, ADDRESS,
AND PRESENT POSITION?

A. My name is Sonja R. Johnson. My business address is 430 North
Salisbury Street, Raleigh, North Carolina. | am an Accountant in the
Public Staff — Accounting Division, and represent the using and

consuming public in this proceeding.

Q. HOW LONG HAVE YOU BEEN EMPLOYED BY THE PUBLIC
STAFF?

A. | have been employed by the Public Staff since January, 2006.

Q. WHAT ARE YOUR DUTIES?

A. | am responsible for analyzing testimony, exhibits, and other data
presented by parties before this Commission. | have the further
responsibility of performing the examinations of books and records
of utilities involved in proceedings before the Commission, and
summarizing the results into testimony and exhibits for presentation

to the Commission.

Q. PLEASE DISCUSS YOUR EDUCATION AND EXPERIENCE.
A summary of my education and experience is attached as Appendix

A.

Q. WHAT IS THE PURPOSE OF YOUR TESTIMONY IN THIS
PROCEEDING?

TESTIMONY OF SONJA R. JOHNSON Page 2
PUBLIC STAFF — NORTH CAROLINA UTILITIES COMMISSION
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The purpose of my testimony is to present the accounting and
ratemaking adjustments | am recommending as a result of my
investigation of the revenue, expenses, and rate base presented by
Virginia Electric & Power Company, d/b/a Dominion Energy North
Carolina Power (DENC or the Company), in support of its March 29,
2019, request for $26,958,000 in additional North Carolina retail
revenue. On August 5, 2019, DENC filed supplemental testimony
and exhibits that detailed a $2,079,000 reduction in its request for
additional North Carolina retail revenue, for a revised total Company
proposed increase of $24,879,000. My testimony and exhibits also
set forth the Public Staffs overall recommendation regarding the

revenue increase that DENC should be granted.

WHAT REVENUE INCREASE ARE YOU PROPOSING?

Based on the level of rate base, revenue, and expenses annualized
and normalized as of June 30, 2019, the Public Staff is
recommending a decrease in annual base non-fuel operating
revenue of ($8,112,000). The test year utilized in this proceeding is
the twelve months ended December 31, 2018; however, the
Company has updated rate base through June 30, 2019, and has
made corresponding adjustments to update revenue and certain

expenses through June 30, 2019.

TESTIMONY OF SONJA R. JOHNSON Page 3
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Q. PLEASE DESCRIBE THE SCOPE OF YOUR INVESTIGATION
INTO THE COMPANY’S FILING.

A. My investigation included a review of the application, testimony,

exhibits, and other data filed by the Company, an examination of the
books and records for the test year, and a review of the Company’s
accounting, end-of-period, after-period, and other adjustments to test
year revenue, expenses, and rate base. It also included a review of

the Company'’s responses to the Public Staff's data requests.

Q. WOULD YOU PLEASE BRIEFLY DESCRIBE THE PUBLIC

STAFF’'S PRESENTATION OF THE ISSUES THAT THE

COMMISSION WILL NEED TO DECIDE IN THIS CASE?

A. Yes. Each Public Staff witness will present testimony and exhibits

supporting his or her position, and recommend any appropriate
adjustments to the Company's proposed rate base and cost of
service. My exhibits reflect and summarize these adjustments, as

well as the adjustments that | am recommending.

Q. WOULD YOU PLEASE PROVIDE A MORE DETAILED
DESCRIPTION OF THE ORGANIZATION OF YOUR EXHIBITS?

A. Yes. Schedule 1 of Johnson Exhibit 1 presents a reconciliation of the

difference between the Company'’s requested increase in base non-
fuel revenues of $24,879,000, after supplemental adjustments, and

the Public Staff's recommended decrease in base non-fuel revenues

TESTIMONY OF SONJA R. JOHNSON Page 4
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of ($8,112,000). Schedule 1-1 provides support for the revenue
impact of adjustments that impact both rate base and net operating
income. Schedule 1-2 shows the calculation of the gross revenue
effect factors, which are used to determine the amounts presented
on Schedule 1. Schedule 1-3 shows the calculation of the weighted
state income tax rate recommended by the Public Staff for this

proceeding.

Schedule 1 also sets forth the revenue requirement impact, based
on annualized and normalized June 30, 2019 kilowatt-hour (kWh)
sales, of the base fuel factor decrease recommended by Public Staff
witness Floyd, subject to adjustment based on the outcome of the
Company'’s currently ongoing fuel proceeding (Docket No. E-22, Sub
579). Because the Company did not include this revenue
requirement change in its presentation in the general rate case
proceeding, | have set it out separately from the impact of the Public

Staff's base non-fuel revenue requirement adjustments.

Schedule 2 presents the Public Staff's adjusted North Carolina retail
original cost rate base. The adjustments made to the Company’s
proposed level of rate base are summarized on Schedule 2-1 and

detailed on backup schedules.

Schedule 3 presents a statement of net operating income for return
as adjusted by the Public Staff. Schedule 3-1 summarizes the Public

Staff's adjustments, which are detailed on backup schedules.

TESTIMONY OF SONJA R. JOHNSON Page 5
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Schedule 4 presents the calculation of required net operating

income, based on the rate base and cost of capital recommended by

the Public Staff.

Schedule 5 presents the calculation of the increase in operating
revenue necessary to achieve the required net operating income.
This is first shown in an amount that consolidates the base fuel and
non-fuel components, but is then broken down into those two
components, in the same manner and amounts as the presentation

on Schedule 1.

WHAT ADJUSTMENTS TO THE COMPANY’S COST OF SERVICE
DO YOU RECOMMEND?

| am recommending adjustments in the following areas:

1) Annual incentive plan (AIP)

2) Employee severance program costs

3) Operations and maintenance (O&M) Voluntary Retirement
Program (VRP) Costs Backfill

4) Major storm restoration expense

5) Promotional advertising expense

6) Executive compensation and benefits

7 Coal combustion residual (CCR) costs

8) Non-fuel variable O&M expense displacement

9) Lobbying expense

10)  Uncollectibles expense

11)  Skiffes Creek

12)  Chesterfield Units 3 & 4 Common Plant

13)  Outside services

14)  Amortization of Yorktown impairments costs

15)  Mount Storm Fuel Flexibility Project

16)  Non-utility generation (NUG) Contract Termination Expense

Regulatory Asset
17) Impact on expenses of changes in usage and number of
customers
TESTIMONY OF SONJA R. JOHNSON Page 6
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18)  Inflation adjustment

19)  Cash working capital under present rates
20) Fuel revenues and expenses

21)  Cash working capital effect of rate increase
22) Interest synchronization adjustment

Q. WHAT ADJUSTMENTS RECOMMENDED BY OTHER PUBLIC

STAFF WITNESSES DO YOUR EXHIBITS INCORPORATE?

A. My exhibits reflect the following adjustments recommended by other

Public Staff withesses:

1) The recommendations of Public Staff witness Woolridge
regarding the capital structure, embedded cost of long-term
debt, and return on common equity.

2) The recommendations of Public Staff withess Maness
regarding coal combustion residual costs.

3) The recommendations of Public Staff witness McCullar
regarding depreciation.

4) The recommendation of Public Staff witness Williamson
regarding Skiffes Creek.

5) The recommendation of Public Staff witness Boswell
regarding excess deferred income taxes (EDIT).

6) The recommendation of Public Staff witness Thomas
regarding the Mount Storm Fuel Flexibility Project.

7) The recommendation of Public Staff witness Lucas regarding
Chesterfield Units 3 & 4 Common Plant.

Q. PLEASE DESCRIBE YOUR OWN RECOMMENDED

ADJUSTMENTS.
A. My adjustments are described below.
TESTIMONY OF SONJA R. JOHNSON Page 7
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ANNUAL INCENTIVE PLAN (AIP)

PLEASE EXPLAIN HOW THE COMPANY ADJUSTED AIP IN
THIS CASE.

The Company made an adjustment to AIP expenses in this case to
reflect a 100% payout of AIP expense as opposed to the 120%

payout that is reflected in test year expenses.

PLEASE EXPLAIN YOUR ADJUSTMENT FOR THE COMPANY’S
LONG AND SHORT-TERM INCENTIVE PLANS.

DENC offers two incentive plans to its employees: the Annual
Incentive Plan (AIP) and the Long-Term Incentive Plan (LTIP). The
AIP is offered to all non-union employees, including executives, who
work 1,000 hours or more in a calendar year with acceptable
performance. The LTIP is offered to employees at the executive

level.

The AIP consists of goals set and approved by the Board of Directors
(BOD) for a one-year term. In 2018, the test year in this case, the
goals consisted of Consolidated Financials, Business Unit
Financials, and Operating and Stewardship goals. The AIP is funded
based on consolidated operating earnings per share (EPS) with a

minimum funding threshold and maximum payout.

The LTIP goals consist of Performance Shares, which are further

categorized between Return on Invested Capital (ROIC) and Total

TESTIMONY OF SONJA R. JOHNSON Page 8
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Shareholder Return (TSR), and Restricted Stock Units (RSU). Both

offerings are set and approved by the BOD for a three-year period.

The Company's payout of AIP is based on the achievement of targets
from minimum up to maximum levels. During the test year, the
Company included an adjustment to reduce the AIP from the 2018
payout level to the target level. | have adjusted the allowable costs
of AIP to exclude the incentive amounts that were based on the
financials metric, which is closely tied to the EPS, since the entire
AIP is funded based upon a consolidated EPS. | have removed the
amounts related to all executive-level employees, per the Company’s
BOD minutes, because these goals align with the shareholders’
interests. It should be further noted that the Financials portion of the

AIP accounts for 85% of the executive-level employees’ accrual.

| have also adjusted the allowable LTIP costs to exclude the
Performance Shares, which include the ROIC and TSR metrics. The
Public Staff believes that the incentives related to ROIC and TSR
should be excluded because they provide a direct benefit to
shareholders rather than to ratepayers. These costs should be borne

by shareholders.

EMPLOYEE SEVERANCE PROGRAM COSTS

Q. PLEASE EXPLAIN YOUR ADJUSTMENT TO EMPLOYEE
SEVERANCE PROGRAM COSTS.

TESTIMONY OF SONJA R. JOHNSON Page 9
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The Company included a normalized level of employee severance
program costs based on the average costs for six programs that have
occurred since 1994. The Company then normalized the average
costs for the six programs over 4.17 years. The 4.17-year
normalization period is the average period of time between employee
severance programs over the 25-year period since 1994 (25 years

divided by six programs equals 4.17 years).

| have removed employee severance program costs to reflect that
these costs appear to be closely linked to the Dominion Energy Inc.
(Dominion Energy) and SCANA Corporation (SCANA) merger that
was approved by the Commission on November 19, 2018, in Docket

Nos. E-22, Sub 551 and G-5, Sub 585 (Merger Order).

HOW WERE EMPLOYEE SEVERANCE PROGRAM COSTS
TREATED IN DENC’S LAST RATE CASE?

DENC's last general rate case was in 2016, in Docket No. E-22, Sub
532 (2016 Rate Case). By Order issued on December 22, 2016, the
Commission approved an on-going level of severance program costs
included in rates based on the actual costs of the Company’s latest
corporate-wide severance program at that time, which was its
Organizational Design Initiative (ODI). Based on the historical
frequency of corporate-wide severance programs at the time of that
case, the 2016 severance costs were normalized over five years to

derive a normalized level of those costs to recover through rates.

TESTIMONY OF SONJA R. JOHNSON Page 10
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DENC's most recent employee severance program is its Voluntary
Retirement Program (VRP), which was announced during the first
quarter of 2019. The Company has reflected the workforce
reductions under the VRP in its supplemental filing on August 5,
2019, resulting in reductions to salaries and wages, benefits, AP,

and payroll taxes.

DO YOU AGREE WITH THE COMPANY’'S PROPOSED
NORMALIZED EMPLOYEE SEVERANCE PROGRAM COSTS?

No, | do not. The Public Staff would typically include a normalized
level of employee severance program costs, as it did in the
Company’s 2016 Rate Case, and utilize the actual costs of the
Company's latest corporate-wide severance program, amortized
over a reasonable period of time. However, the circumstances in this
docket are distinguishable. In contrast to the severance program in
the 2016 Rate Case, the VRP appears to be part of the integration
of Dominion Energy Inc. and SCANA subsequent to its merger.
Support for this contention is contained in the Company’s response
to a data request wherein DENC described the VRP as a program
designed to support extensive transformational efforts already
underway across Dominion Energy, and to successfully integrate the
Southeast Energy Group (SEG). According to the Company in
response to another data request, the SEG is a combination of four

employing entities that merged with Dominion Energy on January 1,

TESTIMONY OF SONJA R. JOHNSON Page 11
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2019, previously referred to as SCANA. The Company further stated
that the four employing entities include South Carolina Electric and
Gas (SCE&G), SCANA Energy Marketing, Inc. (SEMI), Public
Service Company of North Carolina (PSNC), and Southeast Energy

Services (previously SCANA Services, Inc.).

The Merger Order specifically precludes recovery of merger-related
severance program costs. In decretal paragraph 5 of Merger Order,
the Commission required DENC and PSNC to exclude the following

expenses associated with the merger:

DENC and PSNC shall exclude direct expenses
associated with the Merger from their regulated
expenses for Commission financial reporting and
ratemaking purposes. Such expenses to be excluded
include:  acquisition premiums; change-in-control
payments made to terminated executives; regulatory
process costs; transaction costs such as investment
banking, legal, accounting, securities issuances, and
advisory fees; integration costs such as costs
related to the integration of financial, IT, human
resources, billing, accounting, and
telecommunications systems; and other transition
costs such as severance payments, changes to
signage, transitioning employees to post-Merger
employee benefit plans, and costs to terminate any
duplicative leases, contracts and operations.
[Emphasis added].

Q. WHAT AMOUNT OF ANNUAL SEVERANCE PROGRAM COSTS
DO YOU RECOMMEND IN THIS PROCEEDING?
A. | have included a normalized level based on the amount that was

calculated and approved in the 2016 Rate Case and is reflected in
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current rates. | recommend that the Company’s additional annual
normalized level of severance program costs be removed, due to the
fact that these costs appear to be the result of the integration of SEG
due to the merger of Dominion and SCANA. Pursuant to the Merger
Order, transition costs related to severance payments should be

excluded from Dominion’s expenses.

O&M ASSOCIATED WITH VRP
EMPLOYEE BACKFILL

PLEASE EXPLAIN YOUR ADJUSTMENT TO O&M VRP
EMPLOYEE BACKFILL.

In its supplemental filing, the Company made an adjustment to
include 582 “planned” positions for both DENC and DES as a result
of its most recent employee severance program, VRP. As of the time
of the filing of my testimony, the Company had not hired any of these
employees. Therefore, | have made an adjustment to remove the
“planned” 582 employees from this case. However, should the
Company hire any of these employees and provide documentation
for the hiring of these employees, up to the close of the hearing in
this docket, then | will update my testimony accordingly, after

investigation and verification that the employees have been hired.

1)
'
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MAJOR STORM RESTORATION EXPENSE

PLEASE PROVIDE AN EXPLANATION OF THE COMPANY’S
ADJUSTMENT TO MAJOR STORM RESTORATION EXPENSES
IN THIS PROCEEDING.

In this proceeding, the Company has made an adjustment to
increase O&M expenses for North Carolina retail by $2,209,000 to
reflect a normalized level of major storm restoration expenses, based
on the average major storm expenses for the last nine years,
including Hurricane lrene in 2011, which affected 1,323,856
customers and had a total O&M expense of $81,219,641; the June
2012 Derecho, which affected 1,055,306 customers and had a total
O&M expense of $61,188,881; and Tropical Storm Michael in
October of 2018, which affected 637,155 customers and had a total

O&M expense of $31,403,814.

PLEASE EXPLAIN YOUR ADJUSTMENTS TO THE COMPANY’S
PROPOSED LEVEL OF NORMALIZED MAJOR STORM
RESTORATION EXPENSES.

| have made an adjustment to the Company's normalized level of
major storm restoration expenses by taking average storm costs for

the last ten years, instead of the last nine years as done by the
Company. Use of a ten-year average is consistent with the

normalization of storm costs in the most recent rate cases for Duke

)
'
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Energy Carolinas, LLC (DEC) in Docket No. E-7, Subs 989, 1026,
and 1146, and for Duke Energy Progress, LLC (DEP) in Docket No.
E-2, Sub 1142. In addition, due to the unpredictability of both the
frequency and cost of major storms, a ten-year average is more

appropriate for use in determining a normalized level.

This adjustment results in a decrease in the normalized level of major

storm restoration expenses for North Carolina retail operations.
PROMOTIONAL ADVERTISING EXPENSE

WHAT ADJUSTMENT HAVE YOU MADE TO PROMOTIONAL
ADVERTISING EXPENSE?

The Company made an adjustment to eliminate some of the
advertising expenses that were direct charged to DENC as well as
those that were allocated from Dominion Energy Services (DES) in
this case. Based on our review, the Company included instructional
advertising that appears to be related to public notices specifically
related to Virginia Jurisdictional Matters that | believe DENC
ratepayers should not pay for. As a result, | have made an
adjustment to eliminate those public notices that do not appear to

relate to DENC ratepayers.

EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION AND BENEFITS
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Q. WHAT ADJUSTMENT HAVE YOU MADE TO EXECUTIVE
COMPENSATION AND BENEFITS?

A. The Company made an adjustment to remove 50 percent of the

compensation and benefits of the top three executive positions with
the highest level of compensation allocated to DENC in the test
period. Those three executives are (1) the Chairman President and
Chief Executive Officer, (2) the Executive Vice President and
President and Chief Operating Officer — Power Generation Group,
and (3) the Executive Vice President, and Chief Financial Officer. My
adjustment includes the removal of 50 percent of the compensation
and benefits of an additional executive, the Executive Vice President
and President & Chief Executive Officer — Power Delivery Group,
The premise of including the compensation of the top four DENC
executives is to reflect the fact that the executives’ duties and
compensation encompass a substantial amount of activities that are
closely linked to shareholder interests. This adjustment is consistent
with the positions taken by the Public Staff and approved by the
Commission in past general rate cases involving investor-owned

electric utilities serving North Carolina retail customers.

Q. IS YOUR RECOMMENDATION BASED ON THE PREMISE THAT
THE COMPENSATION AND BENEFITS OF THE EXECUTIVE
OFFICERS YOU HAVE SELECTED ARE EXCESSIVE OR

SHOULD BE REDUCED?
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No. This recommendation is based on the Public Staff's belief that it
is appropriate and reasonable for the shareholders of the larger
electric utilities to bear some of the cost of compensating those
individuals who are most closely linked to furthering shareholder
interests, which are not always the same as those of ratepayers.
Officers have fiduciary duties of care and loyalty to shareholders, but
not to customers. Consequently, the Company’s executive officers
are obligated to direct their efforts not only to minimizing the costs
and maximizing the reliability of DENC’s service to customers, but
also to maximizing the Company's earnings and the value of its
shares. It is reasonable to expect that management will serve the
shareholders as well as the ratepayers; therefore, a portion of
management salary and benefits should be borne by the

shareholders.

COAL COMBUSTION RESIDUAL (CCR) COSTS

PLEASE EXPLAIN YOUR ADJUSTMENT TC CCR COSTS.

As recommended by Public Staff witness Maness, | have amortized
his recommended level of CCR costs for North Carolina retail
operations over his recommended recovery period of 19 years, with

the unamortized balance, net of accumulated deferred income taxes

(ADIT), excluded from in rate base.

NON-FUEL VARIABLE O&M EXPENSE DISPLACEMENT

9
'

8
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PLEASE EXPLAIN YOUR ADJUSTMENT TO DISPLACE NON-
FUEL VARIABLE O&M EXPENSES.

The Greensville County CC, a baseload generation unit, began
commercial operation on December 8, 2018, at the very end of the
test year in this proceeding. DENC made pro forma adjustments to
include the full costs of this plant in the cost of service, including
adding incremental non-fuel variable O&M expenses to reflect a full
year of operation. With the addition of the Greensville County CC,
other plants in DENC's fleet will operate less frequently, and thus
incur fewer non-fuel variable O&M expenses. Therefore, | have
adjusted non-fuel variable O&M expenses to prevent the inclusion in
cost of service of more than an annual level of these types of
expenses. Otherwise, operating revenue deductions would include
both (1) a general annualized and normalized level of variable
expenses and (2) the incremental variable expenses related to

specific new generation facilities.

In its pro forma cost of service set forth in this proceeding, DENC
made adjustments to sales revenues to reflect the effect of its
proposed customer growth, usage, and weather normalization

adjustments. However, the Company did not make a corresponding

adjustment to non-fuel variable (energy-related) O&M expenses.

As discussed above, the Company also included in its pro forma cost

2

9
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of service specific incremental O&M expenses in its adjustment to
fully reflect the Greensville County CC in the cost of service on an
annualized basis. In my opinion, inclusion of both (1) an
annualized level of energy-related non-fuel variable O&M
expenses via the adjustment to reflect the annualized and
normalized level of kilowatt-hour (kWh) sales after adjustments for
changes in customer growth, usage, and weather normalization,
and (2) annualized levels of incremental energy-related non-fuel
variable O&M expenses specifically related to the Greensville
County CC, would result in a total level of non-fuel energy-related
O&M expense in this proceeding higher than the annual energy-
related expense necessary to serve the end-of-period level of

customers at the normalized level of generation.

| have, therefore, made an adjustment to reduce the general
annualized level of non-fuel variable O&M expenses (excluding
labor) by amounts proportionate to the estimated kWh generation
underlying the Company’s specific adjustment to annualize the
Greensville County CC operations. The effect of this adjustment

reduces North Carolina retail O&M expenses.

LOBBYING EXPENSE

Q. PLEASE EXPLAIN YOUR ADJUSTMENT TO LOBBYING

EXPENSES.
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| have made an adjustment to remove internal and external lobbying
expenses that were recorded above the line. In determining what
costs should be removed, | reviewed the job descriptions of the
employees identified as registered lobbyists and non-registered
lobbyists that performed lobbying activities. | applied the “but for”
test for reporting lobbying costs as used in a Formal Advisory
Opinion of the State Ethics Commission dated February 12, 2010.
The Commission recognized at pages 70-71 of its 2012 Dominion
North Carolina Power Order in Docket No. E-22, Sub 479, that
lobbying included not only employees’ direct contact with legislators,
but also other activities preparing for or surrounding lobbying that

would not have been conducted but for the lobbying itself.
UNCOLLECTIBLES EXPENSE

PLEASE EXPLAIN YOUR ADJUSTMENT TO UNCOLLECTIBLES
EXPENSE.

In its application, the Company made an adjustment to uncollectibies
to reflect a five-year average. The uncollectibles expense on a total

system level for each of the last five years is as follows:

2014 $49,412,000
2015 32,022,000
2016 19,820,000
2017 21,742,000
2018 22,748,000
TESTIMONY OF SONJA R. JOHNSON Page 20
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In 2014, as reported in DENC's 2016 Rate Case, the Company
changed' its write-off and collection policies for customers with
medical certifications. Prior to that time, although these customers
existed, the Company did not include them in its determination of the
reserve for uncollectibles. Due to its policy change, the Company
recorded a $12.1 million credit accounting adjustment in 2014, on a
total system level, to its reserve for uncollectibles account, with a
charge to uncollectible expense, in order to establish an initial
reserve for customers with medical certificates. The reserve for
uncollectibles account is reflected on the Company’s balance sheet
as a contra account that reduces accounts receivable, so that the
amount of accounts receivable, net of the uncollectibles reserve, is
reflected on the Company's balance sheet at a level that is
reasonably representative of the Company's expected level of

collections from customers.

As calculated in the Company’s last rate case, due to the change in
policy, data from 2014 and prior years was not used to determine an
ongoing level of uncollectibles. Therefore, | have calculated
uncollectibles based on 2015 through 2018 data, which reflects the
Company’s current policy of establishing a reserve for customers
with medical certificates. The uncollectibles ratio as a percentage of
revenues that | have reflected in the current proceeding is 0.3285%

as compared to the Company’s 0.3963% ratio.
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PLEASE EXPLAIN YOUR ADJUSTMENT TO SKIFFES CREEK.

Based on the recommendation by Public Staff witness Williamson, |
have removed the mitigation costs from rate base as they should not

be borne by ratepayers.

CHESTERFIELD UNITS 3 & 4 COMMON PLANT

PLEASE EXPLAIN YOUR ADJUSTMENT TO CHESTERFIELD
UNITS 3 & 4 COMMON PLANT.
Based on the recommendation by Public Staff witness Lucas, | have

removed the costs associated with the common plant related to

Chesterfield Units 3 & 4.

OUTSIDE SERVICES

PLEASE EXPLAIN YOUR ADJUSTMENT TO OUTSIDE
SERVICES.

The Public Staff reviewed costs for outside services associated with
expenses that were indirectly charged to DENC by DES as well as
those incurred by DENC directly. Our investigation revealed charges
that were related to legal services for certain expenses that were
allocated to DENC that should have been directly assigned to other

jurisdictions. DENC ratepayers should be charged only the

3333
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reasonable costs of providing electric service to North Carolina retail

customers.

AMORTIZATION OF YORKTOWN IMPAIRMENT COSTS

PLEASE EXPLAIN YOUR ADJUSTMENT TO THE
AMORTIZATION OF YORKTOWN IMPAIRMENT COSTS.

in this case, the Company calculated a regulatory asset and annual
amortization for impairment losses associated with Yorktown Power
Station Units 1 & 2. in 2011, the Company recognized the
impairment of Yorktown Units 1 & 2 for financial reporting purposes.
In the 2012 rate case in Docket No. E-22, Sub 479, the Company
requested to defer the costs associated with the impairments as a
regulatory asset. The Commission deferred contemplation of the
appropriate ratemaking treatment for Yorktown until the units were
physically retired from service. The Company retired the units from
service in March 2019. The Company is now requesting to defer the
impairment loss as of March 31, 2019, as a regulatory asset to be

recovered over a ten-year period on a levelized basis.

My adjustment is based on the Public Staff's recommended return

and capital structure to its recommended rate base.

MOUNT STORM FUEL FLEXIBILITY PROJECT
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Q. PLEASE DESCRIBE YOUR ADJUSTMENT TO THE MOUNT

STORM FUEL FLEXIBILITY PROJECT.

A Based on the testimony and recommendation of Public Staff witness

Thomas, | have made an adjustment to remove certain costs

associated with this project.

NUG CONTRACT TERMINATION EXPENSE
REGULATORY ASSET

Q. PLEASE EXPLAIN THE NUG CONTRACT TERMINATION

EXPENSE REGULATORY ASSET.

A. During the test year in this case the Company had a long-term power

and capacity contract with a coal-fired NUG, with an approximate
summer generation capacity of 218 MW. In May 2019, the Company
entered into an agreement with the NUG and paid $135.0 million to
terminate the contract, effective April 2019. The Company made an
adjustment to amortize the termination fee over the original
remaining term of the contract, which is 32 months (April 2019

through November 2021).

Q. PLEASE EXPLAIN YOUR ADJUSTMENT TO THE NUG
CONTRACT TERMINATION EXPENSE REGULATORY ASSET.

A. | have made an adjustment to remove approximately $21.4 million
from the NUG Contract Termination expense payment. Based on

conversations with Company personnel, DENC did not reflect the
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capacity revenue that the Company would be receiving through 2022
or the estimated replacement power costs that would be incurred as
a result of the termination of the NUG contract. My adjustment
accounts for the “Net amount” of capacity revenue that the Company
will be receiving from the PJM Capacity market, as well as the
estimated replacement power costs that will be incurred as a result

of the termination of the NUG contract.

Impact on Expenses of Changes in Usage and Number of Customers

Q.

PLEASE DESCRIBE YOUR ADJUSTMENT TO EXPENSES FOR
CHANGES IN USAGE AND THE NUMBER OF CUSTOMERS.

The Company adjusted revenues for the change in kWh sales and
the number of customers due to customer growth, changes in usage,
and weather normalization. The Company did not, however, make a
corresponding adjustment to recognize the changes in the non-fuel
variable O&M expenses, which are energy-related expenses that
vary based on the level of kWh generation, due to the change in kWh
sales. Neither did the Company make a corresponding adjustment
to customer-related expenses to reflect the change in the number of

customers.

| have adjusted these expenses to reflect the changes in kWh sales
and the number of billings proposed by the Company in its customer

growth, usage, and weather normalization adjustments. | have
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excluded from this adjustment those energy- and customer-related
expenses, such as payroll, that have otherwise been adjusted to

reflect the level of service at June 30, 2019.
INFLATION ADJUSTMENT

WHAT ADJUSTMENTS HAVE YOU MADE TO THE COMPANY’S
ADJUSTMENT TO RECOGNIZE INFLATION?

The Company has adjusted O&M expenses to reflect the effects of
inflation on expenses not specifically adjusted elsewhere. | have
made adjustments to refiect, in the calculation of the inflation
adjustment, the Public Staff's adjustments to the O&M expenses

subject to inflation.
NORMALIZATION OF REVENUES AND EXPENSES

PLEASE EXPLAIN THE NORMALIZATION OF REVENUES AND
EXPENSES.

In some instances, a revenue or expense item tends to fluctuate and
the test year amount is not representative of a reasonable ongoing
level. In those cases, it may be appropriate to make an adjustment
to reflect a normalized fevel of the item. In determining whether a
revenue or expense item should be normalized, the nature of the
item, the amounts incurred in prior years, and the reasons for
changes in the revenue and expense item over the years are often

considered in determining whether an adjustment should be made to

3
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normalize the revenue or expense, and, if so, the appropriate level
to include in rates. In this proceeding, the Company has proposed
normalization adjustments for certain revenues and expenses,
including nuclear refueling outage costs, storm costs, uncollectibles,
employee severance program costs, and its annual incentive plan as

discussed above.

CASH WORKING CAPITAL UNDER PRESENT RATES

PLEASE EXPLAIN THE ADJUSTMENT TO CASH WORKING

CAPITAL UNDER PRESENT RATES.

The Company computed cash working capital using the lead-lag
study method and then adjusted cash working capital to fully reflect
the Company's proposed adjustments, before the amount of the
proposed rate increase. | have made the following adjustments to

the cash working capital under present rates:

(1)  For presentation purposes, | have shown the working capital

impact of revenues separate from expenses.

(2) Finally, | have adjusted cash working capital under present
rates to reflect all of the Public Staffs adjustments, in
accordance with the Commission’s Order in Docket No. M-
100, Sub 137. This cash working capital adjustment, which is

reflected on Schedule 2-1(f), incorporates the effect on the
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lead-lag study cash working capital of the Public Staff

adjustments, before the rate increase.

FUEL REVENUES AND EXPENSES

PLEASE DESCRIBE THE ADJUSTMENTS YOU ARE
RECOMMENDING FOR FUEL CLAUSE REVENUE AND FUEL
CLAUSE EXPENSE.

The Company made an adjustment to include the currently approved
base fuel factor and Rider A (Docket No. E-22, Sub 558) to annualize
fuel clause revenue by multiplying this rate by the annualized and
normalized kWh sales in this case. In conjunction with the
adjustment to fuel clause revenue, the Company made a
corresponding adjustment to fuel clause expense to make the fuel
clause expense equal to the fuel clause revenue, net of the

regulatory fee.

| have adjusted fuel clause expense to reflect the base fuel
rate and Rider A, set forth in the Second Supplemental Testimony of
Company witness Haynes and recommended by Public Staff witness
Floyd, subject to adjustment based on the outcome of the Company'’s

currently ongoing fuel proceeding (Docket No. E-22, Sub 579).

The result of my adjustment is the inclusion of the impact of
the Public Staffs recommended base fuel factor in the overall

revenue requirement decrease set forth on Johnson Exhibit 1,

3
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Schedule 5. However, because the Company did not include the
revenue requirement impact of the decrease in the base fuel factor
in its presentation of net operating income in this proceeding, | have
also set forth its revenue requirement impact, a reduction of

($2,155,000), separately on Johnson Exhibit 1, Schedules 1 and 5.

CASH WORKING CAPITAL EFFECT OF RATE INCREASE

PLEASE EXPLAIN THE ADJUSTMENT TO CASH WORKING
CAPITAL FOR THE PROPOSED INCREASE.

The cash working capital lead-lag effect of the proposed revenue
decrease as recommended by the Public Staff has been calculated

on Johnson Exhibit 1, Schedule 2-1(g).

INTEREST SYNCHRONIZATION ADJUSTMENT

PLEASE EXPLAIN YOUR INTEREST SYNCHRONIZATION
ADJUSTMENT.

The Company adjusted income tax expense to reflect interest
synchronization with its proposed capital structure, cost of debt, and
rate base. | have also adjusted income tax expense to reflect the
deduction of the pro forma level of interest, resuiting from the

application of the Public Staff's recommended return and capital

structure, from its recommended rate base.

ADDITIONAL COMMENTS
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DO YOU HAVE ANY ADDITIONAL COMMENTS?

Yes, | do. First, during the course of our review, we have
encountered the following constraints that have hindered the
completion of our investigation: (1) some information requested from
the Company was received immediately prior to the filing of our
testimony in this case so that the Public Staff has not had adequate
time to review it; and (2) although the Company has steadily
responded to certain data requests on an on-going basis, some
requested information is still outstanding. Specifically, the Public
Staff is awaiting documentation pertaining to the Company’s
adjustment to reflect the DES Office building, and the Company has
stated it will not have the specific information needed to complete our
review until September. As stated in the testimony of Public Staff
witness Lucas, certain information necessary for our analysis of the
Company’s depreciation expense is not available at this time.
Additionally, due to the filing of the Company’s Second Supplemental
Testimony of Company witness Haynes on August 14, 2019, the
Public Staff will need additional time to make any appropriate
adjustments related to that filing. In light of the foregoing, the Public
Staff will be filing supplemental testimony and/or adjustments to

reflect the completion of our investigation of these areas.

Second, the Public Staff conducted an investigation of DES

allocation factors to DENC. DES is the services company that
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provides services to various affiliated entities of DENC. The affiliated
entities have a Cost Allocation Manual (CAM) that documents the
guidelines and procedures for allocating costs between the entities
to ensure that one entity does not subsidize another. During the test
year, Dominion Energy, Inc. acquired SCANA Corporation, and the
merger was approved by the Commission on November 19, 2018.
This change has caused the DENC allocation factors to decrease on
a going-forward basis. Based on our conversations with the
Company, there have been some changes in allocation factors, but
the Company has not done a full investigation to identify all the
allocation factors that have changed. As a result, the Company is
unable to quantify the savings to reflect the fact that O&M expenses
allocated to DENC from DES will be less going forward. |
recommend that DENC continue to work with the Public Staff to
monitor the savings resulting from the allocation factor changes. |
am bringing this to the Commission’s attention because other
regulated North Carolina companies have been able to quantify the

savings related to allocation factor changes.

DOES THIS COMPLETE YOUR TESTIMONY?

Yes, it does.
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APPENDIX A
QUALIFICATIONS AND EXPERIENCE
SONJA R. JOHNSON

| am a graduate of North Carolina State University with a Bachelor of
Science and Master of Science degree in Accounting. | was initially an
employee of the Public Staff from December 2002 until May 2004, and

rejoined the Public Staff in January 2006.

I am responsible for analyzing testimony, exhibits, and other data
presented by parties before this Commission. | have the further
responsibility of performing and supervising the examinations of books and
records of utilities involved in proceedings before the Commission, and
summarizing the results into testimony and exhibits for presentation to the

Commission.

Since initially joining the Public Staff in December 2002, | have filed
testimony or affidavits in several water and sewer general rate cases. |
have also filed testimony in applications for certificates of public
convenience and necessity to construct water and sewer systems and
noncontiguous extension of existing systems. My experience also includes
filing affidavits in several fuel clause rate cases and Renewable Energy and
Energy Efficiency Portfolio Standard (REPS) cost recovery cases for the

utilities currently organized as Duke Energy Carolinas, LLC, Duke Energy
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Progress, LLC, and Virginia Electric and Power Company d/b/a Dominion

North Carolina Power.,

While away from the Public Staff, | was employed by Clifton
Gunderson, LLP. My duties included thg performance of cost report audits
of nursing homes, hospitals, federally qualified health centers, intermediate
care facilities for the mentally retarded, residential treatment centers and

health centers.
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Page 45
Q. Ms. Johnson, do you have a summary of your
testimony?
A. (Sonja Johnson) I do.
Q. Could you please read it?
A. The purpose of my direct testimony is to present

the accounting and ratemaking adjustments I recommend as a
result of my investigation of the revenue, expenses and rate
base presented by Virginia Electric and Power Company, d/b/a
Dominion Energy North Carolina, or DENC, in its application
for additional North Carolina retail revenue filed on March
29th, 2019.
On August 5, 2019, DENC filed supplemental
testimony and exhibits that reflected June 30th, 2019,
updates and detailed a reduction in its request for
additional North Carolina retail revenue. My testimony and
exhibits set forth the Public Staff's overall recommendation
regarding the revenue increase that DENC should be granted.
This concludes my summary.
Q. Thank you. And now I'll move on to the joint
testimony.
Mr. McLawhorn, could you please state your name,
business address and position for the record?
A. (James McLawhorn) My name is James S. McLawhorn.
I'm the Director of the Public Staff's Electric Division,

430 North Salisbury Street, Raleigh.

(919) 556-3961
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Q. And, Mr. McLawhorn, speaking on behalf of the

panel, did the panel prepare and cause to be filed in this

docket on September 17th joint testimony in support of the

Stipulation, consisting of five pages, one appendix and two
exhibits?

A. We did.

Q. And did you also file on September 18 supporting
schedules -- schedules in support of Exhibit 1 of the
settlement exhibit, which was filed on 9/17/19?

A. Yes, we did.

Q. Do you have any additions or corrections to the
testimony that you filed?

A. I believe Ms. Johnson has one.

A. (Sonja Johnson) Yes, I do. If you would refer to
Johnson Settlement Exhibit 1, Schedule 1, Line 42, in the
Item column, this item pertains to the annual EDT -- EDIT
rider. It reads currently five years. That should read two
years, as opposed to the five that was filed on
September the 17th and 18th of this year.

Q. Thank you.

COMMISSIONER GRAY: Ms. Johnson, would you

repeat the location of that change? I'm sorry. I

missed it.

MS. JOHNSON: Johnson Settlement Exhibit 1,

(919) 556-3961
Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC www.noteworthyreporting.com
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Schedule 1, Line 42.
COMMISSIONER GRAY: Thank you.
MS. JOHNSON: You're welcome.
Q. If each of you are asked the same questions today,

would your answers be the same?
A. (Sonja Johnson) Yes.
A. (James McLawhorn) Yes.

MS. HOLT: I move that the joint testimony
of James McLawhorn and Sonja Johnson filed on
September 17th, 2019, consisting of five pages, be
copied into the record as if given orally from the
stand, and that Appendix A, Johnson Settlement Exhibit
1, as revised, and Johnson Settlement Exhibit 2 be
identified as premarked.

CHAIR MITCHELL: Motion is allowed.

(Johnson Settlement Exhibit 1 and Johnson

Settlement Exhibit 2 were admitted into

evidence.)

(Whereupon, the prefiled direct testimony of

James McLawhorn and Sonja Johnson was copied

into the record as if given orally from the

stand.)

MS. HOLT: I also move that the supporting

schedules filed on September 18 be identified as

(219) 556-3961
Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC www.noteworthyreporting.com
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CHAIR MITCHELL: They will be so identified.
(Supporting Schedules were admitted into

evidence.)

(919) 556-3961
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DOMINION ENERGY NORTH CAROLINA
DOCKET NO. E-22, SUB 562
DOCKET NO. E-22, SUB 566

PARTIAL SETTLEMENT JOINT TESTIMONY OF
JAMES S. MCLAWHORN AND SONJA R. JOHNSON
ON BEHALF OF THE PUBLIC STAFF-
NORTH CAROLINA UTILITIES COMMISSION

September 17, 2019

MR. MCLAWHORN, PLEASE STATE FOR THE RECORD YOUR
NAME, ADDRESS, AND PRESENT POSITION.

My name is James S. McLawhorn. My business address is 430 North
Salisbury Street, Raleigh, North Carolina. | am the Director of the

Public Staff -~ Electric Division.

BRIEFLY STATE YOUR QUALIFICATIONS AND DUTIES.

My qualifications and duties are attached as Appendix A.

DID YOU FEILE DIRECT TESTIMONY IN THIS PROCEEDING?
No.

MS. JOHNSON, PLEASE STATE FOR THE RECORD YOUR
NAME, ADDRESS, AND PRESENT POSITION.

My name is Sonja R. Johnson. My business address is 430 North
Salisbury Street, Raleigh, North Carolina. | am an Accountant with

the Public Staff — Accounting Division.
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DID YOU FILE DIRECT TESTIMONY ON AUGUST 23, 2019 IN
THIS PROCEEDING?

Yes.

MS. JOHNSON AND MR. MCLAWHORN, WHAT IS THE
PURPOSE OF YOUR SETTLEMENT TESTIMONY IN THIS
PROCEEDING?

The purpose of our testimony is to support the Agreement and
Stipulation of Partial Settlement (Stipulation) between Virginia
Electric and Power Company, d/b/a Dominion Energy North Carolina

(DENC or Company) and the Public Staff (Stipulating Parties).

PLEASE BRIEFLY DESCRIBE THE STIPULATION.
The Stipulation sets forth agreements between the Stipulating
Parties in the following areas:

(1)  Capital Structure

(2) Return on equity

(3)  Uncollectibles

(4)  Allocation of state accumulated deferred income taxes (ADIT)
and certain ADIT balances

(5)  Mount Storm impairment costs

(6)  Non-utility generation (NUG) Contract Termination Expense

(7)  Outside services

(8)  Skiffes Creek mitigation costs

(9) Executive compensation

(10) Chesterfield Units 3&4 wet-to-dry conversion costs

(11) Federal unprotected excess deferred income taxes (EDIT)

(12) Lobbying

(13) Storm costs

(14) Employee severance program costs

(15) Advertising costs

(16) Incentive plan costs

(17) Employee Voluntary Retirement Program (VRP) Backfill costs

(18) Customer growth, usage, and weather normalization

2
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(19) Variable Non-Fuel operations and maintenance (O&M)
expense for Displacement

(20) Inflation

(21) Kilowatt-hour (kWh) Change in Revenue Annualization

(22) Dominion Energy Services (DES) Office Building

The Stipulation also sets forth agreement between the Stipulating
Parties regarding the following non-revenue requirement area:

(1) Revenue apportionment

ARE THERE ANY UNRESOLVED ISSUES BETWEEN THE
STIPULATING PARTIES?
Yes. The Stipulating Parties have not reached a compromise on the

recovery of coal combustion residual (CCR) costs.

WHAT BENEFITS DOES THE STIPULATION PROVIDE FOR

RATEPAYERS?

From the perspective of the Public Staff, the most important benefits

provided by the Stipulation are as follows:

(a) A significant reduction of $13.517 million in the base non-fuel
revenue increase from the $24.879 million increase requested
in the Company’s Supplemental Filing on August 5, 2019,
resulting from the adjustments agreed to by the Stipulating
Parties.

(b) The avoidance of protracted litigation between the Stipulating
Parties before the Commission on the settled issues and

possibly the appellate courts, and the associated increased
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accumulation of rate case expense recoverable from rate

payers.

Based on these ratepayer benefits, as well as the other provisions of
the Stipulation, the Public Staff believes the Stipulation is in the

public interest and should be approved.

WOULD YOU BRIEFLY DESCRIBE THE PUBLIC STAFF'S
PRESENTATION OF THE REVENUE REQUIREMENT ASPECTS
OF THE STIPULATION?

Yes. The attached Johnson Settlement Exhibit 1 sets forth the
accounting and ratemaking adjustments, and the resulting rate base,
net operating income, return, and rate increase, to which DENC and
the Public Staff have agreed plus the Public Staffs position on the
unresolved CCR cost recovery issue. Johnson Settlement Exhibit 1,
Schedule 1 is also attached to the filed Stipulation in this proceeding,
as Settlement Exhibit |. Settlement Exhibit Il is a calculation of the
revenue requirement for the EDIT rider agreed to by the Stipulating

Parties.

We would note that not until the Commission makes a determination
regarding the yet unresolved issue of the CCR costs, can the
accounting and ratemaking adjustments be finalized, and the
resulting rate base, net operating income, return, and rate increase

be calculated.
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1 Q DOES THIS CONCLUDE YOUR TESTIMONY?

2 A Yes, it does.
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APPENDIX A

QUALIFICATIONS AND EXPERIENCE
JAMES S. MCLAWHORN

| graduated with honors from North Carolina State University with the
Bachelor of Science Degree in Industrial Engineering in May of 1984, |
received the Master of Science Degree in Management with a finance
concentration from North Carolina State University in December of 1991.
While an undergraduate, | was selected for membership in both Tau Beta Pi

and Alpha Pi Mu engineering honor societies.

| began my employment with the Public Staff Communications Division
in June of 1984. While with the Communications Division, | testified before the
Commission in general rate proceedings regarding matters of telephone

quality of service.

In September of 1987, | was employed by GTE-South as an engineer
in the Capital Recovery Department. | was responsible for analysis and
recommendations to Company management regarding appropriate

depreciation rates for recovery of the Company's capital investments.

| began my employment with the Electric Division of the Public Staff in
November of 1988. | assumed my present position as Director of the Electric
Division in October of 2006. It is my responsibility to supervise and make

policy recommendations on all electric utility matters before the Commission.

o

4
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| have testified previously before the Commission in numerous
proceedings including Virginia Electric and Power Company Rate Cases
Docket No. E-22, Subs 314, 333, 412, and 532; in Duke Energy Carolinas,
LLC’s Rate Cases Docket No. E-7, Subs 487, 909, 989, and 1146; in Duke
Energy Progress, LLC’s Rate Cases Docket No. E-2, Subs 1023 and 1142; in
New River Light and Power Company Rate Cases Docket No. E-34, Subs 28
and 32; in Nantahala Power and Light Company Rate Case Docket No. E-13,
Sub 157; in the Application of Dominion North Carolina Power to join PJM in
Docket No. E-22, Sub 418; in Duke Power Company’s request to merge with
in Duke Power Company’s request to merge with Cinergy Corporation in
Docket No. E-7, Sub 795; in Dominion Energy, Inc.’s request to merge with
SCANA Corporation in Docket No. E-22, Sub 551; in Duke Energy Carolinas,
LLC’s request for approval of its Save-A-Watt cost recovery model in Docket
No. E-7, Sub 831; in Duke Energy Carolinas, LLC’s solar distributed
generation program in Docket No. E-7, Sub 856; and, in the Generic
Investigation into Section 111 of the 1992 Energy Policy Act in Docket No.

E-100, Sub 69.
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Do you have a summary of your joint testimony?
(James McLawhorn) Yes.

Please read 1it.

> o > o

The purpose of our partial settlement joint
testimony is to support the Agreement and Stipulation of
Partial Settlement, or Stipulation, between Dominion Energy
North Carolina and the Public Staff.

The Stipulation, as filed on September 17th, 2019,
sets forth agreements between Dominion and the Public Staff
on a number of areas impacting the overall revenue
requirement in this proceeding, as well as principles
surrounding class revenue apportionment. There is one area
that impacts the overall revenue requirement about which
Dominion and the Public Staff have not reached agreement in
this case, the recovery of coal combustion residual costs.

Johnson Settlement Exhibit 1 to our joint
testimony sets forth the accounting and ratemaking
adjustments and the resulting rate base, net operating
income and rate increase to which Dominion and the Public
Staff have agreed, plus the Public Staff's position on the
unresolved CCR cost recovery issue.

Despite being only a partial settlement of issues
in this case, the Stipulation still provides two important

benefits for ratepayers: first, a reduction of almost $13

(919} 556-3961
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million in base non-fuel revenue increase from Dominion's
requested increase of approximately $25 million as updated
in its supplemental filing of August 5th, 2019; and, second,
the avoidance of protracted litigation between Dominion and
the Public Staff on the settled issues and resulting
increased rate case expense that likely would be recoverable
from ratepayers.

Based on these ratepayer benefits, as well as the
other provisions of the Stipulation, we believe that the
Stipulation is in the public interest and encourage the
Commission to approve it.

This concludes our summary.

Q. Thank you. The witnesses are available for
cross-examination.

MS. GRIGG: No questions.

MS. FORCE: I have a brief line of questions
for Ms. Johnson, and I'll pass out an exhibit before we
get started.

I'd ask that this be marked as AGO Johnson
Cross-Examination Exhibit 1, please.

CHAIR MITCHELL: The exhibit will be so
marked.

(AGO Johnson Cross-Examination Exhibit 1

marked for identification.)

(219) 556-3961
Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC www.noteworthyreporting.com
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CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MS. FORCE:

Q. Ms. Johnson, you -- just -- I think you just
testified that you prepared the Settlement Schedule 1; is
that correct?

A. (Sonja Johnson) That is correct.

Q. Now, if you look at Page 1 of this exhibit, would
you agree that that is your Johnson Settlement Exhibit 1
with the correction that you just -- we need to make the
correction that you just made to Line 42 to say two years
instead of five years, right?

A. Correct.

Q. I wrote that on the court reporter's copy before I
realized it was hers. So yours already reflects it.

So you were asked -- under that settlement, first
of all, the rate of return on equity was agreed at 9.75
percent, correct?

A. Correct.

Q. And did you -- or somebody on the Public Staff
respond to a discovery request from the Attorney General's
Office asking to provide the settlement information again to
reflect the impact it would have if instead of 9.75 percent,
the rate of return on equity instead were 8.75 percent?

A. Yes, ma'am.

Q. And if you look at the next page -- just, first of

(919) 556-3961
Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC www.noteworthyreporting.com
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all, for clarification, on Line 35 of your -- the first
page, which is your schedule, it shows the total settled
issues, the revenue impact, the reduction to the revenue
requirement that's associated with what's been agreed to in
settlement; is that right?

A. That is correct.

Q. And that's $13.517 million; is that right? Shown
there in thousands, so the impact of the settlement that's
been agreed to -- so it shows both for the Company and the
Public Staff as three -- thirteen-point -- I'm sorry --
13.5177

A. That is correct.

Q. Okay. If you turn to the next page of the
exhibit, I submit to you that that is the data response that
we received from the Public Staff showing if you were only
to change the rate of return on equity from 9.75 percent to
8.75 percent how would that show up in the same schedule.

Did I summarize that correctly?

A. Yes, ma'am. But, again, just making clear that
this is the impact of the settled issues and not the
unsettled issue.

Q. Right. And so if we look at Line 35, the impact
on the total settled issues would change that number to

reduce the amount to $21,671,000; is that correct?

(219} 556-3961
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10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

NCUC E-22, Sub 562 and E-22, Sub 566 - Vol. 6 Session Date: 9/24/2019

Page 60

A. That is correct.

Q. Okay. That's if the only factor that's changed is
the rate of return on equity and changing it to 8.75
percent?

A. That's correct.

Q. Okay. If you turn to the third page, this was not
prepared by you, right?

A. No, ma'am.

Q. And would you agree, though -- and look -- you've
seen this beforehand. Am I right?

A. Yes.

Q. And would you agree then that the basic method
that was used there is to compare the calculation of the
annual revenue reduction on the first page, which is your
schedule that has $13,517,000 in Line 35 to the one that was
prepared in the modified schedule for 8.75 percent rate of

return on equity?

A. Yes.

Q. To show the difference in those two numbers,
right?

A. That is correct. Yes.

Q. And the difference is $8,154,0007?

A. Yes, ma'am.

Q. That's the effect of having that different rate of

(919) 556-3961
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return on equity in the -- the total revenue requirement --
the reduction to the revenue requirement; is that right?

A. That is correct.

Q. Okay. And if you would turn then to the next
page, you were also asked, were you not, to provide the same
schedule using the number nine percent as the rate of return
on equity? And this reflects the response that you gave for
that; is that correct?

A. That is correct.

Q. And Line 35 then, compare -- the number -- if that
were the only change made in the settlement numbers, it
would come up with a reduction of 19,634,0007?

A. Correct.

Q. And so if you look at the final page in the
exhibit, as we did before, this was not on a schedule that
you prepared, right?

A. No, ma'am.

Q. But it reflects the numbers for that Line 35 if
you use the original schedule of 9.75 percent rate of return
on equity to what it would be with nine percent rate of
return on equity and shows a difference of 6,117,000; is
that correct?

A. That is correct.

Q. Thank you. I don't have any other questions.

(919) 556-3961
Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC www.noteworthyreporting.com
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CHAIR MITCHELL: Any additional

cross-examination for the witnesses?
MS. GRIGG: (Counsel nods negatively.)
MR. EASON: No.
CHAIR MITCHELL: Redirect?
MS. HOLT: No redirect.
CHAIR MITCHELL: Questions from
Commissioners? I actually have one question, and this
will go to Ms. Johnson.
EXAMINATION BY CHAIR MITCHELL:
Q. We have a question regarding the stipulated
adjustment to the Mount Storm impairment.
A. (Sonja Johnson) Okay. That would be directed
towards Mr. McLawhorn.
Q. Okay. Well -- all right. Well, I'll just address
the panel. You guys can sort it out.

Okay. So it looks like to us that reading the
Stipulation, the Stipulation is clear you've agreed to take
out -- remove 50 percent of the Mount Storm impairment costs
and amortize those over 2.75 years. I'm looking at Page 6
of the Stipulation just for your reference.

A. (James McLawhorn) Let me get that out.
Q. And then looking at the -- the exhibits on the

Stipulation and the exhibits in direct testimony, the

(919) 556-3961
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further.

impairment adjustment consists of a rate base portion and an
expense portion to arrive at the total revenue impact.

The -- it does not appear that the -- the exhibits to the
Stipulation reflect a rate base adjustment, and we want to
make sure that it was the parties' intent to remove the rate

base impact of the adjustment.

Questions on Commissioners' questions?

Thank you.

of the exhibit AGO Johnson Cross Exhibit 1.

motion will be allowed.

Page 63

If it was not, could you please explain?
(Sonja Johnson) That was our intent.

Okay. So the intent is to remove the rate base

Yes, ma'am.

Okay. All right. Thank you. I have nothing

CHAIR MITCHELL: Any additional questions?

Okay. Well, I think you-all may step down.

MS. FORCE: I'd like to move the admission

CHAIR MITCHELL: Hearing no objection, your

(AGO Johnson Cross-Examination Exhibit 1 was

admitted into evidence.)

MS. HOLT: And I'd also like to move the

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC
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testimony.

Thank you.

your next

Floyd.

Q. Good

having first been duly sworn, was examined

Q. Thank you.

Page 64

exhibits of -- of the direct testimony of Sonja
Johnson, Exhibit 1 to her direct testimony, and

Exhibits 1 as revised and Exhibit 2 of the settlement

CHAIR MITCHELL: Motion will be allowed.

(Johnson Exhibit 1 and Johnson Settlement
Exhibits 1 and 2 were admitted into
evidence.)

CHAIR MITCHELL: Okay. Staff, you may call
witness.

MS. FENNELL: The Public Staff calls Jack

CHAIR MITCHELL: Good afternoon, Mr. Floyd.

JACK L. FLOYD,

-

and testified as follows:

DIRECT EXAMINATION BY MS. FENNELL:
afternoon, Mr. Floyd. Could you please state
your name, address and position for the record?

A. I'm Jack Floyd, Electric Engineer -- or Utility
Engineer with the Electric Division, 430 North -- North

Salisbury Street, Public Staff.

Did you prepare and cause to be filed

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC
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in this docket on September 23rd, 2019, testimony consisting
of 13 pages, one appendix and one exhibit marked as Floyd
Exhibit 17

A. Yes.

Q. Do you have any additions or corrections to your
testimony?

A. I do not.

Q. If you were asked -- to be asked those same
questions today, would your answers be the same?

A They would.

MS. FENNELL: Okay. I request that the
testimony of Mr. Floyd, consisting of 18 pages, be --
pages, be copied into the record as if given orally
from the stand and that his appendix and exhibit be
identified as premarked.

CHAIR MITCHELL: Motion is allowed.

(Public Staff Floyd Exhibit 1 was premarked

for identification.)

(Whereupon, the prefiled direct testimony of

Jack E. Floyd was copied into the record as

if given orally from the stand.)

(919) 556-3961
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In the Matter of
Application of Dominion Energy North ) TESTIMONY OF
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PLEASE STATE YOUR NAME, BUSINESS ADDRESS, AND
PRESENT POSITION.

My name is Jack Floyd. My business address is 430 North Salisbury
Street, Dobbs Building, Raleigh, North Carolina. | am a Utilities
Engineer with the Electric Division of the Public Staff, North Carolina

Utilities Commission.

BRIEFLY STATE YOUR QUALIFICATIONS AND DUTIES.

My qualifications and duties are included in Appendix A.

WHAT IS THE PURPOSE OF YOUR TESTIMONY?

The purpose of my testimony is to present the Public Staff's analysis
and recommendations concerning: (1) the methodology used by
Dominion Energy North Carolina (DENC or the Company) in its cost-
of-service study (COSS) filed in this case and the Company's
adjustments to the COSS, (2) the class rates of return (ROR) on rate
base under present revenues and the principles the Public Staff
considers in evaluating proposed revenue assignment by customer
class to be used in setting rates, (3) DENC's proposed modifications
to certain rate schedules, and (4) DENC'’s proposed base fuel rates.
The Public Staff's recommendations are based on a review of the
application filed by DENC, the testimony and exhibits (direct and
supplemental) of DENC's witnesses, and DENC’s responses to

numerous data requests.

TESTIMONY OF JACK L. FLOYD Page 2
PUBLIC STAFF — NORTH CAROLINA UTILITIES COMMISSION
DOCKET NO. E-22, SUB 562
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METHODOLOGY OF AND ADJUSTMENT TO THE COSS

Q. WHATIS THE PURPOSE OF THE COSS?
The purpose of a COSS is to determine the share of system
revenues, expenses, and plant that should be allocated to
jurisdictions and customer classes. The COSS determines the
contribution of each jurisdiction and class to the Company'’s overall
cost of service by examining the demand and energy consumption
of the jurisdictions and customer classes, as well as Company
resources used to provide utility service. Such determinations are
then used to allocate both present and future revenue

responsibilities.

Q. WHAT COST-OF-SERVICE METHODOLOGY DID DENC USE IN
THIS PROCEEDING?

A. DENC used the summer/winter coincident peak and average
(SWPA) methodology to determine both jurisdictional and customer

class cost responsibility in this case.

Q. DOES THE PUBLIC STAFF AGREE WITH DENC’S USE OF THE
SWPA COST-OF-SERVICE METHODOLOGY IN THIS
PROCEEDING?

A. Yes. As explained below, the Public Staff believes that the SWPA
cost-of-service methodology is the appropriate methodology

because it appropriately allocates production plant costs in a way

TESTIMONY OF JACK L. FLOYD Page 3
PUBLIC STAFF — NORTH CAROLINA UTILITIES COMMISSION
DOCKET NO. E-22, SUB 562
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that most accurately reflects both the Company’'s generation

planning and operation.

HOW ARE PRODUCTION PLANT COSTS ALLOCATED UNDER
THE SWPA METHODOLOGY?

Under the SWPA methodology, the fixed costs of production plant
are allocated among jurisdictions and customer classes on the basis
of a formula that contains two components. The first component, the
“summer/winter peak” component, is based on the demand of the
jurisdiction or customer class in question at the time of the utility's
greatest summer and greatest winter system peak demands. The
second component, the “average” component, is based on the
average demand of the jurisdiction or customer class, i.e., total
kilowatt-hour (kWh) sales for the year divided by the number of hours
in a year. In other words, the first component is based on the peak
demand at a particular time, and the second component is based on
the average demand over an entire year. Unlike many other
methodologies that allocate all of the production plant costs based
on the single coincident peak or on a series of monthly peaks, the
SWPA methodology recognizes that a portion of plant costs,
particularly those incurred for base load generation, is incurred to
meet annual energy requirements throughout the year and not solely

to meet peak demand at a particular time.
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DID DENC MAKE ANY ADJUSTMENTS TO THE DATA USED TO
CALCULATE THE SWPA ALLOCATION FACTORS?

Yes. DENC made two adjustments to its COSS. The first adjustment
was made to recognize the impact of non-utility generators (NUGs)
connected to its distribution system. The second adjustment was
made to remove wholesale contracts that are expiring at the end of
2019. These adjustments impact both the jurisdictional COSS and

the customer class COSS.

PLEASE DESCRIBE THE NUG-RELATED ADJUSTMENT.

As described by Company witness Paul Haynes, the NUG
adjustment was necessary because of the manner in which the
Company measures demand for purposes of the COSS. The
Company measures demand at the substation, while it measures
energy sales at the customer meter. Thus, generation capacity that
is connected to the distribution system is not recognized by the
measurement of demand at the substation. In other words, the
aggregate consumption at customer meters is not consistent with the
demand observed at the substation, because the NUG generation
interconnected at the distribution level serves part of that
consumption. In order to reconcile this difference, DENC has
adjusted the summer and winter peaks to recognize the NUG
generation at the time of those peaks. This adjustment results in an

increase of 450 MW to the measured system level summer peak,

TESTIMONY OF JACK L. FLOYD Page 5
PUBLIC STAFF —~ NORTH CAROLINA UTILITIES COMMISSION
DOCKET NO. E-22, SUB 562



10
1"
12
13

14

15
16
17
18

19

20

21

~- 0071

and 28 MW to the measured system level winter peak. No
adjustment was necessary to the energy sales for either the

jurisdictional or customer class COSS.

Q. HOW DOES THE NUG ADJUSTMENT IMPACT THIS RATE

CASE?

A. The NUG adjustment impacts both the jurisdictional and customer

class production allocation factors 1 and 2.' The differences are
ilustrated in Floyd Exhibit 1. With the NUG adjustment, the North
Carolina retail jurisdiction is allocated a slightly greater percentage
of production and transmission plant costs, which is then allocated
to the residential and small general service customer classes as
these classes are connected to DENC's grid at the system
distribution level. This adjustment was made and accepted in the

Company's 2016 general rate case, Docket No. E-22, Sub 532.

Q. PLEASE DESCRIBE THE WHOLESALE CONTRACT

ADJUSTMENT.

A. As described by witness Haynes, this adjustment was made to

remove the demand and energy requirements of wholesale contract

customers that will no longer be served by DENC after 2019.

Q. DO YOU AGREE WITH DENC’S PROPOSED ADJUSTMENTS TO

THE COS8S8?

t Factor 1 is the production plant allocator. Factor 2 is the transmission allocator.
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Yes. The adjustments appropriately recognize the impact of the
NUGs and the removal of wholesale contract load in 2020 on
DENC'’s utility system.

CALCULATION OF CLASS RORS AND ASSIGNMENT OF
REVENUES

HOW ARE RORS USED IN DETERMINING REVENUE
ASSIGNMENT?

RORs serve as an indicator of how the revenues produced by the
various customer classes cover the costs to serve those classes, as
well as informing how any additional revenues should be apportioned
to the customer classes. Any ROR that is less than the overall
system or jurisdictional ROR indicate that the revenues received
from a specific jurisdiction or customer class do not fully cover its
share of system costs. Conversely, an ROR that is greater than the
overall system or jurisdictional ROR indicates that a jurisdiction’s or
class’s revenues exceed the necessary cost coverage. While it is
appropriate to address revenue cost recovery inequities as revealed
through RORs, it is equally important to keep in mind that such an
assignment is based on a snapshot in time of the Company's cost
and load data. A different timeframe, test year period, or other
perspective would very likely yield a different representation of cost
causation and revenue assignment. This variability in RORs is why

the Public Staff has historically targeted a x10% “pband of
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reasonableness” for class revenue assignment as discussed in more

detail later in my testimony.

Q. HOW DID DENC ASSIGN ITS PROPOSED REVENUE
REQUIREMENT TO THE CUSTOMER CLASSES?

A. In his direct testimony, Company witness Haynes explains in detail

DENC’s methodology for assigning the Company's proposed
revenue requirement. In calculating the class RORs to be used in
determining the apportionment of the class revenue assignment, the
Company used base non-fuel revenues only. His testimony states,
on page 21, that because fuel revenues and expenses do not impact
the calculation of net operating income, any revenue deficiency in
this case will need to be addressed through the apportionment of

non-fuel base rates.

Q. DO YOU AGREE WITH THE COMPANY USING ONLY BASE

NON-FUEL REVENUES TO CALCULATE CLASS RORS?

A. No. As the Commission determined in the Company’s last general

rate case, Docket No. E-22, Sub 532 (Sub 532),% both base fuel and
base non-fuel revenues should be used in determining base revenue
assignment. As discussed in the Commission's ORDER

APPROVING RATE INCREASE AND COST DEFERRALS AND

2 The Commission accepted the Agreement and Stipulation of Settlement in Sub 532
that stated both base fuel and base non-fuel revenues should be used in assigning base
revenues and calculating RORs.

TESTIMONY OF JACK L. FLOYD Page 8
PUBLIC STAFF — NORTH CAROLINA UTILITIES COMMISSION
DOCKET NO. E-22, SUB 562



10
11
12
13

14

15
16
17
18
19
20

- - 0074

REVISING PJM REGULATORY CONDITIONS in Sub 532, DENC
and the Public Staff settled this matter and used both base fuel and
base non-fuel revenues, as described by witness Haynes in Sub 532
to apportion the revenue changes resulting from that case. Witness
Haynes’ testimony in this proceeding does not, however, take into
account the impacts that base fuel revenues have on the total
revenue picture. While | agree that base fuel revenues and expenses
do not impact the calculations of RORs, base fuel revenues do
impact the total revenues assigned to each customer class and the
percentage change in revenues. Because the level of revenue
increase has the ability to cause customer “rate shock”, it is
appropriate to consider both base fuel and base non-fuel revenues
when considering how to apportion any revenue change resulting

from this case.

Q. WHY IS IT IMPORTANT TO ANALYZE THE CHANGES IN BOTH

BASE NON-FUEL AND BASE FUEL REVENUES IN ASSIGNING

THE REVENUE REQUIREMENT?

A. It is important to look at changes to base non-fuel and base fuel

revenues together because they are related to a baseline of costs

that are anticipated to be incurred annually until the next general rate
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case.®. The Commission said as much in its order in Docket No.

E-22, Sub 479:

General Statute 62-133(b)(3) is clear that the
Commission must ascertain a utility's reasonable
operating expenses in fixing rates. As conceded by the
Company, fuel is a substantial operating expense in
the overall cost of service. Therefore, a base fuel factor
has to be established in a general rate case
proceeding. This base fuel factor is designed to
recover the appropriate level of fuel and fuel-related
expenses. Once the base fuel factor is established, it
does not change as a result of annual fuel charge
adjustment proceedings filed pursuant to G.S. 62-
133.2 and Commission rule R8-55. The Commission
can, in an annual fuel proceeding, approve an
adjustment to the base fuel factor. However, by
adopting such an adjustment the Commission does not
change the base fuel factor that was established in a
general rate case. Accordingly, the Commission
concludes that it is appropriate to calculate the rates of
return for customer classes using the base fuel and
base non-fuel revenues established in this case.*

Q. PLEASE DESCRIBE THE PRINCIPLES HISTORICALLY
CONSIDERED BY THE PUBLIC STAFF WHEN ASSIGNING THE
PROPOSED REVENUE REQUIREMENT

A. Consistent with our practice in past general rate cases, and

consistent with the method approved by the Commission in past

proceedings, | believe the principles outlined below should be taken

% Base fuel revenues will be adjusted annually pursuant to .G.S. 62-133.2 and

Commission Rule R8-55,

4 Order Granting General Rate Increase, entered December 21, 2012, at 120.
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into consideration to apportion any combined base fuel and base

non-fuel revenues among the various customer classes.

These principles attempt to assign the revenue requirement to each
customer class in an equitable and fair manner and to minimize rate

shock to any individual class.

1. Limit any revenue increase assigned to any
customer class such that each class is assigned an
increase that is no more than two percentage points
greater than the overall jurisdictional revenue
percentage increase, thus avoiding rate shock;

2. Maintain a £10% “band of reasonabieness” for
RORs, relative to the overall jurisdictional ROR
such that to the extent possible, the class ROR
stays within this band of reasonableness following
assignment of the proposed revenue changes;

3. Move each customer class toward parity with the
overall jurisdictional ROR; and

4. Minimize subsidization of customer classes by
other customer classes.

WHAT IS YOUR RECOMMENDATION CONCERNING THE
ASSIGNMENT OF THE PUBLIC STAFF'S RECOMMENDED
REVENUE REQUIREMENT TO THE CLASSES?

Public Staff witness Johnson provides the Public Staff's
recommended jurisdictional revenue requirement for use in
assigning the total base revenue requirement to the individual
customer classes. In this case, the Public Staff is recommending a

total revenue decrease. The principles outlined above are most
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appropriate when an overall revenue increase is recommended.
When the recommendation is an overall revenue decrease, as in this
case, it is appropriate to focus on addressing disparities in the class
RORs when apportioning any such revenue decrease. However, any
individual customer class revenue decreases should be limited so
that no individual customer class sees an increase in its assigned
revenue requirement. In other words, in the event of a revenue
requirement decrease, no customer class should see an increase

simply to bring the class ROR within 10% of the jurisdictional ROR.

RATE SCHEDULES

DO YOU HAVE ANY COMMENTS OR RECOMMENDATIONS
CONCERNING ANY OF THE COMPANY’'S PROPOSED RATE
SCHEDULES?

Other than the proposed rates in each rate schedule, the Company
has only proposed one notable change to its rate schedules in this
proceeding. This modification is associated with lighting services
under Schedule 26. DENC is proposing to close availability of new
high pressure sodium fixtures effective January 1, 2020. Customers
seeking new lighting fixtures will need to select from a menu of light
emitting diode fixtures. The Public Staff does not object to this

modification.
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Q. DO YOU HAVE ANY COMMENTS OR RECOMMENDATIONS

CONCERNING THE BASIC CUSTOMER CHARGES IN THE
COMPANY’S RESIDENTIAL RATE SCHEDULES?

A Yes. DENC has proposed to increase the residential basic customer

charge from $10.40 to $11.92 per month. | reviewed both the COSS
and the unit cost data contained in Item 45e of Form E-1 of the
Company’s initial application and supplemental filings. In a COSS,
costs are functionalized into one of three basic utility categories:
customer account, demand, and energy. The unit cost data is
calculated for each function by summing the costs of that function
and dividing the sum by the number of units associated with that
function delivered in the test year period. For example, “customer”
costs are typically associated with functions such as customer
account management, metering, billing, and account services. While
the unit cost data in ltem 45e is an approximation of the cost
associated with each unit of service for a given utility function, it does
provide an indicative benchmark to use when designing individual

rate elements of various rate schedules.

Q. DOES THE PUBLIC STAFF HAVE GUIDELINES OR PRINCIPLES

IT USES IN SETTING THE FIXED COMPONENT, OR BASIC
CUSTOMER CHARGES IN A RATE CLASS?
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Yes. On March 28, 2019, the Public Staff filed a report® with the
Commission on the use of the minimum system method for the
investor-owned utilities, including DENC, which provides a basis for
establishing the portion of distribution system-related costs as
‘demand-related” and “customer-related.” In that report the Public
Staff concluded that fixed costs of electric service should be
recovered from all customers, and that the minimum system method
used to classify distribution plant, which serves as the basis for
developing a basic customer charge, is a reasonable approach to
developing the amount of the basic customer charge. In that report,
the Public Staff also stated any increase in the fixed, or basic
customer charge, for any customer class should not exceed an
amount that would recover more than 25% of the revenue increase

that was assigned to that customer class.

Q. DO YOU HAVE ANY OTHER RECOMMENDATIONS RELATED

TO THE COMPANY’S RATE SCHEDULES?

A Yes. In reviewing Rider D (Tax Effect Recovery Rider) it was learned

that the proposed factor of 1.6054 is incorrect. The correct factor
should be 1.16054. The Company's Supplemental Filing did not

address this issue. However, the Company has acknowledged this

5 See "Public Staff Report of the Public Staff on the Minimum System Methodology of
North Carolina Electric Public Utilities," dated March 28, 2019 and filed in Docket No.
E-100 Sub 162.
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correction and intends to correct this value of the Tax Effect

Recovery Rider in its compliance filing in this proceeding.

BASE FUEL RATE

PLEASE DESCRIBE HOW DENC HAS ADDRESSED THE BASE
FUEL RATE IN THIS GENERAL RATE CASE.

In its application filed on March 29, 2019, DENC presented its
proposed base fuel rate in the testimony of DENC witnesses Bruce
Petrie and Paul Haynes. Haynes Schedule 3, Page 1 of 3, provides
the calculations for DENC’s placeholder base fuel rate of 2.142¢ per
kWh, effective for usage on and after May 1, 2019. Haynes Schedule
4, page 1 of 5, provides the calculations for DENC'’s projected base
fuel rate of 2.172¢ per kWh, to be effective on a temporary basis on

November 1, 2019.

On August 14, 2019, DENC filed the Additional Supplemental Direct
Testimony of Paul Haynes, which proposed a new base fuel rate of
2.092¢ per kWh to be effective beginning November 1, 2019, subject

to refund as allowed by Gen. Stat. § 62-135.°

8 DENC filed its annual application for fuef cost recovery in Docket No. E-22, Sub 579
(Sub 579), pursuant to Gen. Stat.§ 62-133.2, which included the same base fuel rate.
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Inits Sub 579 filing, DENC also proposes an EMF of 0.013¢ per kWh,
based on a fuel expense under-recovery of $550,353 during the test

period.

Q. PLEASE DESCRIBE DENC’S PROPOSED RIDER A1 IN THE

FUEL CASE.

A. DENC believes that it is likely to over-recover fuel expenses in the

second half of 2019. To mitigate this potential over-recovery, DENC
proposes a decrement Rider A1 for the months of November 2019
through January 2020. This rider will equal the difference between
the existing EMF and the EMF proposed to begin on February 1,
2020, which equates to (0.375¢) per kWh. The actual over- or under-
recovery in the second half of 2019 will be trued-up in the EMF in
next year's fuel case. DENC proposes that Rider A1 be allocated
among the customer classes using voltage differentiation as it does

with all other fuel riders.

Q. WHAT IS THE TOTAL FUEL RATE DENC PROPOSES TO

BECOME EFFECTIVE ON AN INTERIM BASIS ON NOVEMBER 1,

20197

A. As illustrated in Table 5 of withess Haynes' Additional Supplemental

testimony, when proposed Rider A1 is combined with the proposed

base fuel rate and the current EMF, the total fuel rate DENC
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proposes to become effective on an interim basis on November 1,

2019, is 2.105¢ per kWh.

DOES THE PUBLIC STAFF HAVE ANY CONCERNS WITH THE
COMPANY'’S PROPOSED FUEL RATES IN THE GENERAL RATE
CASE?

No. The Public Staff will address any concerns with fuel rates in Sub
579 and will propose that any necessary changes be incorporated
into the final fuel rates that go into effect on February 1, 2020. The
Public Staff also does not oppose the implementation of the
proposed total fuel rate as part of the interim rates DENC proposes
to become effective on November 1, 2019, as discussed in more
detail above. However, prior to the time final rates go into effect, the
Commission will need to establish a new base fuel rate in the general

rate case.

In addition, Commission Rule R1-17(b)(9)(c) requires an applicant in
a general rate case to provide an estimate of the net additional
revenue that the proposed new rates will produce. This estimate is
needed so that projected revenues can be compared with the

proposed new revenue requirement.

The Public Staff does not oppose the Company’s proposed Rider A1
because it returns over-collected ratepayer funds sooner than would

otherwise occur.
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Q.  WHAT IS THE NET RESULT OF THE COMPOSITE BASE FUEL
RATE AND FUEL RIDERS?

A. The net result of DENC'’s existing and proposed composite base fuel
rate and fuel riders for each customer class is shown in Company
Additional Supplemental Exhibit PBH-1, Schedule 3, (also Company

Exhibit GGB-1, Schedule 4 in Sub 579).

Q. DOES THIS CONCLUDE YOUR TESTIMONY?

Yes.
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APPENDIX A

QUALIFICATIONS AND EXPERIENCE

JACKL. FLOYD

| am a graduate of North Carolina State University with a Bachelor of
Science Degree in Chemical Engineering. | am licensed in North Carolina
as a Professional Engineer. | have more than 17 years of experience in the
water and wastewater treatment field, nine of which have been with the
Public Staff's Water Division. In addition, | have been with the Electric

Division for almost 17 years.

Prior to my employment with the Public Staff, | was employed by the
North Carolina Department of Natural Resources, Division of Water Quality
as an Environmental Engineer. In that capacity, | performed various tasks
associated with environmental regulation of water and wastewater systems,

including the drafting of regulations and general statutes.

In my capacity with the Public Staff's Water Division, | investigated
the operations of regulated water and sewer utility companies and prepared

testimony and reports related to those investigations.

Currently, my duties with the Public Staff include evaluating the
operation of regulated electric utilities, including rate design, cost-of-

service, and demand side management and energy efficiency resources.
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My duties also include assisting in the preparation of reports to the
Commission; preparing testimony regarding my investigation activities;
reviewing Integrated Resource Plans; and making recommendations to the

Commission concerning the level of service for electric utilities.
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Q Do you have a summary of your testimony?

A I do.

Q. Could you please present it now?

A Yes. My testimony presents the Public Staff's
analysis and recommendations regarding the cost of service
methodology; class rates of return; revenue assignment;
modifications to certain existing rate schedules; and the
proposed base fuel rates.

With respect to the cost of service methodology, I
concur with Dominion's use of the Summer-Winter Peak and
Average methodology to assign production plant costs to the
jurisdiction and rate classes.

I also concur with the adjustments Dominion made
to its cost of service to recognize the effect of
non-utility generators connected to its distribution system
and the adjustment to remove the impacts of wholesale
customer contracts that will terminate at the end of 2019.

My testimony also contains the Public Staff's
recommendations regarding the assignment of base non-fuel
and base fuel revenues to customer classes and Dominion's
proposed rate schedules, including why it is appropriate to
consider total base revenues when assigning revenue
responsibility to the classes.

My testimony further describes the Public Staff's

(919) 556-3961
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principles of revenue apportionment. The Public Staff has
historically considered four principles when determining how
to apportion revenues -- revenue increases resulting from
general rate cases to customer classes. Those principles
include limiting the increase to no more than two percentage
points greater than the overall percentage increase;
maintaining the returns on rate base within a plus or minus
ten percent band of reasonableness compared to the overall
jurisdictional return; moving all classes toward the overall
jurisdictional return; and minimizing the subsidization
among other -- or customer classes.

My testimony also concurs with the Company's
proposals for rates and rate schedules. My testimony
provides the Public Staff's position regarding the setting
of the basic customer charge. That position reflects the
belief that all customers should share in the recovery of
fixed costs of electric service; that the minimum system
method of classifying distribution plant, which Dominion
used in this proceeding, is a reasonable approach to
determining the basic customer charge; and, three, that any
change in the basic customer charge should be limited to
recover no more than 25 percent of the total revenue
increase assigned to the class.

My testimony concludes by supporting the proposed
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fuel rates the Company proposed in its August 2019
supplemental filings. The Public Staff's interim support
for these fuel rates is subject to our ongoing review and
ultimate recommendations associated with the fuel proceeding
in Docket E-22, Sub 579. And that completes my summary.

MS. FENNELL: Mr. Floyd is available for

cross-examination.

MS. GRIGG: No questions.

MS. FORCE: No questions.

MR. EASON: No questions.
CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MS. HICKS:

Q. Good afternoon, Mr. Floyd.

A. Hey.

Q. My name is Warren Hicks. I represent CIGFUR. I
wanted to ask you about a couple of exhibits that are
already in evidence.

Do you have in front of you Company Stipulation
Exhibit PBH-1, Schedule 1?

A. I do.

Q. All right. And do you have in front of you
Company Stipulation Exhibit REM-1, Stipulation Schedule 4?

A, Yes.

Q. Okay. Were you in the room when I asked questions

of Mr. Haynes earlier?
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A. I was.

Q. All right. And looking at those two exhibits that
we just pulled out, do you concur with Mr. Haynes's opinion
that the rate increases being assigned to the LGS and 6VP
rate classes are very small?

A. They are very small. I think we need to put some
perspective on the numbers. Mr. Miller's exhibit and Mr.
Haynes's exhibits are based on the Company's anticipated
revenue outcome from this proceeding of eight and a half
million increase.

The Public Staff doesn't agree with that and
that's still subject to the resolution of these unresolved
issues before the Commission. I think the Stipulation had a
revenue requirement of 4.1 million, I think was the Public
Staff's perspective of -- of the case. So that -- that
needs to be kept in mind when reviewing these sets of
exhibits.

Q. All right. Thank you. And do you also concur
with Mr. Haynes's opinion that even though those increases
that the Company is advocating for -- even though those
increases are very small, nonetheless, they are above cost
for rate class LGS and rate class 6VP?

A. Above cost in a literal sense, yes. Above cost in

a figurative sense, maybe slightly. And I'l1l -- I'll --

(?19) 556-3961
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I'11 qualify that a little bit. This is a reason why the

Public Staff has historically looked at a band of
reasonableness around rate of return. You cannot pick a
specific number and decide that that's the objective of any
case, because as soon as the Commission sets rates in a
proceeding, the next day, they're stale until the next rate
case.

So we have to look at a band of reasonableness for
the period of time that those base rates are going to be in
effect. It could be one year. It could be three years, as
we've seen with the past few Dominion cases. So that -- you
need to keep in mind that band of reasonableness serves as a
broader window than a specific number for us to consider
appropriateness. And so within that band of reasonableness,
we believe the rates are appropriate.

The classes that you highlight here, the 6VP is
just outside of that window. So is large general service.
So is the NS class and so is the small general service in
terms of what the Company has proffered as their outcome
from this proceeding.

Q. And when you say that those -- the rate of returns
are just outside the range of reasonableness --
A. Right.

Q. -- what are you looking at when you're saying --
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what are you basing that on?

A. Well, just taking the calculations as offered by
Witness Miller with the Company, he has calculated based on
the revenue increase of eight and a half million the -- the
rates of return. And so I'm just taking him at his word on
what he has filed in terms of these schedules.

Any change in that eight and a half million,
depending on the unresolved issues in this case, could
change this whole perspective. All of these schedules could
be immaterial depending on what the Commission ultimately
rules in the proceeding.

We did not offer any type of specific revenue
apportionment in this case other than to articulate the
principles that are in my direct testimony. I believe to
the extent that Mr. Haynes and Mr. Miller could abide within
those principles, they did, given the context of the
Stipulation between the parties.

Q. All right. Thank you. And so just to be clear,
are you saying that a Rate of Return Index that is 15 basis
points above the band of -- above the band of reasonableness
is just above the band?

A. Well, it would be .05 because for 6VP, it's 1.15
as calculated by the Company. So, again, it's -- it's a

matter of perspective. It is -- it is literally slightly
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outside of that band, yes.

Q. I was asking about the LGS class.

A. Okay. The LGS is -- yes, you're -- you're right,
15 points -- 15 index points. I think that's what we were
talking about earlier.

Q. Thank you.
Nucor is -- is 20 -- excuse me, ten. Ten.

Nucor is --

e e

Schedule NS is .8, and so to bring that up to .9

would be ten.

Q. So they're ten under --

A. Yes.

Q. -- as opposed to 15 over --

A. Yes.

Q. -- which is what the LGS class is?

A. Right. SGS is seven over. Residential is seven
under.

Q. All right. And, Mr. Floyd, do you have a copy of
DENC Haynes Redirect Exhibit Number 1 in front of you?
A. This should -- yes.
It should --

Q

A. It has the Sections H, I and J?

A Yes. And it should say DENC Haynes Redirect --
A

Yes.

{(919) 556-3961
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Q. -- Exhibit Number 1 up in the upper right-hand
corner.

So I'1ll submit to you that this exhibit contains
the same information as Company Stipulation Exhibit PBH-1,
Schedule 1.

A. Right.

Q. And then it includes three -- three additional
categories down at the bottom, H, T and J. And those
categories demonstrate the impact of two riders that have
been designed to refund a fuel overcollection that's
occurring during the 2018 -- during this 2018 year period.
Is that correct?

A, That's -- that's the way I interpret this, yes.
It's fuel and EDIT.

Q. Okay. And is it your understanding that Combined
Rider A-1 and proposed Rider B would be in effect for 15
months?

A. Rider A-1 is kind of a bridge rider until the
permanent rates are -- likely take effect, at least at this
point, February 1lst, 2020. And then Rider B would take
effect after that.

I think it's important to keep in mind that both
Rider A-1 and B, which are roughly the same character

rider -- they are EMF for fuel purposes. They're -- they're

(219) 556-3961
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paying back what customers have already paid or overpaid.
And then EDIT is a -- is a going forward to collect
additional taxes, as I understand.

Q. So I think we're in agreement that -- I just want
to make sure -- that Riders A-1 and Rider B would be -- or
are repaying fuel amounts that have been overcollected for
ratepayers.

A, That's my understanding, yes.

Q. Okay .

A, They -- they are -- they are related to the fuel
experience modification factor.

Q. And they are temporary in nature?

A. They get check -- they get reset every year in a
fuel proceeding.

Q. Correct. And would you also agree that the total
base rate set in this case will be permanent until Dominion
comes in for another base rate case?

A. Yes. And I think it's important to keep a -- the
right perspective with these percent increases in revenues.
The -- the Public Staff has historically looked at base
revenues, fuel and non-fuel. The Commission has to set a
base fuel rate in this proceeding, which -- which in the
terms of the stipulations, the parties have agreed to a -- a

particular number.
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Outside of that, EMF and taxes are things that

are -- have already occurred or are going to occur outside
of the base rate revenue established in a proceeding. And
so that's why when we look at the percentage -- two
percentage points rule principle that we apply, we look at
it and apply it only to the base rate revenues, fuel and
non-fuel.

Q. All right. And in your opinion, is it equitable
to rate classes LGS and 6VP who have rate of returns above
the parity index to argue that Riders A-1 and B are offsets?

A. Offsets in terms of what?

Q. So is it fair to present those two riders, which
if you look at the bottom of DENC Haynes Redirect Exhibit
Number 1, Section J --

A. Uh-huh (yes).

Q. -- Line 45, you can see that there are rate
decreases reflected on that line that are the result of
netting the total base rate increase in this proceeding --

A. Right.

Q. -- the non -- excuse me, the -- the EDIT rider and
then also -- the EDIT rider and then also those proposed
fuel riders, those proposed fuel -- decrement fuel riders.

A. I -- T think it is a representation of the

Company's position and hopeful outcome from the -- from the
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case. The EDIT 1s another issue that remains to be decided.
I think fuel is -- will be decided or -- or fully resolved
in the fuel proceeding which has yet to occur.

I -- 1 don't take issue with Sections H, I and J
here as -- as they have been calculated. I don't think it
is appropriate to look at those in terms of applying revenue
apportionate -- apportionment principles, the two percent
principle that I mentioned just a second ago. I think
Section E of this, which was in his earlier exhibit, Exhibit
1 or Schedule 1, is more appropriate in terms of applying
the Public Staff's revenue apportionment principle of -- of
no more than two percent over the -- over the jurisdictional
increase.

Q. So my question is is it fair to look at the fact
that the LGS rate class and the 6VP rate class have rate of
return and indexes that are outside of the range of
reason -- reasonableness but say that is excusable under the
circumstances because they are getting decreases as a result
of proposed Riders A-1 and B?

A. Your characterization is somewhat nefarious and
I'm not sure I agree with that, but I think -- I mean, in
an -- in an ideal setting, yes, I would love to be able to
say we could do -- achieve all four of the principles.

Unfortunately, that is -- is never -- we never

(?19) 556-3961
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have an ideal situation. I do think the Public Staff has --

has routinely looked at the percent increase to all classes
and how those are impacted. The actual percent of base
revenue increases takes a little bit of primacy over the
rate of return principle. Not to say that it's any less of
a principle, but in terms of when they start to conflict,
we -- we need to look at what is going to happen to
customers' bills.

And rates of return are -- are illustrative of the
cases and how classes are impacted in terms of revenues and
revenue apportionment. But at the end of the day, it's the
customer, whether they're the Nucor on the system or whether
they're my mother on the system, they're going to see what
that bottom line is and -- and everybody's concerned about
increases.

Unfortunately -- well, I -- I don't know. I
wouldn't say unfortunately. More -- I'd say, fortunately,
we've got a $24 million original increase that was requested
down to at least eight and a half, 4.1 if the Commission
agrees with the Public Staff's side of the unresolved cases.
I think that's a pretty good outcome from this proceeding,
given what we had.

We could do more to address the return issue in

conjunction with the two percent principle if we were
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dealing with more of a -- a revenue increase. But we've
whittled it down from 24, 25 to hopefully four -- 4.1
million. There could be a decrease in this proceeding,
based on what the Commission finds on the unresolved issues.
So given that uncertainty, I think, in the scheme
of things, everything has balanced out as well as it could.

Q. All right. Thank you. No further questions.
CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MS. FORCE:

Q. I do have one question.

A. Yes.

Q. It follows up with what you were just talking
about. If there were a rate decrease, would that affect
your percentages; that would mean no increase to the base
charge for customers?

A. We would -- we would probably go that route. 1
would -- again, it depends. It's -- there's some degree, I
think, that has to be kept in mind. If we're talking a
couple of million dollars of increase -- a decrease, or are
we talking $20 million dollar decrease? I don't know. I
don't have that perspective, and so it's hard for me to say
specifically.

If there's a decrease, I -- I do think it's safe
to say the Public Staff's -- an unarticulated principle

is -- has been that if there is an overall decrease that no
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class should see an increase for the sake of giving another
class more of a decrease, again to go toward resolving some
of these return issues.

It's -- it is a difficult place to be, but if I
had to pick between the $24 million increase or a $4 million
increase, I think the record is pretty straightforward with
where I'd land.

Q. And -- and just to be more specific in terms of
the base charge -- the basic monthly charge --

A. Uh-huh (yes).

Q. -- 1f there were a rate decrease, then, as I
recall, in the past you've advocated no increase to the
basic charge.

A. And that's likely the case here.

Q. Uh-huh (yes).

A It's just, again, I need -- I need to keep my --
my ammo dry, so to speak.

Q. Okay. Thank you. I don't have any other
questions.

REDIRECT EXAMINATION BY MS. FENNELL:

Q. Just one question, Mr. Floyd. Going back to DENC
Haynes Redirect Exhibit, which we acknowledge is the same as
Haynes Stipulation Exhibit, earlier you mentioned that what

we, the Public Staff, tend to look at is Line E --

(219) 556-3961

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC www.noteworthyreporting.com



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

NCUC E-22, Sub 562 and E-22, Sub 566 - Vol. 6 Session Date: 9/24/2019

Page 100
A. Right.

Q. -- which is the total base revenue, which includes
base non-fuel and base fuel. And Ms. Hicks read these lines
earlier in the exhibit, so I won't ask you to read these
again.

But looking at the percentage change, if we were
to agree to focus on parity in designing rates, rather than
assigning an increase to each class, where would the -- the
amounts that have been assigned to LGS and 6VP have to go to
give them a decrease?

A. Well, it would likely go to the other classes,
which would be residential, small general service and to
some extent, contrary to Mr. Eason's client's position,
it -- probably Nucor.

Q. Uh-huh (yes). Okay. Thank you. That's all.

CHAIR MITCHELL: Questions from

Commissioners? Commissioner Clodfelter?
EXAMINATION BY COMMISSIONER CLODFELTER:

Q. Okay. I have to do this. I'm sorry. Since you
refer to it in your testimony, you are, of course, familiar
with the March 28, 2019, report by the Public Staff on the
use of the minimum system method.

A. Yes, sir.

Q. I have a hunch. Would I be right if my hunch were

(919) 556-3961
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that you had a major role in preparing that report?

A. Yes.

Q. One of its primary authors perhaps?

A. I never take full custody of anything the Public
Staff publishes, but, yes, I was -- I participated with it.

Q. You are familiar, are you, with Professor
Bonbright's criticism of the minimum system methodology?

A, Yes, sir.

Q He says it's absolutely incoherent.

A And --
Q. Tell me why he is wrong.
A I'm not saying he is wrong. What -- what I am
saying 1s that -- and I think this is articulated to some
degree in the report. Bonbright's treatise of ratemaking
was done in the early '60s, if I recall, and there was
update of that in the early '80s, I believe.

The system that he was familiar with at the time
is not the system we have today, and the -- the potential
for not recovering -- sufficiently recovering fixed costs
puts us back into this room every three years. And as
people continue to use the system in a different way, we
need to come up with a means of looking at, analyzing and
apportioning how fixed costs are recovered. And the minimum

system approach, I think, is a reasonable way of looking at
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the distribution system that has, to a large extent,
components of customer-related costs and demand-related
costs.

Is it perfect? Absolutely not. You -- you will
not hear me say it's -- it's -- it's a perfect way. I'm not
even sure it's a good way, but it is a way. And I do think
it provides a reasonable means to give us some -- some
information about how to look at fixed cost.

It -- it does concern me that we have these
debates about basic customer charges or -- or -- and fixed
cost, because as I see the system changing, you know, we --
we are all concerned with low income customers and people of
limited means, whether they're low income or not, to -- to
pay bills. But for every dollar of cost we do not recover
in one rate element in a tariff, it has to be recovered in
another rate element. And in terms of the residential
service, the basic schedule, Schedule 1 for Dominion, we
have a basic customer charge and a energy charge. And so
for every dollar of cost we throw into the energy charge to
be recovered and the Company doesn't recover that, they're
going to show up here again for another rate case.

But those costs are simply being shifted to people
who are able to avoid buying kilowatt hours from Dominion,

and that does trouble me, because long term, I think we are
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this.

looking at lower basic customer charges, higher energy
charges to produce the same revenues, and people with the

means to avoid buying kilowatt hours are simply going to do

Q.
A.
find some other way to not buy those kilowatt hours from the
Company .
service go unrecovered.
Q.

I really was just going to have a little fun, but --

LA A o

Q.
button with me because that's why I asked the question.

A.

Q.
the things that's changed perhaps about the distribution
system between Professor Bonbright's writing of his treatise
and today is that we've now got -- which he didn't have to
deal with, we've got third-party generators who are making
use of the distribution grid and contributing nothing toward

the fixed costs?

Page 103

They're going to conserve energy, in other words?

Well, conserve it, generate it themselves, but

And by extension, those fixed costs of utility

Well, I -- I didn't really mean to get us off on

You hit a button with me.

Well, you know, and --

Sorry.

-- and T think you've sort of realized you hit a

I know.

So isn't -- isn't -- isn't it a fact that one of

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC
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A. Your ten words to my thousand words say the same
thing.
Q. And so when we use the minimum system methodology

of allocating those distribution system costs on a
per-customer basis, what we're really doing is letting those
third-party users who are not contributing to fixed costs
shift those costs to the residential customer base very
largely. 1Isn't that what's happening?

A. I think you saw a little bit of that in -- in I
think one of the Company's responses to your question. I
can't remember which question it was, but it had to do with
this basic customer method.

You saw that because there's this shift in total
dollars toward the residential class as a result of the
exercise that you requested.

Q. Well, this is the general rate case request by
Dominion Energy and not an academic debate.

A. Right.

Q. So you and I will continue this on another day,
but I just couldn't resist. Thank you.

A. Well --

Q. That's all I have.

A, I'l11 close with they complied with previous

Commission orders in doing this.

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC
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CHAIR MITCHELL: Questions on Commissioner's

questions?
All right. Mr. Floyd, you may step down.
Thank you.
THE WITNESS: Thank you.
MS. FENNELL: 1I'd like to move the -- into
evidence Jack's Exhibit -- or Mr. Floyd's Exhibit 1.
CHAIR MITCHELL: Motion is allowed.
MS. FENNELL: Thank you.
(Public Staff Floyd Exhibit 1 was admitted
into evidence.)
CHAIR MITCHELL: And you may call your next
witnesses.
MS. CUMMINGS: Public Staff calls Witness
Maness and Lucas as a panel.
JAY LUCAS and MICHAEL C. MANESS,
having first been duly sworn, were examined
and testified as follows:
CHAIR MITCHELL: Hearing no objection, the
motion will be allowed.
DIRECT EXAMINATION BY MS. CUMMINGS:
Q. We're handing out the summaries right now. While
Mr. Drooz does that, I'll go ahead and get your testimony

into the record.
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Mr. Lucas, can you please state your name,
business address and position for the record?
A. (Jay Lucas) My name is Jay Lucas. I'm an

engineer with the Public Staff's Electric Division. My

business address is 430 North Salisbury Street in Raleigh.
Q. Did you prepare and cause to be filed in this

docket on August 23rd, 2019, testimony in question and

answer form consisting of 93 pages, one appendix and 17

exhibits?

A. Yes.

Q. Do you have any additions or corrections to your
testimony?

A. No.

Q. If T were to ask you those same questions today,

would your answers be the same?
A. Yes.
MS. CUMMINGS: Chair Mitchell, I request
that the testimony of Mr. Lucas, consisting of 93
pages, be copied into the record as if given orally
from the stand and that his appendix and exhibits be
identified as premarked.
CHAIR MITCHELL: Motion is allowed.
(Public Staff Lucas Exhibits 1 through 14,

16 and 17; and Public Staff Lucas
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Confidential Exhibit 15 were premarked for
identification.)

(Whereupon, the prefiled direct testimony of
Jay Lucas was copied into the record as if

given orally from the stand.)
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Testimony of Jay Lucas
On Behalf of the Public Staff
North Carolina Utilities Commission

August 23, 2019

1 Q. PLEASE STATE YOUR NAME, BUSINESS ADDRESS, AND PRESENT
2 POSITION.

3 A My name is Jay Lucas. My business address is 430 North Salisbury Street,
4 Dobbs Building, Raleigh, North Carolina. | am an engineer with the Electric

5 Division of the Public Staff — North Carolina Utilities Commission.

6 Q. BRIEFLY STATE YOUR QUALIFICATIONS AND DUTIES.

7 A My qualifications and duties are included in Appendix A.

8 Q. WHATIS THE PURPOSE OF YOUR TESTIMONY?

9 A The purpose of my testimony is to present to the Commission the Public
10 Staff's position on whether Dominion Energy North Carolina (DENC or the
11 Company), should be permitted to recover the full cost of disposing of coal
12 ash or coal combustion residuals (CCR) created at its coal-fired generating
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facilities, as presented in the general rate case filed by DENC in Docket No.

E-22, Sub 562, on March 29, 2019.

Q. PLEASE PROVIDE A SUMMARY OF YOUR RECOMMENDATIONS.

The Public Staff recommends that 40 percent of the costs for CCR

remediation should be paid by the Company’s shareholders and the

remaining 60 percent be paid by the Company’s customers.

The Company invested $124.2 million in converting Chesterfield Units 3

through 6 from wet ash handling to dry ash handling. The Public Staff

recommends that 20.7 percent or $25.7 million of the Company’s

investment in converting Chesterfield Units 3 and 4 be removed from rate

base on a system-wide basis.

Also, the Public Staff recommends that the Company’s records on

depreciation expenses be more transparent and readily available.

My testimony is organized as follows:

History of CCR Management

CCR State and Federal Regulatory Framework

Legal Actions against DENC

Site Visits by the Public Staff

Past Knowledge about the Environmental Impacts of the
Storage of Coal Ash

Company Responsiveness to Public Staff

DENC’s Environmental Compliance History for CCR

TESTIMONY OF JAY LUCAS Page 3
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" Cost Recovery Requested by DENC
= Chesterfield CCR Wet to Dry Ash Conversion Project
. Public Staffs Recommendations on CCR

e Equitable Sharing

e Specific Disallowances
¢ Insurance Coverage
n Depreciation Expenses

HISTORY OF CCR MANAGEMENT

WHAT IS THE HISTORY OF CCR MANAGEMENT IN THE UNITED
STATES?

Coal has been used as a fuel in electric generating plants since the late
nineteenth century and has been a dominant fuel for many decades. In the
1960s and 1970s nuclear generation began to compete with coal-fired
generation and beginning in 2010, natural gas-fired generation began to

compete directly with coal-fired generation.

In the eastern United States, the availability of fresh water allowed electric
generators to sluice the ash remaining in the boiler fire boxes after
combustion (bottom ash) into ash storage ponds. Most coal ash
constituents would settle to the bottom of the storage ponds, and cleaner
wastewater from the top of the ponds would be discharged into a nearby

natural water body.
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The enactment of the Clean Air Act and subsequent air quality rules in the
1970s required treatment of the emissions released by coal-fired generating
facilities. Air pollution control equipment such as electrostatic precipitators
and later flue gas desulfurization (FGD) created solid waste streams that
were often placed in the ponds with bottom ash. Fly ash is a waste collected

from air pollution control equipment.

CCR is a collective term that includes bottom ash and fly ash created by the
burning of coal. Some CCRs can be recycled into raw materials for the
concrete industry. CCR from FGD is known as synthetic gypsum and can

be directly used by the drywall industry.

Groundwater contamination and accidental releases of CCR brought
attention to the storage and disposal of CCR and ultimately led to the
creation of the Environmental Protection Agency’s CCR Rule, which is

presented later in my testimony.

CCR STATE AND FEDERAL Regulatory FRAMEWORK

WHAT IS THE SIGNIFICANCE OF ENVIRONMENTAL REGULATIONS
THAT APPLY TO CCR?

The Public Staff recommends an equitable sharing of coal ash remediation
costs. One of the reasons for our equitable sharing recommendation is that
DENC has culpability for non-compliance with environmental regulations
that are meant to protect groundwater and surface water from

contamination by CCR constituents. Additionally, DENC’s past
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management of coal ash has resulted in a risk of future contamination that
EPA and the Virginia legislature have determined requires costly new
management and closure requirements. This is explained more fully in the
testimony of Public Staff witness Maness. | note that the equitable sharing
recommendation is not based on the imprudence standard, which would
result in a 100% disallowance, but instead is based in part on DENC'’s
culpability for failure to comply in some instances with environmental
regulations for protection of groundwater and surface water. Therefore, a
summary of those environmental regulations is important to understand

how DENC has been culpable.

PLEASE SUMMARIZE THE REGULATORY FRAMEWORK FOR CCR.

CCR surface impoundments contain certain elements, such as arsenic,
boron, cadmium, sulfate, vanadium, and others that can, when present in
sufficient concentrations, pollute surface water, groundwater, and drinking
water. CCRs were originally considered for federal regulation under the
Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA) of 1976, but were
exempted by the 1980 Bevill Amendment as a category of special waste
requiring further study and assessment. In 1993, the EPA determined that

regulation of coal combustion wastes as hazardous waste under Subtitle C

' The Bevill Amendment, one of the 1980 Solid Waste Disposal Act Amendments,
exempted fossil fuel combustion waste from regulation as a hazardous waste under Subtitle C of
RCRA until further study and assessment of risk could be performed. 42 U.S.C. § 6921(b)(3)(A).
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combustion wastes should instead be regulated as non-hazardous solid

waste under Subtitle D of RCRA.?

The EPA first proposed specific regulations for the disposal of CCRs in
2010, and conducted a nationwide assessment of CCR surface
impoundments, ranking the safety of the impoundments on the basis of dam
design, safety, and integrity.* The EPA finalized the CCR Rule in April 2015,
regulating for the first time the disposal of CCRs as a non-hazardous solid

waste.®* The CCR Rule became effective on October 19, 2015.

The regulatory framework in place prior to the CCR Rule, including the
Clean Water Act and state groundwater regulations, as well as more recent
requirements, are all relevant to the review of the Company’s coal ash

management and disposal in this case.

WHAT DOES THE CCR RULE REQUIRE?
The CCR Rule establishes minimum criteria that must be met by owners

and operators of CCR surface impoundments and CCR landfills. The

2 Final Regulatory Determination on Four Large-Volume Wastes from the Combustion of
Coal by Electric Utility Power Plants, 58 Fed. Reg. 42,466 (Aug. 9, 1993).

% Notice of Regulatory Determination on Wastes From the Combustion of Fossil Fuels, 65
Fed. Reg. 32,214 (May 22, 2000).

4 CCR Impoundment Assessment Reports, available at: https://archive.epa.qov/epawaste/
honhaz/industrial/special/fossil/web/html/index-4.html.

® Hazardous and Solid Waste Management System; Disposal of Coal Combustion
Residuals From Electric Utilities, 80 Fed. Reg. 21,301 (Apr. 17, 2015).
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minimum criteria consist of location restrictions, design and operating
requirements, groundwater monitoring and corrective action, closure of
certain units, post-closure care, recordkeeping, and posting of information

to the internet for public access.

The CCR Rule applies to new and existing CCR surface impoundments and
landfills,® as well as lateral expansions of such units. The rule also applies
to inactive CCR surface impoundments, defined as impoundments that no
longer received CCR on or after October 19, 2015, and that still contained
both CCR and liquids on or after that date.” The Rule does not apply to CCR

landfills that ceased receiving CCR prior to October 19, 2015.

Q. HOW DOES THE CCR RULE APPLY TO CCR LANDFILLS AND

IMPOUNDMENTS IN VIRGINIA AND WEST VIRGINIA?

A. As originally drafted, the CCR Rule was self-implementing, in that it had no

associated federal permitting program or delegation of permitting authority

to the states.® Facilities must comply with the CCR Rule regardless of

8 Existing surface impoundments and landfills are those that received CCR both before and
after October 19, 2015, or for which construction commenced prior to October 19, 2015, and
received CCR on or after October 19, 2015. 40 C.F.R. 257.53.

"The CCR Rule as it was originally adopted did not apply to inactive surface impoundments
at inactive facilities. That exemption was vacated and remanded by the U.S. Court of Appeals for
the D.C. Circuit on August 21, 2018. Utility Solid Waste Activities Group v. EPA (USWAG), 901
F.3d 414 (D.C. Cir. 2018).

® The Water Infrastructure for Improvements to the Nation Act was signed into law on
December 16, 2016, and authorizes the states to create permitting programs to implement or act
in lieu of the CCR Rule. For non-participating states, the Act directed the EPA to implement a
permitting program “subject to the availability of appropriations . . . .” Pub. L. No. 114-322, 130 Stat.
1628, Section 2301 (2016). Neither Virginia nor West Virginia have submitted permitting programs
to the EPA for approval.
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whether they are directed to do so by a state regulatory agency, and

enforcement can take place pursuant to the citizen suit provision of RCRA.

On December 28, 2015, Virginia revised its Solid Waste Management
Regulations (SWMR) to incorporate by reference the CCR Rule.® CCR
landfills must continue to meet the state requirements for industrial landfills
in addition to the requirements in the CCR Rule,'® and both CCR landfills
and new and existing impoundments must comply with Virginia’s general
solid waste permitting requirements.'! Inactive impoundments must obtain
a solid waste permit for closure and post-closure, and are subject to all the

requirements of an existing CCR impoundment.'2

CCR units (ash pond impoundments and landfills) at each of the Company’s
coal-fired power plants in Virginia—Bremo Power Station, Chesapeake
Energy Center, Chesterfield Power Station, Clover Power Station, Possum
Point Power Station, Yorktown, and Virginia City Hybrid Energy Center—
are subject to the CCR Rule. Based on my understanding, EPA’'s CCR Rule
is not applicable to the Stage | & Il landfill at Clover Power Station, the
historic pond and landfill at Chesapeake Energy Center, or the Chisman
Creek site disposal pits that received CCR from the Yorktown Power

Station.

932 Va. Regs. Reg. 1591; 9 VAC 20-81-800.
109 VAC 20-81-810(A). /
1 9 VAC 20-81-810(C).

12 9 VAC 20-81-810(D).
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West Virginia has not incorporated the CCR Rule into its state regulations.
The Company operates one coal-fired power plant in West Virginia—the
Mount Storm Power Station. Each of the Company’s CCR units at the Mount

Storm facility are subject to the CCR Rule.

WHAT IS THE CURRENT STATUS OF THE CCR RULE?

On June 14, 2016, the United States Court of Appeals for the D.C. Circuit
ordered the vacatur of the “early closure” provisions of the CCR Rule.’® The
early closure provisions allowed inactive impoundments to avoid the
substantive requirements of the rule (e.g., location criteria, design and
operating requirements, groundwater monitoring and corrective action, and
closure and post-closure care) if they closed by April 17, 2018. In response
to the Court’s vacatur of the early closure provision, the EPA on August 5,
2016, issued a direct final rule extending the deadline by which inactive
surface impoundments must come into compliance with the substantive

requirements of the CCR Rule.'* These revisions were incorporated into

Virginia's SWMR in May 2017.15

The EPA proposed additional revisions to the CCR Rule in March 2018, 16

13 Util. Solid Waste Activities Grp. v. EPA, 2016 U.S. App. LEXIS 24320.

4 Hazardous and Solid Waste Management System: Disposal of Coal Combustion
Residuals From Electric Utilities; Extension of Compliance Deadlines for Certain Inactive Surface
Impoundments; Response to Partial Vacatur, 81 Fed. Reg. 51,802 (Aug. 5, 2016). The direct final
rule took effect on October 4, 20186.

15 33 Va. Regs. Reg. 1920.

'® Hazardous and Solid Waste Management System: Disposal of Coal Combustion
Residuals From Electric Utilities; Amendments to the National Minimum Criteria (Phase One);
Proposed Rule, 83 Fed. Reg. 11,584 (Mar. 15, 2018).
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and in July 2018 issued a rulemaking finalizing three of the proposed
revisions.'” This “Phase One, Part One” rulemaking adopted alternative
performance standards where an authorized state or the EPA is acting as
a permitting authority, set groundwater protection standards for four
constituents that do not have maximum contaminant levels (MCLs), and
provided certain units that are triggered into closure by the CCR Rule
additional time to stop receiving waste and begin closure. In March 2019,
however, the United States Court of Appeals for the D.C. Circuit remanded
without vacatur at the EPA’s request this “Phase One, Part One”
rulemaking.'® The compliance deadlines established by the remanded rule

will remain in place until the EPA takes further action.

On August 21, 2018, the United States Court of Appeals for the D.C. Circuit
vacated the portions of the CCR Rule that: allowed for continued operation
of unlined impoundments; classified clay-lined impoundments as lined; and,
exempted inactive impoundments at inactive facilities from regulation.® It
also granted the EPA’s request for voluntary remand without vacatur of
provisions concerning coal residuals piles, beneficial reuse, and alternative

groundwater protection standards.

7 Hazardous and Solid Waste Management System: Disposal of Coal Combustion
Residuals From Electric Utilities; Amendments to the National Minimum Criteria (Phase One, Part
One), 83 Fed. Reg. 36,435 (July 30, 2018).

'8 Waterkeeper Alliance, Inc. v. EPA, 2019 U.S. App. LEXIS 7443.
19 Utility Solid Waste Activities Group v. EPA (USWAG), 901 F.3d 414 (D.C. Cir. 2018).

TESTIMONY OF JAY LUCAS Page 11
PUBLIC STAFF — NORTH CAROLINA UTILITIES COMMISSION
DOCKET NO. E-22, SUB 562



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

~+ 0113
Most recently, on August 14, 2019, the EPA published additional proposed
revisions to the CCR Rule.?° Its proposal would: (1) remove the 12,400-ton
threshold for fill projects over which it requires that a user must make an
environmental demonstration, instead requiring “specific location-based
criteria®; (2) allow “temporary accumulations” of CCR without an enclosed
structure; and (3) revise the requirements for annual groundwater
monitoring reports to make those reports more transparent and establish a

standardized format.

Q. HAS THE VIRGINIA LEGISLATURE PASSED ANY LAWS RELATED TO

COAL ASH?

A Yes. In April 2017, Senate Bill 1398 was signed into law.?' The Act required

owners or operators of CCR impoundments located within the Chesapeake
Bay watershed (Bremo Power Station, Chesapeake Energy Center,
Chesterfield Power Station, and Possum Point Power Station) to conduct
an assessment of each unit, addressing items such as groundwater and
surface water pollution, corrective measures to resolve such pollution,
excavation, beneficial reuse, and the long-term safety of the impoundment.
The law also delayed the issuance of any permit for the closure of a CCR

unit untii May 1, 2018, or a later date determined by the General

2 Hazardous and Solid Waste Management System: Disposal of Coal Combustion
Residuals From Electric Utilities; Enhancing Public Access to Information; Reconsideration of
Beneficial Use Criteria and Piles, 84 Fed. Reg. 40353 (Aug. 14, 2019).

212017 Va. Acts 817.
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Assembly.??

The following year, in March 2018, Senate Bill 807 was signed into law.2®
The Act extended the moratorium on closure permits until July 1, 2019, for
CCR units within the Chesapeake Bay watershed that no longer receive
CCRs. The extended moratorium did not apply to any units where CCRs
had already been moved to another impoundment on-site, were being
removed from an impoundment, or were being processed for recycling or
beneficial use. The Act also required the issuance of an RFP for the
recycling and beneficial use of CCR at the Bremo, Chesapeake,
Chesterfield, and Possum Point power stations, as well as the development

of a business plan based on those submissions.

Lastly, in March 2019, Virginia Senate Bill 1355 (SB 1355 or CCR
Excavation Act) was signed into law.?*The legislation mandated closure by
excavation of all CCR units at the Bremo, Chesapeake, Chesterfield, and
Possum Point power stations that ceased accepting CCR prior to July 1,
2019. The owner or operator of each such unit must complete closure within
15 years of initiating the closure process at that unit. It also required
beneficial reuse of a total of at least 6.8 million cubic yards of the excavated
CCR from at least two of the sites. The owner or operator of each CCR unit

required to close by excavation is also required to submit a report every two

222017 Va. Acts 817.
232018 Va. Acts 632.
242019 Va. Acts 651.

TESTIMONY OF JAY LUCAS Page 13
PUBLIC STAFF — NORTH CAROLINA UTILITIES COMMISSION
DOCKET NO. E-22, SUB 562



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

~- 0121

years beginning no later than October 1, 2022. The report must include

closure plans and progress, as well as an analysis of any proposals

received for beneficial reuse.

Q. PLEASE SUMMARIZE THE FEDERAL REGULATORY FRAMEWORK

FOR SURFACE WATER.

The Clean Water Act (CWA) was enacted in 1972 to “restore and maintain

the chemical, physical, and biological integrity of the Nation's waters.”? The

CWA prohibits the discharge of pollutants from point sources?® into a water

of the United States, unless the discharge is authorized in accordance with

a National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) permit.2’ In

1974, the EPA promulgated the Steam Electric Power Generating Effluent

Guidelines and Standards (ELG Rule), which are incorporated into NPDES

permits and set effluent limitations on wastewater discharges from power

plants.?® Under a facility's NPDES permit, wastewater from coal ash

impoundments that is discharged must meet the conditions prescribed in

the permit.

2533 U.S.C. § 1251(a).

% A point source is defined as “any discernible, confined and discrete conveyance,
including but not limited to any pipe, ditch, channel, tunnel, conduit, well, discrete fissure, container,
rolling stock, concentrated animal feeding operation, or vessel or other floating craft, from which

pollutants are or may be discharged.” 33 USCS § 1362(14).

2713 U.S.C. § 402.
2 40 C.F.R. Part 423,
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WHAT IS THE CURRENT STATUS OF THE ELG RULE?
On November 3, 2015, under the authority of the CWA, the EPA
substantively amended the ELG Rule.?® The amendments contained
limitations and standards on various waste streams at steam electric power
plants. The CCR Rule and the amendments to the ELG Rule are designed
to coordinate compliance deadlines to allow utilities to make operational
decisions taking into account the requirements of both rules. The ELG Rule
had the potential to require cessation of certain operations due to
requirements to utilize Best Available Technology Economically Achievable
(BAT) for FGD wastewater and bottom ash wastewater transport.
Compliance deadlines, however, have been delayed due to legal and

administrative challenges to the rule.

In March and April of 2017, two administrative petitions were filed asking
the EPA to reconsider the ELG Rule. The EPA granted the petitions to
reconsider and, on September 18, 2017, published a notice postponing the
earliest compliance deadlines for the BAT for bottom ash transport
wastewater and FGD wastewater for two years (from November 2018 to
November 2020). The postponement was “intended to preserve the status

quo for FGD wastewater and bottom ash transport water until EPA

29 Effluent Limitations Guidelines and Standards for the Steam Electric Power Generating

i
1

22

Point Source Category, 80 Fed. Reg. 67,837 (Nov. 3, 2015).
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completes its next rulemaking concerning those wastestreams.”3°

Most recently, on April 12, 2019, the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Fifth
Circuit vacated portions of the 2015 ELG Rule applicable to legacy
wastewater®! and leachate.32 The Court found that the BAT set for legacy
wastewater and leachate were outdated and inferior to other available

technologies, and remanded those provisions back to the EPA.

Q. PLEASE SUMMARIZE THE REGULATORY FRAMEWORK FOR

SURFACE WATER IN VIRGINIA.

A. The Virginia Department of Environmental Quality (VDEQ) is authorized by

the EPA to administer the NPDES program in Virginia, and issues Virginia
Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (VPDES) permits under 9 VAC 25-
31-10 et seq. VPDES permits contain conditions necessary to meet effluent
limitations and standards promulgated under the CWA, as well as those
necessary to achieve state water quality standards established under
Chapter 260 of the Virginia Water Control Board’s (VWCB'’s) regulations.3?
As discussed below, VPDES permits may also contain groundwater

monitoring requirements.

3 Postponement of Certain Compliance Dates for the Effluent Limitations Guidelines and
Standards for the Steam Electric Power Generating Point Source Category, 82 Fed. Reg. 43,494
(Sept. 18, 2017).

* Legacy wastewater refers to wastewater from five streams—FGD, fly ash, bottom ash,
flue gas mercury control, and gasification wastewater—that is generated prior to the first
compliance deadline (November 1, 2020).

32 Southwestern Elec. Power Co. v. United States EPA, 920 F.3d 999 (Apr. 12, 2019).
33 9 VAC 25-31-220.
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Virginia has also adopted an anti-degradation policy for surface waters. The
policy provides that surface water quality must be maintained at a level that
protects existing uses, with three tiers of protection: (1) “[a]s a minimum,
existing uses and the level of water quality necessary to protect those uses
must be maintained and protected”; (2) where water quality exceeds water
quality standards, “that quality shall be maintained and protected” except
where “necessary to accommodate important economic or social
development”;, and (3) where surface waters “provide exceptional
environmental settings and exceptional aquatic communities or exceptional
recreational opportunities,” no new, additional, or increased pollution is

allowed.34

PLEASE SUMMARIZE THE REGULATORY FRAMEWORK FOR
SURFACE WATER IN WEST VIRGINIA.

The West Virginia Department of Environmental Protection (West Virginia
DEP) is authorized by the EPA to administer the NPDES program in West
Virginia, and issues NPDES permits under W. Va. CSR 47-10-1 et seq.
NPDES permits contain conditions necessary to meet effluent limitations
and standards promulgated under the CWA, as well as those necessary to
achieve state water quality standards established under W. Va. CSR 47-2-
1 et seq. As discussed below, NPDES permits also require facilities to

develop a Groundwater Protection Plan.

3 9 VAC 25-260-30.

2

L
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West Virginia has also adopted an anti-degradation policy for state waters.
The policy provides that water quality must be maintained at a level that
protects existing uses, with three tiers of protection: (1) maintenance and
protection of existing uses and the conditions necessary ’go protect those
uses; (2) maintenance and protection for “high quality” waters where water
quality exceeds water quality standards, allowing degradation only where
water gquality will remain adequate to protect existing uses fully; and (3) for
“outstanding national resource waters,” prohibits “[alny new or expanded

regulated activity that would degrade” those waters.35

PLEASE SUMMARIZE THE REGULATORY FRAMEWORK FOR
GROUNDWATER IN VIRGINIA.

Virginia Code § 62.1-44.15(3a) directs the VWCB to establish water quality
standards applicable to state waters.® The VWCB first adopted
groundwater standards in 1977.%7 9 VAC 25-280-10 et seq. contains
groundwater standards that are applicable statewide, 38 as well as standards
and criteria specific to each of four physiographic provinces with unique

groundwater characteristics.3°

% W. Va. CSR 60-5-1 et seq.; W. Va. CSR 47-2-4.

% VA Code Ann. § 62.1-44.3 defines state waters as “all water, on the surface and under

the ground, wholly or partially within or bordering the Commonwealth or within its jurisdiction . . . .”

37 Guidance for VPDES and VPA Permit Ground Water Monitoring Plans (Sept. 30, 1998)

available at https://www.deq.virginia.qov/Portals/0/DEQ/Water/Guidance/982010.pdf.

38 9 VAC 25-280-40.
%9 9 VAC 25-280-50, 9 VAC 25-280-70.

2

9
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Virginia also has an anti-degradation policy for groundwater, which provides
that “natural quality shall be maintained” for constituents found at a level
lower than the limit set by groundwater standards, as well as for those
constituents that do not have applicable groundwater standards. Further, if
the concentration of any constituent exceeds groundwater standards, “no
addition of that constituent to the naturally occurring concentration shall be
made.” Variances are allowed in limited situations in which a change in

hatural quality is hecessary for economic or social development.49

VDEQ may, in its discretion, include groundwater monitoring requirements
in VPDES permits. In 1998, VDEQ issued a guidance document for
determining when groundwater monitoring would be required in VPDES
permits.#! A chart depicting which of the Company’s CCR units were subject
to groundwater monitoring requirements under a VPDES permit from the
years 2000 through 2018 is attached as Lucas Exhibit 1. Groundwater
monitoring requirements and parameters contained within VPDES permits
are site-specific. In general, upon detection of an increase over background
levels for a given contaminant, the facility must enter into an extended
monitoring phase. If, during this monitoring phase, any contaminant
continues to exceed the background level, the facility must add additional

monitoring wells and enter the assessment monitoring phase. Exceedances

40 g9 VAC 25-280-30.
4! Guidance for VPDES and VPA Permit Ground Water Monitoring Plans (Sept. 30, 1998).
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during the assessment monitoring phase will require a Corrective Action

Plan and Risk Assessment.

Virginia's SWMRs also require groundwater monitoring for solid waste
landfills.#2 The regulations require facilities with solid waste permits to first
determine background levels for detected constituents. The determination
of background levels during this initial phase of monitoring is limited to the
constituents shown in Table 3.1, Column A of the regulation. Subsequently,
if there occurs a statistically significant increase*® over the background level
for any constituent, the facility must implement Phase Ilbmonitoring and
establish Groundwater Protection Standards. During the Phase |l
monitoring program, the scope of monitoring is expanded to all detected
Column B constituents. If, in later sampling, exceedances of these
Groundwater Protection Standards are found, the facility must undertake
corrective action.** For constituents for which an MCL has been adopted
under the Safe Drinking Water Act,*> the MCL for that constituent will be
used as the Groundwater Protection Standard, except where the
background level is greater than the MCL, in which case the background

level can be substituted for use as the Groundwater Protection Standard.46

2.9 VAC 20-81-250(C). Groundwater monitoring is required for new and existing landfills,
with the exception of landfills that were closed prior to December 21, 1988.

43 40 CFR 257.93(f) specifies the criteria for determining when a statistically significant
increase has occurred.
449 VAC 20-81-260.

4542 USC 300 (1974).
46 9 VAC 20-81-250(A)(6).
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For constituents for which there is no MCL, either background levels or risk-

based alternatives are used.

Q. PLEASE SUMMARIZE THE REGULATORY FRAMEWORK FOR

GROUNDWATER IN WEST VIRGINIA.

A. The West Virginia Groundwater Protection Act*” went into effect in 1991

and authorizes the West Virginia DEP to establish water quality standards
applicable to state waters. W. Va. CSR 47-12-1 et seq. contains the state’s

groundwater quality standards.*®

NPDES permits issued by West Virginia DEP require facilities such as
electric power generation stations to develop a Groundwater Protection
Plan (GPP).4® GPPs must provide for quarterly inspections and include an
inventory of all operations that “may reasonably be expected to contaminate
groundwater.”>® Existing impoundments mustv be evaluated for their
potential to cause contamination, and action must be taken to eliminate, “to
the degree practicable,” that potential where it exists, and to address any

contamination that has already occurred. New impoundments must be

4T W. Va. Code 22-12-1 et seq.

8 With respect to certain steam electric generating facilities, the legislature may grant
variances allowing exceedances of existing groundwater quality standards for ash disposal sites.*3
The regulation allowing for variances cites a study that concluded that nickel and selenium were
consistently exceeding groundwater quality standards at ash disposal areas.*® Therefore, the West
Virginia regulations establish groundwater protection standards for variance-applicable areas for
ash disposal sites at nine steam electric generating facilities within the state. W. Va. CSR 47-57A-
1. Mount Storm is not eligible for such a variance, but can receive a variance allowing exceedances
of existing groundwater quality standards for its coal storage site only. W. Va. CSR 47-57B-1.

“°W. Va. CSR 47-58-1 et seq.

%0W. Va. CSR 47-58-4.
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designed to prevent groundwater contamination. Facilities may be required
to install groundwater monitoring wells on a case-by-case basis. Where it is
determined that contamination is occurring, the facility will work with West

Virginia DEP to enter into a schedule of compliance.

West Virginia’s solid waste regulations also address groundwater quality. 5’
Specifically, permittees must install groundwater monitoring systems and
conduct Phase | detection monitoring for the constituents listed in Appendix
| or constituents prescribed by West Virginia DEP.%2 |f samples indicate that
there is an statistically significant increase (SSI) over background for one or
more of the Appendix | constituents or prescribed constituents, the
permittee must implement the Phase || Assessment Monitoring program. In
assessment monitoring, the facility must include Appendix Il constituents in
its sampling and develop background levels and a groundwater protection
standard (GPS) for all detected constituents. For constituents for which an
MCL has been adopted under the Safe Drinking Water Act or a groundwater
standard has been set in W. Va. CSR 47-12, that standard will be used as
the GPS. Where the background level is greater than the MCL or state

standard, or where there is no applicable MCL or state standard, the

51 W. Va. CSR 33-1-1.

%2 "For coal combustion by-product facilities, the monitoring parameters must consist of

A
L

3

some combination of the following: pH, temperature, alkalinity, hardness, total dissolved solids,
total suspended solids, specific conductance, total organic carbon, calcium, magnesium, sodium,
iron, manganese, aluminum, chloride, sulfate, arsenic, copper, nickel, selenium, zinc, barium,
mercury, total and hexavalent chromium, lead, boron, molybdenum, cadmium, and vanadium.”
W. Va. CSR 33-14.
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background level or a health-based level can be substituted for use as the
GPS. If, duriﬁg Phase I, any constituents are detected at statistically
significant levels above the GPS, the facility must install additional

monitoring wells and initiate an assessment of corrective measures.

PLEASE SUMMARIZE THE REGULATORY FRAMEWORK FOR
GROUNDWATER UNDER THE CCR RULE.

The CCR Rule is designed to address releases to groundwater from CCR
waste disposal units. Pursuant to the CCR Rule, Groundwater Protection
Monitoring must be performed at the waste boundary. The standards in the
CCR Rule are based on national MCLs established by the EPA for drinking
water quality pursuant to the Safe Drinking Water Act. Appendix Il of the
CCR Rule lists seven parameters — boron, calcium, chloride, fluoride, pH,
sulfate, and total dissolved solids — that must be monitored semi-annually.
These constituents are primary indicators of potential contamination from
ash basins, and if discovered at certain levels, they trigger additional testing

requirements for more constituents.

In particular, if it is determined that there has been a SSI over the
established background level for any of the Appendix Il parameters, then
Groundwater Assessment Monitoring must begin within 90 days. The
Assessment Monitoring shall include the Appendix Il and Appendix IV
substances and establish a groundwater protection standard for each

Appendix IV constituent. Appendix IV of the CCR rule lists constituents
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including antimony, arsenic, barium, beryllium, cadmium, chromium, cobalt,
fluoride, lead, lithium, mercury, molybdenum, selenium, thallium, and
Radium 266-228 combined. The groundwater protection standard is to be
the maximum contaminant level or background level, whichever is higher. If
any Appendix IV constituents are determined to have an SSI in exceedance
of the groundwater protection standard, then the nature and extent of the
release must be characterized, additional monitoring wells must be

installed, and assessment of corrective action must be started.

ENVIRONMENTAL LEGAL ACTIONS AGAINST THE COMPANY

PLEASE SUMMARIZE CCR-RELATED FEDERAL AND STATE LEGAL

ACTIONS AGAINST THE COMPANY.

Sierra Club v. Virginia Electric and Power Company, US District Court for

the Eastern District of Virginia, 2:15-CV-112 and US Court of Appeals for

the Fourth Circuit, No. 17-1895

On March 19, 2015, the Southern Environmental Law Center filed a federal
citizen suit on behalf of the Sierra Club for violations at the Chesapeake
Energy Center. The complaint alleged that groundwater contamination from
the coal ash basins and landfill was reaching navigable waters, rendering
the ash basins and landfill “point sources” under the Clean Water Act and
constituting an unpermitted discharge. The complaint also alleged violations

by the Company of its NPDES permit based on groundwater contamination.
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The US District Court for the Eastern District of Virginia found that arsenic
was leaching from the coal ash impoundments and landfill into the
groundwater and then reaching surface waters, constituting an unpermitted
discharge from point sources.®® The Court found the Company liable for
ongoing Clean Water Act violations, while ruling against Southern
Environmental Law Center on the claims relating to the Company’s NPDES

permit.

On September 12, 2018, the Fourth Circuit affirmed the District Court's
finding that arsenic was reaching surface waters via groundwater, and
agreed with the District Court that the CWA regulates discharges into
navigable waters via groundwater if there is a direct hydrological connection
between the groundwater and navigable waters. The Court, however,
concluded that the coal ash basins and landfill did not qualify as point
sources, and therefore reversed the District Court’s finding of Clean Water
Act violations.** It also affirmed the District Court's holding that the

Company was not in violation of its NPDES permit.

James River Association, City of Richmond, VA Circuit Court (no case

number)

%3 Sierra Club v. Va. Elec. & Power Co., 247 F. Supp. 3d 753 (E.D. Va. 2017).

%4 Sierra Club v. Va. Elec. & Power Co., 903 F.3d 403 (4th Cir. 2018). The Ninth Circuit in
2018 held that the conveyance of a pollutant from a point source to navigable waters by
groundwater constituted a discharge under the Clean Water Act and required a NPDES permit.
Hawai'i Wildlife Fund v. Cty. of Maui, 886 F.3d 737 (9th Cir. 2018). The Ninth Circuit's decision was
appealed and is currently pending before the U.S. Supreme Court in Cty. Of Maui v. Hawai'i Wildlife
Fund, Docket No. 18-260.
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On February 9, 2016, the James River Association (JRA) filed a Notice of
Appeal challenging the decision of the VWCB and VDEQ to issue a modified
VPDES permit (Permit No. VA0004138) that would allow the discharge of
wastewater from the Bremo Power Station. On March 7, 2016, the
Company and JRA entered into a settlement agreement whereby JRA
would not file its appeal, and the Company would submit an amended
engineering report to VDEQ that establishes two levels of wastewater
treatment: (1) a guaranteed minimum treatment that would apply to all coal
ash wastewaters, and (2) an enhanced treatment that would apply to
wastewaters that, after receiving the guaranteed minimum treatment, still
exceed predefined pollutant concentrations. Sampling to determine whether
treated wastewater requires enhanced treatment would be collected every
four hours. The settlement also required the Company to limit its wastewater
discharge rate to 1,500 gallons per minute, and to conduct regular fish

tissue sampling in the James River until June 2018.

Prince William County Board of County Supervisors, City of Richmond, VA

Circuit Court (no case number)

On February 11, 2016, the Prince Wiliam County Board of County
Supervisors (PWC) filed a Notice of Appeal challenging the de'cision of the
VWCB and VDEQ to issue a modified VPDES permit (Permit No.
VA0002071) that would allow the discharge of wastewater from Pond D at

the Possum Point Power Station. On March 8, 2016, the Company and
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PWC entered into a settlement agreement whereby PWC would not file its
appeal, and the Company would submit an amended engineering report to
VDEQ that establishes two levels of wastewater treatment: (1) a guaranteed
minimum treatment that would apply to all coal ash wastewaters, and (2) an
enhanced treatment that would apply to wastewaters that, after receiving
the guaranteed minimum treatment, still exceed predefined pollutant
concentrations. Sampling to determine whether freated wastewater
requires enhanced treatment would be collected every hour. The settlement
also required the Company to retain independent contractors to perform the

effluent compliance sampling required under the VPDES permit.

Potomac Riverkeeper Network v. State Water Control Board., Citv of

Richmond., VA Circuit Court, CL 16-913

On February 26, 2016, the Potomac Riverkeeper Network filed an appeal
challenging the decision of the VWCB and VDEQ to issue a modified
VPDES permit (Permit No. VA0002071) that would allow the discharge of
wastewater from Pond D at the Possum Point Power Station. The Potomac
Riverkeeper alleged that: (1) the initial fact sheet accompanying the draft
permit did not contain adequate information about the type and quantity of
discharge, and erroneously stated that all wastewater at the facility had
been ftransferred to Pond D and would be subject to the permit
modifications, when the company had already discharged 30 million gallons

of wastewater from Pond E into Quantico Creek; (2) the Board and VDEQ
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violated the CWA and state regulations when they failed to conduct a case-
specific analysis to determine technology-based effluent limitations for the
discharge from Pond D:; (3) the modified permit would allow discharges that
would contribute to an existing impairment in Quantico Creek; and (4) the
modified permit would allow discharges that could potentially exceed water
quality standards in Maryland waters. On November 2, 2016, the Circuit

Court upheld the permit modifications and dismissed the appeal.

State of Maryland v. State Water Control Board, City of Richmond, VA

Circuit Court, CL 16-1241-3

On March 14, 2016, the State of Maryland filed an appeal challenging the
decision of the VWCB and VDEQ to issue a modified VPDES permit (Permit
No. VA0002071) that would allow the discharge of wastewater from Pond
D at the Possum Point Power Station. The State of Maryland alleged that
the modified permit was not protective enough of water quality in the
Potomac River watershed and could have a negative impact on human
health and aquatic life. On June 16, 2016, after the Company agreed to
stricter testing standards, the State of Maryland voluntarily withdrew its

appeal.

West, Brian v. Virginia Electric and Power Company, and Morrow, Daniel

et al. v. Virginia Electric and Power Company, Prince William County. VA

Circuit Court, CL17-003149 and CL17-003151
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On April 11, 2018, two complaints were filed in Prince William County Circuit
Court on behalf of property owners living adjacent to the Company’s
Possum Point Power Station. The complaints contain claims for trespass,
nuisance, and negligence, and allege that groundwater contamination from
the plant’s coal ash ponds contaminated the Plaintiffs’ property and potable
wells. The complaints allege that this groundwater contamination resulted
in damages including diminution of property value, remediation costs, and
costs associated with alternate water supplies. The Company filed

responses on May 2, 2018. This litigation is ongoing.

SITE VISITS BY THE PUBLIC STAFF

HAS THE PUBLIC STAFF HAD THE OPPORTUNITY TO VISIT AND
TOUR THE DENC CCR BASIN SITES?

Yes. On May 14, 2019, the Public Staff visited the Bremo and Chesterfield
sites. On June 6, 2019, the Public Staff visited the Possum Point site. These
three sites, Bremo, Chesterfield, and Possum Point, plus Chesapeake are
some of DENC’s oldest coal-fired stations and are subject to the CCR
Excavation Act. Lucas Exhibit 2 shows photographs of each of the

impoundments taken at the sites.

At each site, the Public Staff met with key plant personnel and DENC
witness Jason Williams, Director of Environmental Services for Dominion
Energy Services, Inc. Those employees gave site-specific overviews

regarding the status of ash removal and activities to achieve CCR and
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Virginia regulatory compliance and timelines going forward. The passage of
the CCR Excavation Act created uncertainty as to the continuation of

DENC'’s present closure activities and the future cost of compliance.

The Public Staff asked questions at each site’s main office or meeting area
and then toured the CCR areas. At all three sites, we observed CCR
consolidation and/or temporary closure activites and associated
infrastructure; this included dewatering and wastewater treatment systems,

landfills, rail, and other transportation infrastructure.

The Bremo plant was converted to natural gas in 2014. The East Ash Pond
and West Ash Pond are classified as “inactive CCR surface impoundments”
under the CCR Rule and DENC began consolidation activities into the North
Ash Pond on April 20, 2015. At the time of our site visit, the East Ash Pond
and West Ash Pond were completely or nearly completely excavated and
still required some additional dewatering and grading for stormwater
management. A specialized wastewater treatment system was on-site by
lease and operated by contractors to remove constituents from contact
water from dewatering activities and manage stormwater prior to discharge
under DENC’s VPDES permit. VDEQ issued a solid waste facility Permit
Number 618 on June 5, 2019, to govern the closure of the East Ash Pond
and West Ash Pond. The North Ash Pond was being graded and temporarily

capped with an impermeable cover.

The Chesterfield plant is an active coal-fired facility. In 2017, DENC made

-
37
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changes to transition from wet sluicing ash with storage in the Upper Ash
Pond and Lower Ash Pond to dry ash handling, including completion of a
bridge and an onsite lined landfill. At the time of our site visit, the Upper Ash
Pond had the appearance of a capped landfill, mounded with vegetative
growth, and the Lower Ash Pond was being graded and temporarily capped
with an impermeable cover. DENC installed a specialized wastewater
treatment system to remove potential pollutants from stormwater and
wastewater from dewatering activities prior to discharge under DENC's

VPDES permit.

The Possum Point facility was converted to natural gas in 2003. The Ponds
A, B, C, and E are classified as “inactive CCR surface impoundments” under
the CCR Rule and DENC began consolidation activities into Pond D in June
2015. At the time of our site visit, Ponds A, B, C, and E were completely or
nearly completely excavated and still required some additional dewatering
and/or grading for stormwater management. DENC leased a specialized
wastewater treatment system and returned it to the vendor until greater
certainty pertaining to closure of Pond D was established. Pond D was
functioning as both an impoundment for CCR materials and contact water
collected from the dewatering activities at Ponds A, B, C, and E. VDEQ
issued a solid waste facility Permit Number 617 on June 13, 2019, to govern

the closure of Ponds A, B, C,and E.

It is the Public Staff's understanding that the closure plans and solid waste

permits for these three sites will have to be resubmitted and approved by
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VDEQ to excavate the consolidated ponds in compliance with the CCR

Excavation Act.

WHAT IS THE STATUS OF CCR SITE REMEDIATION AT THE SITES
NOT VISITED BY THE PUBLIC STAFF?
The Company is conducting groundwater monitoring at all of the sites

described below.

The Chesapeake Power Station ceased operations of the coal-fired
generation units on December 31, 2014, and the units have been
decommissioned. The CCR storage areas consist of the Bottom Ash Pond
and a landfill constructed on top of the historic ash pond. The Company has
agreed to groundwater monitoring and closure for the three areas consistent
with the CCR Rule standards in a Memorandum of Agreement with the
Commonwealth of Virginia, dated November 13, 2018. Some CCR was
removed from the Bottom Ash Pond for recycling between October 16,
2017, and March 9, 2018. The historic ash pond, landfill, and Bottom Ash

Pond are to be excavated in compliance with the CCR Excavation Act.

The Clover Power Station began coal-fired generation in 1995 and has a
dry ash handling system. There are two sedimentation basins, the FGD
North and South Sludge Ponds, which are dredged periodically. The coal
ash and FGD waste are disposed of in the Stage Ill Landfill and previously
in the Stage | and Il Landfill sections. Beginning in 2017, the Sludge Ponds

were retrofitted with CCR Rule complaint liner systems.

3

3
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The Mount Storm Power Station is an active coal-fired facility in West
Virginia and has a dry ash handling system. The dry fly ash and bottom ash
are disposed of in the onsite Phase B landfill. The Low Volume Waste
Settling Ponds collect wastewater that may have come in contact with CCR.
Beginning in 2016, each of the five ponds are either being retrofitted or
dewatered, excavated, and closed. The FGD waste is either beneficially
reused in mine reclamation projects or in manufacturing of Portland

Cement, or disposed of in the Phase B Landfill.

Virginia City Hybrid Energy Center (VHEC) is an active coal-fired facility that
was commissioned in 2012 with dry fly ash and bottom ash handling. The
coal ash is disposed of in the Curley Hollow CCR Landfill, which has a

synthetic liner and leachate collection and treatment system.

The Yorktown Power Station has a remaining active oil-fired unit, however,
the remaining coal-fired generation was retired in 2017. A majority of the
onsite landfill was capped and closed in 2017 and the remainder will be
closed in 2019.

PAST KNOWLEDGE ABOUT THE ENVIRONMENTAL IMPACTS OF
THE STORAGE OF COAL ASH

ARE YOU SPONSORING ANY ADDITIONAL TESTIMONY OR EXHIBITS

WITH YOUR DIRECT TESTIMONY?

Yes. My testimony also incorporates by reference the Public Staff's Exhibits
in the Direct Testimony of Public Staff Engineer Charles Junis, Exhibit Nos.

3, 4, and 6-10, filed in Docket No. E-7, Sub 1146, on January 24, 2018,
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which in combination with pages 34 through 53 of his testimony, address
the history of known environmental impacts associated with the storage and

management of coal ash in unlined surface impoundments.

PLEASE EXPLAIN THE SIGNIFICANCE OF HISTORICAL DOCUMENTS
ON CCR RISKS.

In general, the exhibits are historic academic, industry, and regulatory
documents that show a growing awareness of environmental issues, and,
more  specifically, research, development, and promulgation of new
environmental regulations with direct impacts on the electric power
generating utility industry, including the Clean Air Act of 1970, Clean Water
Act of 1972, Dam Safety Act of 1972, Safe Drinking Water Act of 1974, and
Resource Conservation and Recovery Act of 1976. The documents are not
a comprehensive review of the state of scientific and engineering
knowledge about the risks of groundwater and surface water contamination
from ash basins; it is a selection of documents that the Public Staff believes
demonstrates an evolving body of scientific knowledge over more than 50
years concerning and acknowledging the risks of environmental
contamination resulting from storing coal ash in unlined impoundments and

the feasibility of alternative methods of coal ash management.

These documents demonstrate that, by the early 1980s, the electric
generating industry knew or should have known that the wet storage of CCR

in unlined surface impoundments was detrimental to the quality of
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surrounding groundwater and surface water. This knowledge was evident
in the 1979 report entitled “Health and Environmental Impacts of Increased
Generation of Coal Ash and FGD Sludges” written by a research group from
Arthur D. Little, Inc., and the Industrial Environmental Research Laboratory
of the EPA. The report stated that FGD sludge and coal ash waste stored
in “[wlet impoundments have the potential for contributing directly to
groundwater contamination” (Docket No. E-7, Sub 1146, Testimony of
Charles Junis Exhibit No. 7, NEP Study, p 153). It further concluded that
“areas using lined impoundments would tend to minimize the potential

effects on ground and surface waters” (Id. at p 155).

This important realization was reinforced by the 1982 “Manual for Upgrading
Existing Disposal Facilities” published by the Electric Power Research
Institute (EPRI). The manual states “[blecause ponds by design maintain a
hydraulic head of standing water above the settled waste, there is little that
can be done to eliminate leachate generation and migration” and “[flor this
reason, ponding has fallen into disfavor with EPA as a permanent method
of waste disposal.” (Docket No. E-7, Sub 1146, Testimony of Charles Junis
Exhibit No. 8, pp 8-2 and 8-3). “While groundwater can be protected and
leachate generation can be minimized with sound engineering design and
site operation, monitoring of groundwater and leachate, is nevertheless
necessary to provide convincing proof of a safe disposal practice.” (Id. at p

4-19) The earliest monitoring by the Company began in December 1983.
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The 1988 Report to Congress by the EPA (1988 EPA Report) % was an
extensive review of the quantities, physical and chemical characteristics,
and collection and storage methods of waste products from coal-fired
electric generation. The report describes coal combustion waste disposal
and re-use methods and technological advancements, and assesses the
use of each across the industry. At the time of the report, regulations on
impoundments or ponds were becoming more restrictive, which was
increasing the cost and decreasing the use of impoundments. The use of
liners, leachate collection systems, and groundwater monitoring had
increased in the years leading up to the publication of the 1988 EPA Report.

The report states the following in the Executive Summary:

Only about 25 percent of all facilities have liners to reduce off-
site migration of leachate, although 40 percent of the
generating units built since 1975 have liners. Additionally, only
about 15 percent have leachate collection systems; about
one-third of all facilities have ground-water monitoring
systems to detect potential leachate problems. Both leachate
collection and ground-water monitoring systems are more
common at newer facilities.

1988 EPA Report, p ES-3.

Exhibits 2-7 (Id. at 2-17) and 4-4 (Id. at 4-19) of the report are a 1985 map
of EPA regions with a pie chart of electricity generation by fuel type and a

1985 table of CCR waste management facilities by EPA region. It is worth

5 Available at https.//www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2015-08/documents/coal-rtc.pdf

(last visited August 15, 2019).
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noting that EPA Region 4, at nearly a 4:1 ratio, was the only region to use
more surface impoundments than landfills.% Region 3, contiguous to the
north and including Virginia and West Virginia, was nearly the opposite with
a ratio greater than 3:1 of landfills to surface impoundments. However, in
1985, DENC owned and/or operated 10 ash ponds and 2 landfills. Exhibit
4-6 is a table of the quantity of liners installed for leachate control at utility

waste management facilities by EPA region. (Id. at p 4-31).

It is the Public Staffs opinion that industry leaders, prior to the recent
nationwide trend towards development, strengthening, and enforcement of
regulations for storage and disposal of CCR, were at least partly responsible
for setting the “industry standard” for waste disposal, which they cite for past
decisions -regarding coal ash management. DENC (as part of Dominion
Energy), Duke Energy, and their predecessors in North Carolina, Virginia,
and West Virginia, were industry leaders that failed to improve and
modernize their practices despite the available knowledge described in my
testimony above. In particular, as publications from 1979 and later warned
of the risks of CCR constituents leaching into groundwater from unlined
storage ponds, DENC and other utilties should have installed
comprehensive groundwater monitoring well networks to determine if the

risk was materializing at their ash ponds.

%® Duke Energy Carolinas’ 17 ash basins, all of which were constructed no later than 1980,

and Duke Energy Progress 19 ash basins, are located in Region 4.
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WHAT EVALUATIONS AND CONCLUSIONS HAS DENC
HISTORICALLY MADE PERTAINING TO POTENTIAL
ENVIRONMENTAL IMPACTS ASSOCIATED WITH THE STORAGE AND
MANAGEMENT OF CCR AT POSSUM POINT?

The VWCB issued an NPDES permit to Virginia Power for its Possum Point
facility effective April 26, 1985. It is my understanding that according to this
NPDES permit, which was not produced in discovery, Virginia Power was
required to conduct groundwater monitoring in the vicinity of Possum Point
Ponds D and E. According to a Special Order, dated April 14, 1987 (Lucas
Exhibit 3), “[t]he initial groundwater monitoring data indicate[d] violations of
groundwater standards” and the “Board orders and Virginia Power agrees
to study the groundwater in order to define the extent and nature of the
contamination and to evaluate the remediation alternatives.” (Id. at p 1)
Around this time, DENC was also considering expanding and reactivating
Pond D at Possum Point. In combination, the Company and its consultants

performed a number of studies summarized below:

August 1986 Groundwater Study

The purpose of the report was to present “the results of a groundwater study
performed for the proposed expansion of the ash disposal facility at the
Possum Point Power Station.” (p 1-1) With the expansion of Pond D, the
Company planned for ash to be “periodically (approximately every 7 years)

dredged from Ash Pond E and placed in Ash Pond D.” (p 1-1) The
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consultant, Dames & Moore, evaluated the groundwater quality effects from
the existing Pond E by reviewing effluent data and groundwater monitoring
data from five downgradient wells. It was observed that “the groundwater
exceeded the [National Primary Drinking Water Standards] for cadmium,
chromium, and lead” and “Ash Pond E effluent exceeded the National

Primary Drinking Water Standards for selenium.” (p 4-5)

The consultant concluded that the “groundwater quality effects due to the
Ash Pond D expansion will be considerably less than the effect Ash Pond
E presently has on the groundwater quality. . .[h]Jowever, in its final stages,
Ash Pond D will affect the quality of groundwater in an area larger than that
currently affected.” (p 7-1) The continuation of groundwater monitoring was
recommended, and “[a] detailed groundwater monitoring plan and a

contingency plan for groundwater protection” was being prepared. (p 7-1)

May 1987 Site Investigation

The purpose of the investigation was to determine the composition of the
ash to be placed in Pond D and the predicted effectiveness of proposed
groundwater protection measures. Pond D had been filled to capacity and
“been out of service since approximately 1971.” (p 1) At the time of the
investigation, “[f]ly ash and bottom ash generated at the station are currently
slurried with water from the Potomac River and transported by gravity to
Ash Pond E.” (p 5) Based on American Society for Testing Materials

("ASTM”) leach test resulis, the report states that “the chemical data
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indicates a significant reduction in extractable ion concentrations between
coal ash produced at the plant and ash placed in the ponds.” (p 8) This may
be explained by the constituents, which were present in the ash when it was
originally placed in the pond, settling in the ash pond and leaching into the

underlying soils and groundwater.

The consultant, GAI Consultants, Inc. (GAI), concluded and recommended
that the low permeability of the existing Stratum E, silty clay, in the western
portion of the pond in combination with a one-foot thick clay liner and slurry
wall would create a containment system. (p 1-2) The consultant also
recommended a groundwater monitoring network of eleven wells be

installed and sampled quarterly. (p 27-28)

December 1987 Preliminary Analysis Report

“The purpose of this report [was] to provide VEPCO with a preliminary
evaluation of ground-water quality around ash Pond E prior to the
completion of six months of monitoring.” (p 1) The report briefly describes
initial findings, including elevated concentrations of sulfate and total
dissolved solids, from the first three months of sampling data and provides
a scope of work to be completed by GAI Consultants, Inc. in 1988. The
completed work is presented in detail in the July 1988 Ground-Water Study,

with November 1988 Addendum, and the October 1988 Site Assessment.
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July 1988 Ground-Water Study

The purpose of the study was to address the four key aspects of the
VWCB's Special Order, dated April 14, 1987: 1) “collect monthly ground-
water quality data”, 2) “prepare a report which evaluated the data”, 3)
“define the nature and extent of ground-water impacts”, and 4) “evaluate
alternatives for remediation, including a cost estimate.” (p 1) At the time of
the report, construction was underway at Pond D to increase the height of
the embankment/dam by 100 feet, line the permeable portions of the
impoundment with a 12-inch thick layer of clay, and install a slurry wall along
portions of the perimeter. (p 2) From July through December of 1987,
“monthly samples from 27 wells [were] collected by Virginia Power.” (p 3).
The consultant, GAI, averaged the contaminant concentration levels from
the 6 months of sampling and compared the values to the EPA primary
drinking water standards and the VWCB groundwater standards. It was
observed that the groundwater from the well located near the oil ash%” and
pyrite® disposal area exceeded “the EPA primary drinking water standard
[for cadmium] of 0.01 ppm” and there were many exceedances of the

groundwater standards, including some in the upgradient wells. (p 5-6)

In addition, the consultants identified constituent sources and the extent of

%7 Qil ash is the byproduct generated from the combustion of oil. In the past, the Company
used oil as fuel and/or an additive.

%8 Pyrite is a mineral made of iron disulfide that naturally occurs in coal and is too hard to
be crushed in the coal crushing process.
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groundwater impacts. It was determined through leach testing that “the
leachate from the oil ash contains more types and higher concentrations of
elements than the effluent derived from the metals cleaning pond sludge,
dry coal ash, or ash already present in Ponds D and E.” (p 8) The remainder
of the report describes potential remedial techniques and the possibility of

a variance from the Virginia ground water standards.

Addendum Report to July 1988 Ground-Water Study

The purpose of the Addendum Rgport, dated November 1988, was to
provide additional information requested by the VWCB including: 1) a
description of the ammonia, cadmium, nitrate, pH, and zinc plume migration
and risk assessment to human health and aquatic organisms; 2) detailed
analysis of the alternative remediation options; and 3) a description of the
recommended corrective action plan. (p 1) GAI concluded in its risk
assessment that: 1) there are “no significant human health risks” as a result
of groundwater contamination, 2) “there has been no adverse impact or
effect to the aquatic biota in Quantico Creek”, and 3) “acute toxicity is not
occurring in the mixing zone since there is no acute toxicity in the effluent.”
(p 3-13) These conclusions were greatly impacted by the facts described in
this and earlier studies that Virginia Power owns the impacted lands (August
1988 Report, p 7-1), the distance and direction of the nearest private well
user, and the significant difference in flow magnitude between the

groundwater discharge and the Quantico Creek. (p11)

43
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The remediation assessment section describes five remediation techniques
that are incorporated and assembled into six alternative action plans. Based
on its evaluation, GAlI recommended Alternative 3 that consisted of: 1)
“installation of a slurry wall and lining Pond D,” 2) “lining of the metals
cleaning pond,” and 3) “construction of a lined, dry site for disposal of oil
ash and pyrites from Pond E and generated from the station.” (p 68)

Alternative 3 was recommended for the following reasons (p 69):

1. removal and proper disposal of identified sources of
contamination;
2. leachate generation will be minimized by lining the dry

site and covering with a synthetic membrane and soil
cap. Leachate will be treated at the metals cleaning
pond;

3. elimination of need for off-site waste disposal at a
hazardous waste disposal facility; and

4. it is the most cost-effective alternative for site
remediation, since it incurs substantially lower costs
than Alternatives 5 and 6 ($3.5 million vs. $7.3 million
and $5.6 million, respectively).

For context, Alternative 5 was a “combination of Alternative 3 [construction
of a dry site for disposal of oil ash and pyrites] and lining Pond E.” (p 38)
Alternative 6 was a “combination of Alternative 3 [construction of a dry site
for disposal of oil ash and pyrites] with groundwater collection and
treatment.” (p 39) Table 6, on page 67, shows a comparison of key decision

factors between the alternatives.

Another Report entitled “Conceptual Design Report — Dry Waste Disposal

Site and Metals Cleaning Pond Rehabilitation” describes in further detail the
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engineering of Alternative 3 and the selection of technology. Furthermore,
the groundwater monitoring plan was recommended to utilize a network of
seven wells sampled “at the beginning of each calendar quarter for the first
5 years and annually thereafter at the beginning of the third calendar
quarter.” (p 71) This monitoring plan was in addition to the quarterly

monitoring prescribed in the NPDES permit.

October 1988 Site Assessment

The purpose of the report was to address the first three aspects of the
VWCB's Special Order, dated April 14, 1987: 1) “collect monthly ground-
water quality data”, 2) “prepare a report which evaluated the data” and, 3)
“define the nature and extent of ground-water impacts.” (p 1) The report
discusses these three topics in greater detail than the July 1988 Report. A
plume of water quality impacts in the proximity of Pond E and Quantico
Creek has migrated and is “centered around well PP-1." (p 7) “The pH at
PP-1 averages 4.03 units (about 1.9 units below background [more acidic]),
sulfate averages 224.5 mg/l (49 times above background), and TDS [total
dissolved solids] averages 917 mg/l (10 times above background)”. (p 7)
“Other wells to the east and west of PP-1 show similar ash impacts but to a
progressively lesser degree with distance.” (p 7) The consultants found
through trilinear diagram analyses that “the coal and oil ash individually

contribute contaminants to ground water and that oil ash may have been
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intermittently deposited (either by sluicing action or direct dumping) at or

near both the southeastern and southwestern corners of Pond E.” (p11)

The off-site impacts were limited because the “[g]round water generally
flows from north to south through the site with ultimate discharge into
Quantico Creek, indicating that few, if any, residential wells north and west
of the site are likely to be impacted by Pond E.” (p 13) However, two shallow
monitoring wells in the area of a domestic well had characteristics of the
Pond E supernatant and Potomac River water and “[tlhis evidence, along
with the shallow depth of these wells, indicates that some water from Pond
E has migrated to the vicinity of these wells.’ (p 14) “Higher-than-
background concentrations of TDS, sodium, sulfate, iron and chloride
(Appendix A) are present in the two shallow wells. . .and no exceedances
of the health-based primary drinking water standards [had] been observed

in the well cluster.” (p 14)

“‘As previously noted, the GAI site investigation detected a plume of
contaminated ground water moving toward Quantico Creek from the
southeastern corner of Pond E.” (p 15) As to the impact on the Quantico
Creek, the consultant concluded that “the volume of contaminated ground
water entering the creek [was] practically negligible compared to the typical
flow volume in the creek” and this was confirmed by a mass-balance
analysis. (p 17-18) Lastly, the consultant describes the determination of

site-specific ground water standards (SSGWS) incorporating background

2

L=
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exceedances; however, there is no evidence that the consultant performed

a comparison analysis of the monitoring data to the SSGWS. (pp 31-36)

1989 Special Order

Shortly after the fulfilment of the April 1987 Special Order conditions,
including the studies described above, the VWCB issued another Special
Order, dated September 12, 1989, that stated “[tIhe results of the study
indicate that groundwater monitoring and remediation is required at the Site”
and that the “Board orders Virginia Power and Virginia Power agrees to
implement the groundwater remediation and monitoring plan contained in
Appendix A.” (Lucas Exhibit 4, p 1) Appendix A states that Virginia Power

shall “[rlemediate the Site in accordance with the Final Conceptual Design

Report for Dry Waste Disposal Site and Metals Pond Rehabilitation and

Corrective Action Plan . . . prepared by GAI Consultants, Inc., dated

November, 1988.” The referenced document is summarized below.

November 1988 Corrective Action Plan . . . The purpose of the report was

to present the conceptual design of the remedial action recommended in

previous reports including the following:

¢ A dry waste disposal site, with a low-permeability liner, for
the placement of oil ash and pyrites to be removed from
Pond E and adjacent areas, and for future oil ash and
pyrites generated at the power station.

¢ Installation of a low-permeability liner in the existing metals
cleaning pond near Pond E.
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The report describes a life-cycle cost analysis utilizing a six percent inflation
rate and a ten percent discount rate that estimated the present worth cost
of the dry waste handling to be $2.7 million. (ld. at p 17) The report
estimated the construction cost of the metals ponds rehabilitation to be
“approximately $450,000.” (Id. at p 18) The summary section, pages 19
through 21, of the report details key design features of the recommended

remedial action.

The Public Staff requested additional reports submitted in compliance with
the 1989 Special Order. The Company was unable to identify any other

related documents in response to DR 164-4.

The Company’s decision to not construct the dry waste disposal site
appears not to be in compliance with the 1989 Special Order and, withoﬁt
additional documentation, appears to be unreasonable. The Company hired
and paid consultants to conduct studies, evaluate alternatives, perform
design, and draft at least seven reports but did not complete the resulting
recommended remedial action that the VWCB and the Company agreed

upon.

September 2004 Groundwater Site Characterization Report

The purpose of the report was to present “the results of groundwater
investigations conducted for Ash Pond D and Ash Pond E located at the
Company’s Generation’s Possum Point Power Station . . . pursuant to the

requirements of Section F.4a of the Facility’'s [VPDES] Permit.” (p 1-1)
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"Prior to conversion of the Facility’s two coal fire units to natural gas in
March 2003, Ash Pond E received coal ash via hydraulic sluicing.” (p 1-1)
At the time of the report, Pond E was receiving discharges from the Metals
Cleaning Pond and the Oily Waste Pond, Pond D decant water, untreated
Potomac River water, and stormwater. (p 1-1) Figure 1-2 of the Report is
an aerial map on which the waste facilities, including Ponds D and E, the
metals cleaning treatment basins, oil waste basin, and former oil ash
storage area, are identified. Pond E was an unlined settling basin that was
dredged approximately every five years and the dredged materials were

disposed of in Pond D. (p 2-3)

In accordance with the VPDES permit, the Company monitored fifteen wells
and submitted annual reports of the sampling results and an evaluation of
the water quality compared to background, state standards, and past data.
(Pp 2-4 and 2-6) The cluster of groundwater monitoring wells west of Ash
Pond E and proximate to the closest private residential well were
“abandoned in the early 1990s” so “[o]n March 8, 2004, URS installed new
monitoring wells ED-22R and ED-23R.” (pp 2-5) The groundwater flow
velocity from Ash Pond E to Quantico Creek was calculated to be 84 feet
per year. (p 3-8) “The closest residential [groundwater] user is located at
18411 Possum Point Road approximately 800 ft west of Ash Pond E: the
domestic well at this residence is 30 ft deep and draws water from the
Middle Potomac aquifer.” (p 3-11) The nearby residential properties were

mapped on Figure 3-7.
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The 2003 groundwater data indicated 49 statistically significant
exceedances of background levels including the dissolved constituents of
barium, cadmium, copper, iron, manganese, nhickel, phenols, potassium,
sodium, and zinc. (p 4-3 and 4-4) Furthermore, the report identified
constituents, including barium, cadmium, copper, iron, Mmanganese, nickel,
vanadium, and zinc, of potential concern based on a comparison to the
USEPA Region 3 tap water risk-based concentration (“T-RBC”). (p 4-5)
Detected constituents, including barium, cadmium, phenols, sodium, and
zinc, exceeded the applicable Virginia groundwater standards. (p 4-5 and
4-6) The groundwater data was then compared to the USEPA MCLs and
the VDEQ groundwater protection standard, which resulted in exceedances
of cadmium and nickel. (p 4-6) The report states the data “suggests that
historical activities in the area of [Ash Pond D and Ash Pond E] have

degraded groundwater quality compared to background levels.” (p 4-13)

As to a risk assessment of the groundwater, the consultant concluded that

(pp 5-3 and 5-4):

Since Dominion controls the land use, it is unlikely that the
industrial nature of the Site will change in the near future. Due
to this, no completed pathway exists from groundwater to
drinking water. The findings of this risk assessment indicate:

e It is appropriate to continue monitoring onsite
groundwater,;

e There should be no immediate requirement to install
additional onsite or offsite groundwater monitoring
wells; and

¢ Downgradient groundwater is not suitable as a
drinking water source. (emphasis added)
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The site characterization report concluded that the “groundwater conditions
at the Facility do not currently pose risk to identified offsite human health
and ecological receptors.” (p 8-5) URS identified a preferred corrective
measures alternative consisting of “the following three elements: 1)
institutional controls (recording groundwater use restrictions in the property
deed to ensure that no exposure to groundwater would occur at the Site),
2) long-term groundwater monitoring, and 3) establishment of site-specific,
risk-based groundwater MCLs [or alternative concentration levels] for
protection of offsite human health and ecological receptors associated with

Quantico Creek.” (pp 8-5 and 8-6)

DID YOU REVIEW SIMILAR HISTORICAL DOCUMENTS FOR OTHER
COMPANY GENERATING STATIONS?

Yes. However, there were significantly fewer documents produced by
DENC during the discovery process for the other generating stations. It is
unclear if additional regulatory communications, evaluations, and studies
never existed for the other generating stations, or if they existed in the past
but were not retained by DENC. Three additional reports are summarized

below, one each for Chesapeake, Chesterfield, and Yorktown.

June 2003 Chesapeake Assessment of Corrective Measures Report

The executive summary to the report states that the report “was prepared
in support of the Company’s adherence to the requirements of Solid Waste

Permit No. 440 (Chesapeake Energy Center; CEC), and those promulgated
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in the Virginia Solid Waste Management Regulations (VSWMR 9 VAC 20-
80-270 and 310)” and that “[a]rsenic concentrations were reported in the
uppermost aquifer underlying the facility at concentrations that statistically
exceed its GPS during the 2002 second semi-annual sampling event
(September 17, 2002).” (p ES-i) URS further states in the Executive

Summary(p ES-v):

The results of the Nature and Extent Study, specifically,
identification of a source mass other than the landfill (buried
sedimentation basin), the duration of the release [50+ years],
and hydrogeologic limitations to aquifer remediation (including
complex sedimentary deposits, low permeability, and high
temporal variation), indicate that restoration of the aquifer
(i.e., remediation down to GPSs) is likely technically
impractical.

In the 1950’s, “[t]lwo settling basins were present to south of the developed
area (north of the current landfill's footprint) and were used for the settling-
out of CCB [coal combustion byproducts] that was sluiced into the basins.”
(b 4-2) The site developed as “[d]ata from the 1960s and 1970s indicate as
many as three settling basins for CCB and associated berms and roads
located on the peninsula” and “[ijn the early 1980’s these ponds covered
the entire peninsula area on which the landfill is constructed.” (pp 4-3 and
4-4) As the ponds neared full capacity, they were converted to a dry ash

landfill. The landfill construction was described as follows (p 4-5):

In 1985 a dry ash landfill was constructed on top of the
sedimentation basin. As noted on preconstruction
drawings, wet, loose, soft, CCB from the bottom of the
sedimentation basin was not removed prior to landfill
construction (Figure 4-6). [emphasis added] The wet ash on

TESTIMONY OF JAY LUCAS Page 51
PUBLIC STAFF — NORTH CAROLINA UTILITIES COMMISSION
DOCKET NO. E-22, SUB 562



—

10
11
12
13

14

15

16

17

18

19

~~ 0153

which the landfill was constructed had a surface elevation of
approximately 16 to 18 ft msl.

In addition to the landfill, there are a sedimentation basin, metals cleaning

pond, and oily waste pond located on the site.

Based on the comprehensive statistical assessment of the groundwater
monitoring data, arsenic was identified as a Constituent of Potential
Concern (COPC) while antimony, barium, beryllium, cobalt, copper, nickel,

and selenium were identified as Constituents of Interest (COI.%° (p 4-14)
The human health assessment section concluded (p 8-3):

The groundwater pathway at the Site is incomplete.
Groundwater is not used at the Site and there are no known
users of groundwater in the area. Consequently, exposure to
groundwater cannot be reasonably expected to be significant.

URS presents an evaluation of a number of corrective measures
technologies and recommends that “Institutional Controls and Long-Term
Monitoring should be strongly considered as the appropriate remedy for the

site.” (p 13-6)

February 2007 Chesterfield Groundwater Quality and Risk Assessment

Report

%9 Constituents of Interest (COls) are defined as those constituents that are present in
sampled media above at least one screening criteria (e.g., background, GPSs, MCLs, etc.). A COI
cannot be considered a COPC unless a rigorous screening has been conducted and the
comparison indicates an exceedance (e.g., a step-wise comparison to background and other fixed
criteria using valid statistical procedures).
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The introduction to the report states that it was prepared in accordance with
Special Condition 1.B.7.b of the VPDES permit and a request by VDEQ for
a “corrective action plan and schedule addressing contamination of
groundwater attributed to the Old Ash Pond”; however, the purpose was to
characterize the groundwater quality and assess risk to human health and
the environment to determine the appropriate corrective action, if any was
required. (p 1) The Old Ash Pond is the CCR unit referred to as the Lower
Ash Pond in the testimony of Company withess Jason Williams. At the time
of the report, the Lower Ash Pond treated wastewaters by settling from the
following sources (p 1-2): fly ash and bottom ash sluice water associated
with generating units 3 through 6; the metals Cleaning Waste Treatment
Basin; drainage from the Coal Pile Runoff Pond: the oil Retention Basin; the

Master Sump Pond; and stormwater.

The report states that “[t]he facility has monitored groundwater at the Site
since 1986 [and] [q]uarterly groundwater monitoring has been conducted
since 1995.” (p 2) The statistical analysis of third quarter 2006 groundwater
data indicated 21 statistically significant exceedances of background levels
including the following constituents: ammonia, arsenic, barium, chloride,
iron, manganese, molybdenum, and pH. (p 9 and Table 7) Furthermore, the
report identified constituents, including ammonia, arsenic, iron, and
vanadium, of potential concern based on a comparison to the USEPA

Region 3 tap water risk-based concentration (“T-RBC”) and the USEPA
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MCLs. (p 10) The report states ammonia and arsenic contamination is “most

likely associated’ with the Old (Lower) Ash Pond. (p 12)

As to a risk assessment of the groundwater, the consultant concluded that
(p 17):

Since Dominion controls the land use, it is unlikely that the
industrial nature of the Site will change in the near future. As
a result, no completed pathway exists from groundwater to
drinking water. The findings of this risk assessment indicate:

e It is appropriate to continue monitoring onsite
groundwater;

*» There should be no immediate requirement to install
additional onsite or offsite groundwater monitoring wells:

e Action to remediate groundwater in the area of the Old Ash
Pond is not warranted based on the findings of the risk
assessment; and,

¢ A groundwater restriction may be warranted for the
site for potable use of groundwater. (emphasis added)

The report concluded that the “risk screening did not indicate a current
potential risk to human or ecological receptors from discharges of Site
groundwater to surface water.” (p 20) URS recommended the following

actions to prevent a “future threat to receptors” (p 20):

e Institutional controls — groundwater from this Site is not/will
not be used as a drinking water source;

e Continuance of long-term groundwater monitoring in
accordance with the Permit;

» Periodic surface water sampling in the waters
surrounding the Old Ash Pond to ensure groundwater
contamination is not affecting surface water quality.
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September 2011 Yorktown Chloroform Investigation Report

The purpose of the report was to present the findings of a site investigation
and identify the source of “chloroform detections in upgradient groundwater
monitoring wells 09 and 02-B during one or more monitoring events since

2008." (p 2) URS concluded the following (p 9):

Based on the data presented in this investigation report, the
chloroform detections in facility background wells are the
result of current or historical activities upgradient of the land
and facility wells.

Q. DID YOU REVIEW ANY HISTORICAL DOCUMENTS PERTAINING TO

THE CHISMAN CREEK SITE?

A Yes. The Chisman Creek Site was not mentioned in Company witness

Williams’ testimony or in discovery responses pertaining to the CCR
disposal and/or storage sites, despite falling clearly within the Public Staff's
Data Request 3 from March 2019. | have briefly summarized the earliest

available report below.

1990 Superfund Site Interim Closeout Report&?

‘Between 1957 and 1974, Virginia Power, a Potentially Responsible Party
(PRP), employed a private contractor to haul the fly ash from the Yorktown
Power Generating Station” and “[l]arge quantities of the fly ash were

deposited in four abandoned sand and gravel borrow pits” on the property

% Available at https://semspub.epa.dov/iwork/03/463592.pdf (last viewed on August 20,
2019)
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owned by Virginia Power. (p 2) In 1980, a domestic well owner reported
discolored water and the State Water Control Board began sampling and
found elevated levels of trace metals in groundwater, surface water, and
soils. The Chisman Creek site has “approximately 500 to 1000” people living
within one mile and the property in the “immediate vicinity of the site is
mainly residential.” (p 1) Records of Decision were signed by the EPA
Regional Administrator in September 1986 and March 1988 with objectives
for remediation. Subsequently, there have been Five Year Review Reports,

with the most recent being dated December 2016.

PLEASE EXPLAIN THE SIGNIFICANCE OF THESE EVALUATIONS
AND CONCLUSIONS.

On repeated occasions, site investigations and/or regularly scheduled
monitoring events have shown evidence of degradation of the natural
groundwater quality as a result of the Company’'s coal ash disposal
practices. The Company has produced a limited number of pre-2000s site
characterization, investigative, and/or corrective measure reports through
discovery; these are mostly applicable to the Possum Point site. The
Company has not provided, and the Public Staff has therefore not had the
opportunity to review, such reports for the other coal-fired facilities for the
years prior to 2000. Unanswered questions remain about what the
Company knew or did not know regarding CCR contamination at the time it

made key decisions pertaining to coal ash storage. For example, the
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Company took a variety of CCR disposal approaches as illustrated in the

table below:
Lucas Table No. 1
Amount of
CCR Stored
First Year of (Cubic
Station Impoundment | Operation | Liner Yards)
Bremo North Pond 1983 No 4,295 472
Chesapeake | Bottom Ash 1985 No 60,000 |
Pond :
Chesapeake | Landfill 1985 Yes®' 975,000
Chesterfield Upper Ash 1985 No 11,300,000
Pond
Mount Storm | Phase A&B 1986 Yes 19,305,000
Landfill
Possum Point | Pond D 1986 Yes®2 2,312,287
Yorktown Landfill 1985 Yes 1,500,000

The data presented in Lucas Table No. 1 was compiled from public

information on the Dominion Energy website and a response to Public Staff

Data Request 3-1(b). (Lucas Exhibit 5) Within a four year period from 1983

through 1986, the Company opened seven coal ash storage units ranging

in protectiveness of groundwater from an unlined pond presently containing

over 10,000,000 cubic yards to a lined landfill presently containing

1,500,000 cubic yards. It would be reasonable to expect that there were

&1 The lined landfill was constructed on top of the historic unlined pond.

®2 The one-foot thick clay liner was not constructed with a liner meeting the requirements
of CCR Rule § 257.71(a)(1).
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proposals, cost-benefit analyses, budgets, environmental studies,
engineering plans, permit applications, and/or other planning documents
produced leading up to and supporting the decisions to construct new
and/or modify existing CCR storage units. Those records would help hake
it clearer what the Company knew at the time and why they made the
decisions they did. The Company is not able to demonstrate, with the
records it has available, that it fully accounted for and mitigated the risks of

CCR contamination in prior decades of CCR disposal and management.

In addition, the characteristics of the CCR disposed of in the impoundments
changed over time. The enactment of the Clean Air Act and subsequent air
quality rules in the 1970s required treatment of the emissions released by
coal-fired generating facilities. Often constituents previously emitted into the
air became part of the waste stream into the impoundments and/or landfills.
Lucas Exhibit 6 is a table of when the Company implemented specific

environmental controls, per the response to DR 162-1.

WHERE CCR RECORDS CANNOT BE FOUND OR DO NOT EXIST, ARE
THERE OTHER POTENTIAL SOURCES FOR THIS HISTORICAL

INFORMATION?

Yes. The first possibility would be for testimony from the Company’s withess
on the subject of CCR management and environmental compliance.
However, Company witness Jason E. Williams, Director, Environmental

Services for Dominion Energy Services, Inc., “assumed his coal ash
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environmental compliance role when he joined the company in August
2015." (Lucas Exhibit 7, p 2) He would not have firsthand knowledge of
historic events and decision-making beyond discussions with colleagues

and the documents produced in discovery.

The Public Staff obtained Company organizational charts from 1995, 1997,
and 2001, and management charts from 2005 through 2019. Based on the
charts and written discovery responses, Cathy Taylor, from approximately
2002-2015, and Judson White, from at least 1995-2002, preceded Jason
Williams in similar roles at the Director level. (Id. at p 1) These individuals
reported to the Vice President of Environmental Services position held by
Pamela Faggert and A.W. Howard over this period. These persons and their
predecessors may have firsthand knowledge beyond that of withess

Williams, but are no longer Company employees.

In an effort to obtain more records that would provide information on historic
events and decision-making, the Public Staff requested records or other
information in the possession of A.W. Howard and Pamela Faggert and their
direct reports that had not already been produced in discovery, pertaining
to historical coal ash management decisions and practices. The Company
responded that any records retained by those individuals would have been

included in the files searched in response to previous discovery requests.

On page 3 of Commissioner Clodfelter's partial concurrence and dissent in

the June 22, 2018, Order in Docket No. E-7, Sub 1146, (the most recent
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Duke Energy Carolinas rate case), he noted the lack of historical knowledge

held by witness Jon F. Kerin.

The Company’s primary withess on these matters, witness
Kerin, only first assumed responsibility for the Company’s
response to coal ash issues in 2014, without any pertinent
prior experience concerning the subject. . . . Although he
testified that he had reviewed various historical documents
and Company records as part of his introduction to his new
duties, on a number of occasions during the evidentiary
hearing, he was confronted with significant historical
Company or industry documentation which was altogether
unfamiliar to him or which he could not recall well enough to
discuss. . . . His conclusory testimony that the Company had
complied with all pertinent laws and regulations, and had
conformed to industry standards prior to 2014, simply cannot
be afforded any substantial weight. . . . The Company
provided no witness who could testify concerning the
Company’s budgeting for, accounting for, or recovery of costs
associated with the handling of coal ash wastes prior to 2014.

Witness Williams appears to be knowledgeable about the Company’s CCR
Rule compliance decisions and current operations, but relies “upon
information and belief, knowledge of the Company’s history of monitoring
and discussions with other employees” to answer discovery questions
concerning past decisions to monitor and remediate coal ash sites.
Anticipating a similar issue in this case, the Public Staff has, as described
above, attempted without great success to obtain from the Company all

available sources of historical information.
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COMPANY RESPONSIVENESS TO THE PUBLIC STAFF

HAS THE PUBLIC STAFF HAD DIFFICULTY OBTAINING
INFORMATION FROM THE COMPANY?63

Yes. On March 29, 2019, the Public Staff sent the Company Data Request
No. 3, Item 11 (DR 3-11), which requested that the Company provide
groundwater monitoring data in spreadsheet format for each coal-fired
generating facility showing exceedances, by constituent, of applicable
groundwater quality standards from the date that groundwater monitoring
first began (obligated or voluntary) at each facility to the present. The
Company responded by providing what it called “readily available”
groundwater monitoring reports and “readily available” groundwater
monitoring plans for those facilities. The Company did not provide a
spreadsheet as requested, nor did it provide groundwater monitoring
reports and groundwater monitoring plans for all applicable years at each

facility.

Likewise, Data Request 3 items 18 and 19 (DR 3-18 and DR 3-19)
requested: (1) a spreadsheet with groundwater monitoring data taken at or
beyond the site boundary as well as information on exceedances; and (2) a
spreadsheet with groundwater monitoring data taken inside the site

boundary as well as information on exceedances. The Company again

83 Excerpts from data request and responses described in this section are shown in Lucas

Exhibit 8.
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responded by directing the Public Staff to its “readily available” groundwater
monitoring reports. The Company did not provide spreadsheets as

requested, nor did it provide all groundwater monitoring reports.

Data Request 3 item 14 (DR 3-14) requested information on how many
groundwater monitoring wells the Company had in place at each of its coal-
fired generating stations prior to 1990, 2000, 2010, 2013, 2014, 2015, 2016,
2017, and 2018, and how many are in place today. The Company was only

able to confirm the number of wells back to the year 2000.

Lastly, Data Request 3 item 16 (DR 3-16) requested copies of all current
and historic NPDES permits by plant site. The Company was unable to

produce all historic NPDES permits, as summarized below.

The Public Staff made repeated attempts to obtain the records and data
requested in Data Request No. 3. Follow-up data requests were sent on
May 7, 2019 (DR 41), May 28, 2019 (DR 61), June 5, 2019 (DR 81), and
June 24, 2019 (DR 100). In addition, the Public Staff attempted to obtain
the requested information in a series of conference calls and meetings with
the Company. These calls and meetings took place on May 20, 2019, June

5, 2019, June 17, 2019, July 1, 2019, and July 8, 2019.

In response to Data Request 61, received on June 7, 2019, and as a follow-
up to the call on May 20, 2019, the Public Staff received a set of static
spreadsheets with groundwater quality data for its facilities. These

spreadsheets, however, only represented certain years and do not provide
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a complete set of data. Specifically, they contain only raw data, without

additional information such as applicable background levels.

In sum, after all responses to the data requests excerpted in Lucas Exhibit

8 had been received, records that the Company has been unable to locate

and provide to the Public Staff include:

Groundwater monitoring reports for the following years:

® © @& & @ 0 o o

All facilities — prior to the year 1999

Bremo — 1999, 2001-2005, 2007 - 2014
Chesapeake — 1999, 2015

Chesterfield — 1999 - 2002

Clover ~ 1999 - 2004

Mt. Storm — 1999 - 2001, 2003

Possum Point — 2003, 2018

Virginia City Hybrid Energy Center — all located
Yorktown — 2003, 2018

VPDES permits for the following years:

e & & & & o o

Bremo — anything prior to 2005

Chesapeake — 1982 — 1995, 2000 - 2007
Chesterfield — anything prior to 2004, 2009 - 2016
Clover — anything prior to 2011

Mt. Storm — anything prior to 2014

Possum Point — anything prior to 2001

Virginia City Hybrid Energy Center — all located
Yorktown — anything prior to 2007

The Company has acknowledged that it has not been able to locate some

historical NPDES/VPDES permits and related documents. Furthermore, the

records that were provided are not in a useful format. The Company’s

groundwater monitoring information is a disorganized mass of data

numbering thousands of pages. Multiple consultants were used at various

times at the plants with no standard formatting or presentation of data. It is
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not possible given the state of the Company’s records as provided to the
Public Staff to organize the data into a format that would allow for a full
review of the history of groundwater exceedances. Prior to the CCR Rule
groundwater monitoring and reporting requirements, it appears that the
Company has never compiled any of the groundwater data in a centralized
format for its own use. The Public Staff believes the Company would have
difficulty making decisions that require comparing plants to each other or

determining any trends in the data.

Of note to the Public Staffs investigation, it is not possible to identify all
groundwater exceedances caused by CCR over the life of the Company’s
CCR units, because it is not feasible to reconstruct a complete history of
exceedances from the Company’s existing records. The Company’s
position, as shown in Lucas Exhibit 8 at pp 27-28, is that it has provided
what data it has, and that it is the Public Staff's obligation to piece together

the information into a spreadsheet showing groundwater exceedances.

The Public Staff asked about the Company'’s records retention policy and
the Company indicated that it had complied with all applicable laws and
regulations on records retention. The Public Staff also asked in DR 61 for a
copy of the Company’s record retention policies. The Company’s 2014
record retention policy requires that it keep groundwater monitoring reports
permanently, and that it keep NPDES/VPDES permits for the life of the
facility. The Company’s 2005 record retention policy required it to keep both

groundwater monitoring reports and NPDES/VPDES permits for the
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operating life of the facility. The Company was not aware of a record

retention policy prior to 2005.

The Public Staff contemplated filing a motion to compel with regard to our
discovery requests on groundwater monitoring and exceedances. Rather
than embroil the Commission in a discovery dispute, we worked for months
to establish a good faith understanding with the Company as to the basis
for its incomplete responses. The result is that the Company’s inability to
provide historic records pertaining to groundwater for its coal-fired
generating facilities, as discussed above, is acknowledged in a stipulation
between the Company and the Public Staff, provided here in Lucas Exhibit
9.

ARE THERE OTHER CONCERNS WITH THE COMPANY’S
RESPONSES TO PUBLIC STAFF DISCOVERY REQUESTS?%

Yes. The Company’s response to several questions in DR 3 should have
included information and records pertaining to Chisman Creek, discussed
above, which was an open pit for CCR from the Yorktown plant that
contaminated drinking water and was designated as a Superfund site by the
EPA. DR 3 asked for this type of information but the Company did not

provide it.

&4 Excerpts from data request and responses described in this section are shown in Lucas

Exhibit 8.
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Also, DR 3-5 asked for “a list of all administrative or regulatory findings of
environmental noncompliance . . . .” The Company’s response to DR 3-5
did not have any information on the Chesterfield, Mecklenburg, and VCHEC
plants. The Public Staff sent a second data request asking why those plants
were not included (DR 60-1). In response to DR 60-1, DENC reiterated that
all documents in the Company’s possession had been provided. However,
through a records request to VDEQ, the Public Staff later found that VDEQ
had made regulatory findings against the Company for environmental
problems at the Chesterfield power plant from 2009 through 2017. These
findings are shown in Lucas Exhibit 10. The Company did not produce
these documents during discovery.

Additionally, in DR 3-15, the Public Staff asked the Company to provide
information on any unpermitted seeps at the Company’s CCR sites. The
Company responded that it did not have any seeps. The Public Staff
followed up with an additional DR 41-6 for the Company to identify any
“engineered or non-engineered discharges, including all locations in which
a pollutant is conveyed, in any manner from an impoundment to waters of
the United States or a water of the State.” The Company stated that it “is
not aware of any unauthorized or unpermitted discharges from its basins.”
Both requests included that the Company identify all seeps and also any

seeps that had previously been eliminated.

In response to a request to the VDEQ, the Public Staff received documents

indicating the Company did self-report a seep at Chesterfield and submitted
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a seep mitigation plan to the VDEQ in August of 2018. These documents

are signed by witness Williams and provided in Lucas Exhibit 11.

It also appears the Company did not respond fully to the Public Staff in the
Company’s previous rate case in 2016 (Docket No. E-22, Sub 532). In the
2016 rate case, the Public Staff sent DR 68-5, which asked for any findings

or violations by the VDEQ as follows:

Have there been any findings, violations, assessments, fines,
or penalties by the Virginia DEQ regarding VEPCO’s CCR
facilities or CCR closure activities? If so, please provide a
detailed explanation of each such circumstance, as well as all
applicable documents published or transmitted to DNCP by
the Virginia DEQ. Please list the dollar amounts and dates
paid for any payments made by VEPCO in connection with
resolution of alleged violations of law or regulations.

The Company responded that it had only received a warning letter regarding
the Possum Point plant as follows:
On November 18, 2015, Virginia DEQ issued a warning letter
to the Possum Point Power Station for an overflow of a
temporary tank associated with water being removed from a

CCR pond. Corrective actions were put in place and no fine

or penalty was assessed by the agency...

Some of the regulatory actions shown in Lucas Exhibit 10 should have
been provided by the Company in the previous rate case. These omissions

cast doubt on what information the Company has but will not provide.
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ENVIRONMENTAL COMPLIANCE

WHEN DID DENC BEGIN CONDUCTING GROUNDWATER
MONITORING?

DENC installed groundwater wells and began monitoring the groundwater
quality on different dates for different sites. Unlike Duke Energy Progress
(DEP) and Duke Energy Carolinas (DEC), DENC did not voluntarily install
monitoring wells. Instead, the DENC monitoring wells were installed in
response to VDEQ requirements as part of DENC’s NPDES and/or solid
waste permit conditions. These requirements began as early as the mid-

1980’s at certain impoundments. See Lucas Exhibit 1.

DENC states the initial requirement to monitor groundwater didn’t begin until
as late as 2016 for its historic Possum Point Ponds A, B, and C. Despite the
1977 adoption of the Virginia groundwater regulations and the 1982 EPRI
Manual stating that the “monitoring of groundwater and leachate, is
nevertheless necessary to provide convincing proof of a safe disposal
practice” (Docket No. E-7, Sub 1146, Charles Junis Exhibit No. 8, p 4-19),
DENC did not start monitoring groundwater quality at some of its sites until
three decades later. Furthermore, DENC did not engage in comprehensive
groundwater monitoring until even later, as quantitatively described by the

table in Lucas Exhibit 1.
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WHAT IS THE STATUS OF COMPLIANCE WITH STATE
GROUNDWATER STANDARDS FOR DENC’S VIRGINIA SURFACE
IMPOUNDMENTS?

The Company is required by its VPDES and/or solid waste permits to
monitor for exceedances of groundwater standards at its CCR storage sites.
In general, VPDES permits with groundwater monitoring requirements
provide that, upon detection of an increase over background levels for a
given contaminant, the facility must enter into an extended monitoring
phase. If, during this monitoring phase, any contaminant continues to
exceed the background level, the facility must add additional monitoring
wells and enter the assessment monitoring phase. Exceedances during the
assessment monitoring phase will require a Corrective Action Plan and Risk
Assessment. The Company provided Corrective Action Plans for the Bremo

(2015) and Chesapeake (2011) sites.

Virginia's Solid Waste Management Regulations (SWMR) also require
groundwater monitoring.®® Facilities with solid waste permits must first
determine background levels for detected constituents. The determination
of background levels during this initial phase of monitoring is limited to the
constituents shown in Table 3.1, Column A of the solid waste regulation.
Subsequently, if there occurs a statistically significant increase over the

background level for any constituent, the facility must implement Phase Il

85 9 VAC 20-81-250(C).
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monitoring and establish Groundwater Protection Standards. During the
Phase Il monitoring program, the scope of monitoring is expanded to all
detected Column B constituents. If, in later sampling, exceedances of these
Groundwater Protection Standards are found, the facility must undertake

corrective action.%8

Based on the 2017 and 2018 annual groundwater reports required by the
Virginia SWMR, the Public Staff has compiled a table quantifying the
number of testing results from groundwater downgradient of the Industrial
Landfill at Chesapeake that have exceeded the groundwater protection
standards. In addition, the Public Staff has visually illustrated the
constituents that exceed these measures at the site. Please see Lucas

Exhibit 12 for the table and map.

WHAT IS THE STATUS OF COMPLIANCE WITH FEDERAL CCR RULE
GROUNDWATER STANDARDS FOR DENC’S VIRGINIA AND WEST

VIRGINIA SURFACE IMPOUNDMENTS?

The Company is required by the CCR Rule to monitor groundwater at the
waste boundary for constituents regulated by EPA. More specifically, DENC
is required to perform baseline/background sampling and then detection
monitoring for Appendix Il parameters. If a statistically significant increase
over background levels is detected for one or more constituents, then

assessment monitoring is required for Appendix IV parameters. If the testing

% 9 VAC 20-81-260.
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results exceed the groundwater protection standards, the facility owner
must characterize the nature and extent and initiate an assessment of
corrective action. For some of its sites, including Bremo, Chesterfield, and
Possum Point, DENC has been required to submit an assessment of
corrective measures as a result of exceedances of the background levels
and groundwater protection standards. With conformational or additional
sampling events, other DENC sites may also be required to submit
assessments of corrective measures. Under the CCR Rule, DENC is
required to file annual groundwater monitoring reports summarizing the
detection and, if applicable, assessment monitoring activities and data.
Based on those reports and notifications,®” the Public Staff has compiled a
table quantifying the number of testing results from groundwater
downgradient of the ash impoundments that have either exceeded the
natural background levels or the groundwater protection standards. Lucas
Exhibit 13. In addition, the Public Staff has visually illustrated the
constituents that exceed these measures at each monitoring well on a map
of each site. Lucas Exhibit 14.

The picture of DENC’s groundwater compliance is far from complete. The
inactive CCR surface impoundments that were previously eligible for the

early closure provisions® of the final CCR Rule are no longer exempt after

87 Available at

https://www.dominionenergy.com/company/community/environment/reports-and-performance/ccr
-rule~-compliance-data-and-information.

88 40 CFR 257.100(b).
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the vacatur by the United States Court of Appeals for the D.C. Circuit. The
EPA has granted a 547-day extension of the applicable deadlines that affect
the East and West Ponds at Bremo, the Bottom Ash Pond at Chesapeake,
and Ponds A, B, C, and E at Possum Point. This means that there will be
more groundwater monitoring data collected in compliance with the CCR

Rule and likely additional exceedances.

PLEASE BRIEFLY SUMMARIZE THE COMPLIANCE STATUS OF
DENC’S SURFACE IMPOUNDMENTS DURING THE LIFETIME OF THE
STRUCTURES.

The lifetime compliance record for the Company’s CCR impoundments is
incomplete due in part to the lack of data retained by DENC. As stated
earlier, the groundwater data that was provided was in a form that makes it
practically impossible to reconstruct a complete history of groundwater
exceedances. The Public Staff believes that the Company has had
exceedances at its impoundments over a long period of time.

In general, groundwater flow is slow and affected by gravity and
permeability. The migration of CCR contaminants can be even slower due
to chemical absorption/adsorption in process water, groundwater, and soils.
For the unlined impoundments, the CCR, which is the source of the
regulated constituents, is and has been cumulatively leaching contaminants
into the groundwater over many years. The groundwater is slowly
transporting those contaminants out of the impoundment area as detected

in waste boundary and in many cases surrounding groundwater monitoring
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wells. It is reasonable to assume that concentration levels will vary

minimally during the time between exceedances.

HAS THE CHISMAN CREEK SUPERFUND SITE THAT RECEIVED CCR
FROM THE YORKTOWN PLANT HAD ANY GROUNDWATER
EXCEEDENCES?

Yes. The Fifth Five-Year Review Report for Chisman Creek Superfulnd
Site,®® dated December 2, 2016, provides a summary of the site
background, response action, progress since the last review, technical
assessment, and issues/recommendations. Groundwater samples are
taken semi-annually at 10 monitoring wells. On page 11, the report states
that the groundwater had exceeded the MCLs for arsenic and the Regional
Screening Value for vanadium. A surface water sample from Pond A
indicated an exceedance of the Region 3 ecological screening level for
vanadium. The technical assessment section states the following on page

16:

Groundwater and soil investigations in 2010, 2011 and 2013
found vanadium groundwater contamination and fly ash west
of Area C, across Wolf Trap Road. These investigations
revealed that although most of the components of the remedy
are functioning as intended there are other components that
are not currently operating and functioning as designed.

Extending the water lines to Wolf Trap and Allens Mill Roads
to serve homes in the area of the Site is preventing human
exposure to the contaminated groundwater.

¢ Available at https://semspub.epa.gov/work/03/2240450 . pdf
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The issues/recommendations section on pages 18 and 19 included “fully
delineate the extent of all contamination in soil and groundwater’ and
“[rlecheck all properties in the groundwater impact area to determine if any

private wells are present and if so, if they are in use.”

COSTS OF CCR-RELATED ENVIRONMENTAL IMPACTS AND
RATEMAKING OPTIONS FOR THOSE COSTS

FOR CCR MANAGEMENT, HAS DENC INCURRED COSTS RELATED
TO GROUNDWATER CONTAMINATION AND ENVIRONMENTAL
DEGRADATION?

Yes. Since DENC began monitoring groundwater near its CCR
impoundments at the direction of environmental regulators, there has been
evidence of degradation of the natural groundwater quality. Beginning as
early as the 1980s, the Special Orders at Possum Point presented in the
“Past Knowledge about the Environmental Impacts of the Storage of Coal
Ash” section above demonstrate that the Company had specific knowledge
of groundwater contamination from CCR. This finding of degradation is
further supported by the continued groundwater monitoring and annual
reports required by VDEQ, and more recently, the monitoring required by

the CCR Rule.

The Company will incur substantial costs to remedy CCR-related
environmental impacts and prevent risks of continued and worsening

degradation, whether the remedies are required by citizen action lawsuits,
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regulatory enforcement, or the CCR Rule and the CCR Excavation Act. The
closure requirements that are in the CCR Rule and the CCR Excavation Act
were enacted in response to environmental contamination caused by CCR

surface impoundments.

Costs of corrective action related to environmental impacts are included in
the rate request to the extent corrective action under the CCR Rule is
required to address environmental impacts, including the dewatering and
excavation of CCR surface impoundments. While the Company calls these
“‘compliance” costs to meet the requirements of the CCR Rule, corrective
action is only needed where CCR constituents have contaminated the water

to a degree in excess of environmental standards.

The costs to comply with the CCR Rule and the Virginia solid waste
regulations, which incorporate by reference the CCR Rule, that DENC
witness Williams states “are driving the Company'’s coal ash expenditures”
(Williams Direct Testimony, p 1), are designed specifically to remediate ash
basin environmental impacts that arose before the enactment of the CCR

rule.

It is likely that the state environmental regulators in Virginia and West
Virginia,70 even in the absence of the CCR Rule, would not allow

groundwater exceedances to remain indefinitely in violation of pre-existing

0 There is also the possibility that environmental organizations would have brought legal

actions if not satisfied with the oversight of environmental regulators.
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state groundwater regulations, and groundwater exceedances and other
non-compliance events like seeps and discharges would have remained a
liability for the Company if not mitigated. A major issue in this rate case is
determining the appropriate regulatory treatment of the costs to remediate
and restore water quality standards degraded due to the Company’s past
CCR storage and disposal practices. Likewise, the costs to remediate CCR
disposal sites even to the extent there is no current contamination reflects
a judgment by the EPA and the Virginia legislature that the risks posed by
the Company’s initial disposal practices is too great to allow for continued

operation or less expensive closure options.

WHAT REGULATORY OPTIONS HAS THE PUBLIC STAFF
CONSIDERED WITH RESPECT TO CCR-RELATED COSTS?

The option advocated by DENC is to treat its CCR-related costs as required
for compliance with new state laws and the CCR Rule and, therefore, as
reasc:nable to recover in rates. DENC witness Williams states “[t]he
Company’s ash handling practices have included a combination of
management options over time, which have been consistent with industry
standard and regulatory requirements.” (Williams Direct Testimony, p 9) In
other words, DENC'’s view is that costs to remediate groundwater impacts,
including exceedances of state and federal protection standards, should not
be excluded from recovery because corrective action to remediate those

impacts is required to achieve compliance with new laws and regulations,

such as the CCR Rule.
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Another option is to conclude that the CCR Rule and Virginia legislation are
a direct consequence of environmental impacts caused by the CCR
management praétices of DENC, such as the Chisman Creek and
Battlefield disposal sites,”" and other electric utilities, and therefore DENC
shareholders should bear responsibility for the full costs.

A third option is to share costs between DENC’s customers and DENC’s
shareholders. This is the same approach taken by the Public Staff in the
DEP and DEC rate cases, except the recommended sharing ratio is

different based on factors explained later in my testimony.

Q. WHY DOES THE PUBLIC STAFF ADVOCATE THE THIRD APPROACH,

AN EQUITABLE SHARING?

A The‘ Public Staff believes the issue of cost responsibility for environmental

impacts is complex, and needs to account for the following factors: (1) some
impacts are not clearly imprudent or reasonable; (2) estimating historic
costs to remediate environmental impacts would be speculative; and (3) the
incomplete records of DENC and the challenge of reconstructing all the

Company’s decision-making on CCR management make it difficult, if not

" For example, Chisman Creek and Battlefield are specifically identified in the preamble
of the CCR Rule. 80 Fed. Reg. 21,302. “These proven damage cases include eight cases where
the utility was directed by the state to provide an alternative water supply ( . . . VEPCO Chisman
Creek . ..)..." Id. at 21,457. “The second case is the Battlefield Golf Course in Chesapeake,
Virginia where 1.5 million yards of fly ash were used as fill and to contour a golf course.
Groundwater contamination above MCLs has been found at the edges and corners of the golf
course, but not in residential wells. An EPA study in April 2010, established that residential wells
near the site were not impacted by the fly ash and, therefore, EPA does not consider this site to be
a proven damage case. However, due to the onsite groundwater contamination, EPA considers
this site to be a potential damage case.” Id. at 21,328.

TESTIMONY OF JAY LUCAS Page 77
PUBLIC STAFF — NORTH CAROLINA UTILITIES COMMISSION
DOCKET NO. E-22, SUB 562



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

“. 0185

impossible, to conduct a prudence review.

Notwithstanding the difficulty of conducting a prudence review on CCR
management, it is clear that DENC had a duty to avoid contamination of
surface waters and groundwater under both federal and state

environmental regulations and laws.

Specifically, DENC had a duty to comply with state groundwater standards
without regard to whether it followed accepted industry practices.
Furthermore, in the context of “accepted industry practices,” it should be
noted that Dominion is an industry leader with the ability to influence what
those practices were at the time. Virginia groundwater regulations were
enacted in the 1970s and have an “anti-degradation policy” to protect state
water quality. West Virginia groundwater regulations were enacted in the
1990s and also have an “anti-degradation policy” to protect state water
quality. Finally, and most importantly, DENC created the risk of coal ash
contamination, their original disposal of CCR has led to actual
environmental contamination in several instances, their original disposal of
CCR poses an ongoing contamination risk that requires expensive
remediation in the judgment of the EPA and the Virginia legislature, and
ratepayers will not receive any additional electric service for this costly
remediation. As described more fully by Public Staff witness Maness, some
degree of equitable sharing is appropriate in this circumstance, and

equitable sharing has been ruled lawful.
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PLEASE SUMMARIZE THE EVIDENCE OF ACTUAL CONTAMINATION
THAT HAS OCCURRED AT DENC DISPOSAL SITES FOR CCR.

DENC incurred numerous groundwater exceedances and did not engage in
comprehensive groundwater monitoring and remediation until enactment of
the CCR Rule. See the groundwater exceedances shown in Lucas Exhibit
12 and 13, the number of groundwater monitoring wells installed by year in

Lucas Exhibit 1.

The groundwater exceedances currently reported to VDEQ from DENC
monitoring wells are further indication of the breadth of environmental
impacts. The 548 groundwater exceedances listed in Lucas Exhibits 12
and 13, showing statistically significantly exceedances over natural
background levels, MCLs, and/or groundwater protection standards, are

attributable to migration of contaminants from DENC'’s ash disposal sites.

In these circumstances, it would be unreasonable to charge ratepayers for
all the CCR compliance costs. Due to its environmental degradation, DENC
has a great deal of culpability for compliance costs related to CCR
impoundment closures, whereas ratepayers are not culpable at all for those

costs.

For the foregoing reasons, the Public Staff believes the equitable sharing of
CCR management costs, as recommended in the testimony of Public Staff

withess Maness, is reasonable.
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DO YOU BELIEVE THAT THE COMMISSION SHOULD TREAT DENC IN
THIS CASE THE SAME AS IT TREATED DENC IN ITS 2016 RATE
CASE?

No. The Public Staff has vastly more information regarding the Company’s
CCR management and groundwater contamination than it did in 2016,
despite the incomplete discovery responses from the Company. The
documented environmental problems produced in Docket No. E-22, Sub
532 (2016 Rate Case) were very small by comparison; as noted above, the
Company represented that it had received only a warning letter from the

VDEQ in 2015 regarding a minor spill.

Furthermore, as is discussed by witness Maness, the costs in the 2016 Rate
Case were much less in magnitude than in the present case, and that is a
factor that witness Maness uses in his recommendations on equitable

sharing.

It is also important to note that the resolution of CCR remediation costs in
the 2016 rate case was the result of an agreement and stipulation of
settlement between the Public Staff and the Company. The settlement,
accepted by the Commission, clearly stated that it was not to have
precedential value. If a decision based on that negotiated settlement in a
prior case were to affect the decision in the present case, where different
facts and circumstances exist, the incentive to enter settlement agreements

in the future would be greatly diminished.
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DOES THE PUBLIC STAFF RECOMMEND A DIFFERENT SHARING IN
THIS CASE THAN WHAT IT RECOMMENDED IN THE DEP AND DEC
RATE CASES?

Yes. In this case, the Public Staff recommends that 40 percent of the costs
for CCR remediation should be paid by the Company’s shareholders and
the remaining 60 percent be paid by the Company’s customers. In the DEP
rate case, E-2, Sub 1142, the Public Staff recommended a 50-50 percent
sharing of costs between shareholders and ratepayers. Similarly, in the
DEC rate case, E-7, Sub 1146, the Public Staff recommended a 49-51

percent sharing of the coal ash costs between shareholders and ratepayers.

WHY DOES THE PUBLIC STAFF RECOMMEND A LESSER SHARING
IN THIS CASE THAN THE DEP AND DEC RATE CASES?

As explained by witness Maness, the Public Staffs recommendation
regarding the percentage of sharing in this case is appropriate given the
significant magnitude and nature of the cost that fails to enhance reliable

service, produce electricity, or otherwise benefit current ratepayers.

An additional component that guides the determination of the Public Staff's
recommendation for sharing is the degree of culpability the Company has
for the coal ash costs. While the Public Staff believes that DENC failed to
properly manage its coal ash over time, we recommend that less than a 50-
50 percent sharing is appropriate in this case due to several factors,

including: (1) DENC has not been found guilty of criminal negligence for its

8
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environmental impacts; (2) DENC has not had significant state regulatory
enforcement actions taken against it; and (3) while there are widespread
environmental impacts, especially groundwater contamination, there is less
evidence, at this point, of the extent of the impacts than was present in the
DEP and DEC rate cases. This may change in the future when more data
is available as a result of the groundwater monitoring requirements in the
CCR Rule; however, our recommendation regarding equitable sharing in
the present case must rest on what evidence is presently available. If we
have more data on exceedances and environmental impacts in the future,
we may recommend a different equitable sharing ratio for the costs in future
cases.

SPECIFIC IMPRUDENCE DISALLOWANCES

YOU EARLIER STATED THE PRACTICAL OBSTACLES TO
CONDUCTING A GENERAL PRUDENCE REVIEW OF CCR
MANAGEMENT. DID YOU DETERMINE IF THERE WERE ANY
NARROWER PRUDENCE ISSUES RELATED TO COAL ASH?

Yes. In 2015, the Company began making investments in a series of capital
projects to comply with the CCR Rule and the ELG Rule, referred to by the
Company as the Chesterfield Integrated Ash (CHIA) project, which included
the wet to dry conversion of Units 3 through 6, construction of a new landfill,
haul road and access bridge, and a new low volume wastewater treatment

system.
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On June 15, 2015, the Company executed an agreement with a contractor
to design and build dry ash handling facilities for the Chesterfield Units 3, 4,
5, and 6. The dry ash handling facilities were intended to replace wet
handling (the sluicing of ash to storage ponds). Thesé facilities were
completed at a cost of $124.2 million. The generating capacities of these

units are as follows:

Lucas Table No. 2

Chesterfield Unit Winter capacity, MW
3 102
4 168
!
5 342
6 690
TOTAL 1302

DO YOU BELIEVE THAT DENC SHOULD RECOVER THE FULL COST
OF THE CHESTERFIELD WET TO DRY CONVERSION?

No. In its 2015 Integrated Resource Plan, the Company indicated that
Chesterfield Units 3 and 4 would be retired in 2020 and these units were
retired in March 2018. The Public Staff believes that the Company should
not have made this long-term investment for Units 3 and 4 if they were to

remain in service for less than five years. The combined capacities of Units
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3 and 4 are 270 MW or 20.7 percent of the four-unit total. Therefore, the
Public Staff recommends that 20.7 percent of the $124.2 million investment,
or $25.7 million, be removed from rate base on a system-wide basis. The
Virginia State Corporation Commission (SCC) had a similar finding,

although it calculated the amount of disallowance differently.

Q. DID THE VIRGINIA STATE CORPORATION COMMISSION DENY COST

RECOVERY OF CHESTERFIELD 3 AND 4?

A. Yes. The SCC found that the Company made the investment in the June

2015 timeframe when the Company’s own analysis showed those units
were expected to be either retired or retrofitted to burn natural gas by 2020.
In its Final Order,’? dated August 5, 2019, the Virginia State Corporation

Commission found:

[TIhe Wet-to-Dry Conversion for Units 3 and 4 is not being
used to serve customers. Pursuant to Code § 56-585.1 D, the
Commission finds that Dominion has not established that the
"cost incurred" for this project was reasonable and prudent at
the time such cost was incurred. The Company likewise has
not established that such cost was "necessary" under Code §
56-5685.1 A 5 e. Accordingly, the Wet-to-Dry Conversion for
Units 3 and 4 shall not be reflected in the revenue requirement
for Rider E.

Final Order, at 9.

The SCC further found that the Wet-to-Dry Conversion for Units 5 and 6,

the Landfill, and the Waste Water Treatment System should be recovered

72 Case No. PUR-2018-00195, Final Order, available at http://www.scc.virginia.qgov/
docketsearch /DOCS/4%243v01!.PDF.
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as they continue to serve native load customers. In distinguishing the

disallowance, the SCC stated:

Unlike the Wet-to-Dry Conversion for Units 3 and 4, the
Commission finds that Dominion reasonably and prudently
incurred these specific environmental costs at the time such
cost was incurred. In contrast to Units 3 and 4 at that time,
Units 5 and 6:

(i) were newer, larger, and more efficient facilities;

(if) were not expected to transition to intermediate or
peaking status;

(iii) were not recommended for operation only in the
"short term";

(iv) were not avoiding major capital investments; and

(v) were not slated for retirement by 2020 under Cpp-
compliant plans in the 2015 IRP.

1d. at 10-11.

DID THE STAFF TO THE SCC HAVE ANY DIFFICULTY DETERMINING
THE COST OF THE CHESTERFIELD 3 AND 4 PROJECT?

Yes. In testimony in the Virginia Rider E Docket, Carol Myers (Exhibit No.
21), Staff to the SCC, testified that the Staff asked the Company for a
breakdown of the project by unit and the Company initially objected to the
request to the extent it would require original work.”® Ms. Meyers stated
“[tlhrough subsequent discussion with the Company . . . a detailed cost
breakdown by unit does not appear to exist” because all construction costs
were treated as common plant. Ms. Meyers testified that this treatment of

costs was unreasonable and costs should have been directly assigned to

3 Case No. PUR-2018-00195, Testimony of Carol Myers, Exhibit No. 21, at 4, available

o

at http:/iwww.scc.virainia.aov/docketsearch/DOCS/4h7101! . PDF.
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the individual generating units.

However, the SCC Staff was able to develop a rough estimate of the costs

of the construction work done at Units 3 and 4.

The Company developed a rough estimate of the capital cost
of the Chesterfield 3 and 4 Wet-to-Dry Conversions of $18
million by comparing two Engineering, Procurement, and
Construction contract bids it obtained for Chesterfield Power
Station - one for work to be completed at Units 3, 4, 5, and 6
and one for work to be completed only at Units 5 and 6.

Exhibit No. 21 at Summary.

Q. DID THE INTERVENORS MAKE DIFFERENT RECOMMENDATIONS IN

THE VIRGINIA PROCEEDING?

A Yes. The Virginia Attorney General’s Division of Consumer Counsel witness

Chris Norwood™ (Exhibit No. 15) recommended that all the costs of the
CHIA project be disallowed including Units 5 and 6, the landfill, and the

bridge to the landfill. In his summary Mr. Norwood stated:

My review indicates a number of serious deficiencies in
Dominion’s decision-making related to the CHIA Project.
These deficiencies included: 1) failing to evaluate alternatives
before initially proceeding with the Project in June of 2015; 2)
failing to maintain documentation to confirm the
reasonableness of the evaluations that were conducted to
support initiating and continuing the CHIA Project; and 3)
failing to adequately consider the significant economic and
environmental risks to continued operation of the Chesterfield
coal units that existed at the time the Company’s decisions
were made to proceed with the CHIA Project, and thereafter
when PJM market prices continued to fall. As a result of these
multiple decision-making failures, the Company’s $247 million

™ PUR-2019-00195, Direct Testimony of Scott Norwood on Behalf of The Office of the
Attorney General, Division of Consumer Counsel, filed on April 23, 2019, available at
http://www.scc.virginia.gov/docketsearch/DOCS/4h7501!.PDF.
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CHIA Project will likely provide little or no value to customers
since the Company has recently announced the planned
retirements of Chesterfield Units 3 and 4 in 2020, and
because it appears that Chesterfield Units 5 and 6 may also
be retired by 2023.

Exhibit No. 15 at Summary.

Mr. Norwood also stated that “[ijt is highly unusual and not good practice for
a utility to fail to maintain detailed documentation” to support its decision
making on the CHIA project when there was good reason for the Company
to expect it would be closely scrutinized by the SCC and its customers. Id.

at 15.

The Sierra Club also recommended that the SCC disallow recovery of wet-
to-dry component of the capital costs spent to keep Units 3 through 6
operational as well as the associated landfill and Reymet Road costs
because neither are reasonable or prudent. In Exhibit No. 8, Sierra Club
witness Devi Glick,” testified that evaluating the compliance deadline for
both CCR and ELG rule, October 31, 2020 was the final compliance
deadline. Exhibit No. 8 at 14. Witness Glick stated that the Company could
have pursued alternative such as the retirement of the units and the entire
CHIA project was not required on the timeline or the scale on which the

Company proceeded. Id. at 15.

s PUR-2019-00195, Direct Testimony of Devi Glick on behalf of Sierra Club, Exhibit 8,

filed on June 11, 2109, at 9, available at http://www.scc.virdginia.dov/docketsearch/DOCS/
4h6v01!.PDF.

TESTIMONY OF JAY LUCAS Page 87
PUBLIC STAFF —NORTH CAROLINA UTILITIES COMMISSION
DOCKET NO. E-22, SUB 562



15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

~- 0195

DO YOU AGREE WITH DENC WITNESS JASON WILLIAMS’
STATEMENT THAT EPA’S 2015 EFFLUENT LIMITATIONS GUIDELINES
FORCED DENC TO CONVERT ITS COAL PLANTS TO DRY ASH
HANDLING?

No. On page 4, lines 16 through 21, DENC witness Jason Williams states

the following:

On September 30, 2015, EPA finalized the Effluent Limitation
Guidelines (“ELG”) rules revising the regulations for the
Steam Electric Power Generating category (40 CFR Part
423). The rule set new federal limits on multiple metals found
in wastewater that can be discharged from power stations
including a prohibition on discharges associated with bottom
ash management systems..

In September 2017, the EPA postponed the earliest compliance date for the
new effluent limitations and pretreatment standards for FGD wastewater
and bottom ash transport water for two years, from November 1, 2018, until
November 1, 2020. However, the final compliance date (the “no later than”
compliance date) of December 31, 2023, for this portion of the ELG rule has
not changed. EPA projected that it would take approximately three years to
propose and finalize a new rule, and it is unclear whether the new rule will
place the same limitations on fly ash transport water and bottom ash

transport water.

INSURANCE COVERAGE FOR ENVIRONMENTAL LIABILITY

HAS DENC RECEIVED OR RECOVERED ANY INSURANCE

PROCEEDS FOR ENVIRONMENTAL DAMAGES?
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A. No. The Public Staff investigated whether the Company has environmental

or general liability insurance coverage that would provide coverage for

mitigation and remediation costs associated with CCR sites.

The Company states that it holds policies issued by:

BEGIN CONFIDENTIAL

[END CONFIDENTIAL]

Specifically, in DR 81-1, the Public Staff asked the Company to provide all
notices, claims and related documents sent by the Company to insurers that

relate to CCR. In response, the Company provided [BEGIN

Q
o
ra
L
=
m
z
=
>
L
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I [END CONFIDENTIAL] See DR 157, Lucas Exhibit 15

(Confidential).

DOES THE PUBLIC STAFF HAVE A RECOMMENDATION REGARDING
MONITORING DENC’S INSURANCE NOTICE OF CLAIMS FOR
INSURANCE COVERAGE?

The Public Staff recommends that the Commission monitor the existing and
potential insurance claims, as similarly discussed in the DEP and DEC rate
case orders. If any insurance proceeds are ultimately received or recovered,
the Commission should require that DENC place all insurance proceeds
received or recovered in a regulatory liability account to be disbursed back
to ratepayers or to offset the costs to ratepayers of the Company’s coal ash
costs.

DEPRECIATION EXPENSE

DID THE COMPANY REQUEST AN ADJUSTMENT TO DEPRECIATION
EXPENSE IN ITS INITIAL RATE CASE FILING IN MARCH 20197

Yes. The Company’s requested adjustment is shown in E-1, Iltem 10,
Adjustments NC-37, NC-75, and NC-82 (March filing), which is shown as

Lucas Exhibit 16. Page 1 of the March filing shows a projected gross plant
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balance of $42,957,794,000 and a composite depreciation rate of 2.94%.

Page 2 of the March filing is a narrative explaining the adjustment.

DID THE COMPANY MAKE A FILING REGARDING ITS DEPRECIATION
EXPENSE IN ITS SUPPLEMENTAL FILING IN AUGUST 20197
Yes. The Company made its supplemental filing on August 5, 2019 (August

filing) as shown in Lucas Exhibit 17.

HOW DID THE MARCH FILING AND AUGUST FILING DIFFER?

The August filing utilized an entirely new method of calculating the
depreciation expense adjustment. The two filings do not have any common
information, spreadsheets, or calculations. They both contain a narrative on
Page 2 but the narratives are completely different. The first sentence of the
narrative for the method used in the August filing states: “The first step in
determining the increase in Depreciation Expense is to calculate the amount
of North Carolina Jurisdiction Depreciation Expense at the end of the test

period (line 2).”

The Public Staff disagrees with this statement. Like most of the other
adjustments in a general rate case, the first step is determining system-wide
expenses. With depreciation, this first step starts with determining the
system depreciable rate base and then determining depreciation rates for
the various components of rate base, typically by FERC account. Allocation

of expenses between states is one of the last steps, not the first.
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DID THE COMPANY HAVE DIFFICULTY PROVIDING THE BASIS FOR
THE AMOUNTS IN ITS AUGUST FILING?

Yes. After it was requested by the Public Staff, it took the Company two
business days to retrieve from its system the depreciable rate base and
depreciation rates for solar, transmission, and distribution plant. The
Company used this information in the calculation of the updated
depreciation expense for North Carolina of $56,400,000 (August filing, Page
1, Line 2). Company staff stated that this process would take even longer if
required for other depreciable rate base components such as production
plant and general plant. Therefore, the Company was unable to retrieve the
depreciable rate base and depreciation rates by FERC account for use by
the Public Staff's depreciation witness Roxie McCullar, or by the Public
Staff's accounting staff, in order to calculate the June 2019 depreciation

expense for North Carolina of $59,572,000 (August filing, Page 1, Line 1).

DO YOU BELIEVE THE COMPANY SHOULD HAVE THIS
INFORMATION READILY AVAILABLE?

Yes. The Company is a regulated utility and its records should be
transparent and readily available, especially during a general rate case. The
Public Staff is unable to verify the effect of the Company’s updated

information on its requested adjustment in the August filing.

ARE YOU RECOMMENDING ANY CHANGES TO THE AMOUNTS IN

THE AUGUST FILING?
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A Not at this time. However, if the Company provides additional information
regarding depreciation expenses, the Public Staff may supplement its

testimony.

Q. DOES THIS CONCLUDE YOUR TESTIMONY?

Yes, it does.
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Appendix A

Jay B. Lucas

| graduated from the Virginia Military Institute in 1985, earning a Bachelor
of Science Degree in Civil Engineering. Afterwards, | served for four years as an
engineer in the Air Force performing many civil and environmental engineering
tasks. [ left the Air Force in 1989 and attended the Virginia Polytechnic Institute
and State University (Virginia Tech), earning a Master of Science degree in
Environmental Engineering. After completing my graduate degree, | worked for an
engineering consulting firm and worked for the North Carolina Department of
Environmental Quality in its water quality programs. Since joining the Public Staff
in January 2000, | have worked on utility cost recovery, renewable energy program
management, customer complaints, and other aspects of utility regulation. | am a

licensed Professional Engineer in North Carolina.
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Page 202
Q. Mr. Lucas, do you have a summary of your
testimony?
A. (Jay Lucas) Yes, I do.
Q. Can you please give that at this time?
A, Yes. The purpose of my testimony is to make

recommendations to the Commission on the Public Staff's
position in DENC's general rate case regarding whether the
Company should be permitted to recover the full costs of
coal combustion -- coal combustion residuals, or CCR,
disposal.

I have reviewed the state and federal regulatory
framework for CCR and the Company's compliance record. I
have developed a summary of environmental legal actions
against the Company and the industry knowledge of CCR
management as it evolved over time. I have also developed a
summary of CCR studies and reports that are specific to the
Company's facilities.

The Company was unable to produce all groundwater
monitoring data and discharge permits that the Public Staff
requested, which resulted in a stipulation between the
Company and the Public Staff. Also, the Company did not
produce documents that should be in its possession regarding
its CCR management and disposal practices.

I reviewed the Company's compliance status with

(919) 556-3961
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state groundwater standards and EPA's CCR Rule and found
evidence of degradation of the natural groundwater quality
beginning as early as the 1980s. The Company has incurred
significant costs to remediate its CCR sites and will incur
significant costs in the future.

The incomplete records of the Company and the
speculative nature of determining what other actions the
Company could have taken over several decades make it
difficult, if not impossible, to do a prudence review. The
Public Staff recommends an equitable sharing of coal ash
costs because DENC has culpability for non-compliance with
environmental regulations and its past management of coal
ash has resulted in a risk of future contamination that
requires costly new management and closure requirements.

The Company crated the risk of future
contamination by CCR and is responsible for actual
groundwater contamination. The Company, not its customers,
is responsible for its actions and its decisions that have
led to the need for corrective action to remediate the
groundwater. Therefore, the Public Staff recommends that 40
percent of the costs of CCR remediation should be paid by
the Company's shareholders.

With regard to the Company's insurance coverage

for environmental damages, the Public Staff recommends that

(919) 556-3961

Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC www.noteworthyreporting.com
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the Commission monitor claim proceeds and require the
Company to disburse any recovered proceeds to the
ratepayers.

This completes my summary.

Q. Thank you, Mr. Lucas. And, Mr. Maness, can you
state your name, business address and position for the
record?

A, (Michael Maness) Yes. My name is Michael C.
Maness. My business address is 430 North Salisbury Street,
Raleigh, North Carolina. And my position is Director of the
Accounting Division with the Public Staff.

Q. Did you prepare and cause to be filed in this
docket on August 23rd, 2019, testimony in question and

answer form, consisting of 34 pages, one appendix and one

exhibit?

A. Yes.

Q. Do you have any additions or corrections to your
testimony?

A. No, I do not.
Q. If T were to ask you those same questions today,
would your answers be the same?
A. Yes.
MS. CUMMINGS: Chair Mitchell, I request

that the testimony of Mr. Maness, consisting of 34

(P19) 556-3961
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pages, be copied into the record as if given orally
from the stand, and that his appendix and exhibit be
identified as premarked.
CHAIR MITCHELL: Motion will be allowed.
(Maness Exhibit 1 was premarked for
identification.)
(Whereupon, the prefiled direct testimony of
Michael C. Maness was copied into the record

as if given orally from the stand.)
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Q. PLEASE STATE YOUR NAME, BUSINESS ADDRESS, AND
PRESENT POSITION.

A. My name is Michael C. Maness. My business address is 430 North
Salisbury Street, Dobbs Building, Raleigh, North Carolina. | am the
Director of the Accounting Division of the Public Staff — North

Carolina Utilities Commission (Public Staff).

Q. BRIEFLY STATE YOUR QUALIFICATIONS AND DUTIES.
A summary of my qualifications and duties is set forth in Appendix A

to this testimony.

Q. WHAT IS THE PURPOSE OF YOUR TESTIMONY?
The purpose of my testimony is to present certain accounting and
ratemaking adjustments that | am recommending be adopted by the
North Carolina Utilities Commission (Commission) fér purposes of
determining the revenue requirement to be approved for Virginia
Electric & Power Company, d/b/a Dominion Energy North Carolina

(DENC or the Company) in this proceeding.

Q. HOW ARE YOUR RECOMMENDED ADJUSTMENTS BEING
INCORPORATED INTO THE PUBLIC STAFF'S RECOMMENDED
RATE INCREASE?

A. | have provided the aggregate impact of all the adjustments | am

recommending to Public Staff withess Sonja R. Johnson for inclusion
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in her Exhibit 1, in which she calculates the overall decrease in the
Company’s base non-fuel revenue requirement recommended by
the Public Staff, which is then used to determine the recommended

base non-fuel rate increase.

Q. IN WHAT AREA ARE YOU RECOMMENDING ADJUSTMENTS?

A. | am recommending an adjustment to the amount of amortization

expense and rate base treatment proposed by the Company for the
coal combustion residual (CCR) expenditures that it incurred

between July 1, 2016, and June 30, 2019.

GENERAL INFORMATION REGARDING COAL COMBUSTION
RESIDUALS

Q. WHAT ARE “COAL COMBUSTION RESIDUALS”?

A. Coal combustion residuals, or CCRs, including coal ash, are the by-

products left over once combustion in a coal-fired power plant is
completed. It can include fly ash, bottom ash, and other coal-derived
and emissions control-related materials generated from burning coal
for the purpose of generating electricity. Historically, electric utilities
such as DENC have disposed of this ash by depositing it in nearby
facilities such as ash landfills or ash ponds (where the ash is

commingled with liquids).

Q. PLEASE BRIEFLY DESCRIBE THE BACKGROUND OF DENC’S

COAL ASH MANAGEMENT ACTIVITIES.
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The background related to these activities is described in the
testimony of Public Staff witness Lucas. Briefly, as discussed in
detail in his testimony, DENC’'s CCR management activities are
today being conducted pursuant to several federal and state statutes
and regulations, including, but not limited to the Environmental
Protection Agency’s (EPA) CCR Rule (CCR Rule), the federal Clean
Water Act and the related EPA Steam Electric Power Generating
Effluent Guidelines and Standards (ELG Rule), and several Virginia

and West Virginia state laws and regulations.

PLEASE BRIEFLY DESCRIBE THE COMPANY’S PROPOSED

ADJUSTMENTS RELATED TO CCR EXPENDITURES.

The Company has made adjustments intended to result in the

recording of a regulatory asset to reflect expenditures it has incurred
to date to comply with the above-described federal and state
governmental requirements imposed to provide for the safe disposal
of CCRs. These adjustments include (1) the elimination of the CCR-
related accounting entries made to the Company’s books and
records during 2018 or before for financial accounting purposes, (2)
a pro forma adjustment to increase rate base to defer as a regulatory

asset the CCR expenditures incurred between July 1, 2016, and

June 30, 2019 (the Deferral Period), and (3) a pro forma adjustment

QOFFICIAL COPY

Aug 23 2019

TESTIMONY OF MICHAEL C. MANESS Page 4
PUBLIC STAFF — NORTH CAROLINA UTILITIES COMMISSION
DOCKET NO. E-22, SUB 562



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17
18
19
20
21

22

««.0210

to increase operations and maintenance (O&M) expenses to reflect

a three-year amortization of those costs.

FINANCIAL AND REGULATORY ACCOUNTING FOR DENC’S
CCR COSTS

Q. WHAT FINANCIAL OBLIGATIONS HAVE THE STATE AND

FEDERAL STATUTES AND REGULATIONS PLACED UPON THE
COMPANY?

A. As noted in the Company's exhibits filed in the Company'’s previous

general rate case, Docket No. E-22, Sub 532 (Sub 532), between
January 1, 2015, and June 30, 2016, the Company incurred
$84,421,000 (on a total system basis) of CCR costs. The ratemaking
treatment of this amount was addressed and resolved in the Sub 532
case. Per its supplemental exhibits and workpapers filed in the
current proceeding, during the Deferral Period the Company incurred
an additional $376,693,000 (on a total system basis), for a total of

$461,114,000.

Q. HOW HAS THE COMPANY TREATED THESE OBLIGATIONS

FOR FINANCIAL ACCOUNTING PURPOSES?

A. For financial accounting purposes, the Company has recorded the

current fair value of its entire projected level of CCR expenditures,
with adjustments for market influences and probability-weighted

cash flows, as an Asset Retirement Obligation (ARO) liability, based
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on the requirements of Topic 410 (Asset Retirement and
Environmental Obligations) of the Accounting Standards Codification
(ASC 410) promuigated and maintained by the Financial Accounting

Standards Board (FASB).

Upon initial establishment, the ARO liability is offset in the financial
statements by one or both of two separate amounts. The first is a
balance sheet asset, the Asset Retirement Cost (ARC), which
represents amounts related to the future useful life of still operating
assets: the ARC is depreciated over those remaining useful lives.
The second is an immediate write-off to expense of ARO amounts
that are related to assets that have aiready been retired or are no
longer reflected in the financial statements (such as those written off

as financially impaired).’

Q. FOR RATEMAKING PURPOSES IN THIS PROCEEDING, IS THE
COMPANY PROPOSING TO UTILIZE ARO ACCOUNTING AS

PRESCRIBED BY THE FASB?

A. No. In this proceeding, the Company has reversed all of the entries

made on its books in association with the establishment of the FASB-

1 The FERC has adopted a similar method of accounting for use in accordance
with its Uniform System of Accounts (USOA);, however, both the FERC and this
Commission provide for departures from the USOA for purposes of state jurisdictional
accounting and ratemaking purposes (through the use of regulatory assets and liabilities).
CER Title 18, Chapter |, Subchapter C Part 101 - Accounts 182.3 and 254; Rules and
Regulations of the North Carolina Utilities Commission — Rule R8-27.
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mandated CCR ARQO liability, and is instead proposing the deferral
and amortization of actual expenditures during the Deferral Period.
(A similar procedure was followed in the Sub 532 case for the
expenditures made between January 1, 2015, and June 30, 2016.)
The reversals include amounts initially recorded in plant in service

(for the ARC), and O&M expenses (for the expense write-off).

The Company bases its proposal not to adopt ARO freatment for
North Carolina retail ratemaking purposes on a 2004 Commission
Order in Docket No. E-22, Sub 420, which focused on the
relationship between the Commission’s long-standing treatment of
nuclear decommissioning costs and the FASB'’s required treatment
of AROs pursuant to Statement of Financial Accounting Standards
No. 143 (SFAS 143), now codified within ASC 410. This Order
essentially allowed DENC to replace ASC 410 accounting treatment
of a legal retirement obligation with a treatment that has been
approved by the Commission. In this case, as in the Sub 532 rate
case, the Company is asking the Commission to replace ASC 410

treatment with its own proposed ratemaking treatment.

Q. HOW IS THE COMPANY PROPOSING TO TREAT CCR
EXPENDITURES AND OBLIGATIONS FOR RATEMAKING
PURPOSES?
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As noted previously, the Company proposes to establish a regulatory
asset for actual CCR expenditures made during the Deferral Period,
and to amortize that regulatory asset over a three-year period
beginning with the effective date of the rates approved in this
proceeding. This is fundamentally different from the FASB’s ARO
approach, in that it focuses on the recording and future recovery of
actual costs spent, rather than the determination of a liability for
future expenditures and the assignment of that liability to both past

and future accounting periods for earmings recognition purposes.

DOES THE PUBLIC STAFF AGREE WITH THIS APPROACH?

The Public Staff agrees with the concept proposed by the Company
of deferring the costs incurred during the period in question and
amortizing them over some multi-year period (but does not agree
with the amortization period proposed by the Company in this case,
as will be discussed later). The use of the Company's deferral
approach results in a more straightforward tracking of the monies
expended and awaiting future recovery than does the FASB's ARO
approach, although it starts from a presumption that all of the costs
should be eligible for consideration of recovery, not rejected simply

because they are related to service in prior years. In this particular
instance, | believe that the presumption is reasonable in this case,

although it certainly is not so in all instances. The reason deferrals

J

OFFICIAL COPY

Aug 23 2019

TESTIMONY OF MICHAEL C. MANESS Page 8
PUBLIC STAFF — NORTH CAROLINA UTILITIES COMMISSION
DOCKET NO, E-22, SUB 562



10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17

18
19
20
21
22

23

24

25

«=0214 -

are not always appropriate is because North Carolina is a historical
test year jurisdiction: retroactive ratemaking is generally unlawful, so
deferral of past costs for purposes of future rate recovery should be

a strictly limited exception to the retroactive ratemaking prohibition.

With regard to deferral, the Agreement and Stipulation of Settlement
entered into in Sub 532 by the Company, the Public Staff, and
Carolina Industrial Group for Fair Utility Rates | (CIGFUR 1)
(Stipulation) stated that:

By virtue of the Commission’s approval in this

proceeding of a mechanism to provide for recovery of

CCR expenditures incurred through June 30, 2016, the

Company has authority pursuant to the August 6, 2004,

Order in Docket No. E-22, Sub 420, to defer additional

CCR expenditures, without prejudice to the right of any

party to take issue with the amount or the treatment of

any deferral of ARO costs in a rate case or other

appropriate proceeding.
The Commission, in Sub 532, approved this provision of the
Stipulation; furthermore, the Public Staff believes that given the
magnitude of the costs involved in the current proceeding, continued
deferral has been reasonable. Therefore, the Public Staff has no

objection to the deferral of expenditures made during the Deferral

Period.

Q. WHAT IS THE EFFECTIVE RESULT OF THE COMPANY'S

APPROACH?
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A. The effective result of the Company's approach is to replace, for

ratemaking purposes, the ARO approach required by the FASB for
financial accounting purposes with the Company's proposed
approach of deferring actual cash expenditures and then recovering
them through amortization. On the Company’s books, the regulatory
asset and liability entries effectuating its approach take the form of
overlaying the financial accounting entries; however, their effect,
when added to the financial accounting entries, is to replace, for
jurisdictional accounting and ratemaking purposes, the FASB's
financial accounting approach with the accounting approach that has
been previously approved by the Commission and that is proposed
by the Company for purposes of this proceeding (and which is guided

by the Commission’s specific directives regarding cost recovery).

PUBLIC STAFF RECOMMENDED ADJUSTMENTS

Q. IN GENERAL, WHAT ADJUSTMENTS HAVE YOU MADE TO THE

COMPANY’S COSTS OF COAL ASH MANAGEMENT?

A I have made the following adjustments:

1. Calculation of the return between July 1, 2016, and June 30,
2019, using annual compounding, rather than monthly

compounding;
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2. Amortization of the balance of deferred coal ash expenditures
as of June 30, 2019, over a 19-year period, rather than the 3-

year period proposed by the Company; and

3. Reversal of the Company's inclusion of the unamortized
balance of coal ash expenditures in rate base. This reversal,
in conjunction with the 19-year amortization period, produces
an equitable and reasonable sharing of the burden of coal ash
expenditures between the Company's ratepayers and its

shareholiders.

RETURN COMPOUNDING ADJUSTMENT

PLEASE EXPLAIN YOUR ADJUSTMENT TO THE
COMPOUNDING OF THE RETURN ON DEFERRED CCR COSTS.
The Company has included a return on the accumulated
expenditures made during the Deferral Period in the calculation of
total deferred costs to be amortized, using the weighted overall rate
of return approved by the Commission in Sub 532. This overall
return has been appropriately adjusted to a net-of-tax level using the
combined income tax rate utilized elsewhere in this proceeding
(which incorporates both the weighted state income tax rate and the
21% federal rate). However, the Company has employed monthly

compounding in the calculation, instead of annual compounding.

OFFICIAL CORY
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The use of monthly compounding produces an annual dollar return
amount that is greater than the amount that would be produced by
simply multiplying any given principal amount outstanding for a year
by the annual rate of return; thus, in my opinion the annual dollar
return in the Company’s caiculation Es overstated.? | have instead
utilized the method approved by the Commission in the recent
general rate cases of Duke Energy Carolinas, LLC (DEC) and Duke
Energy Progress, LLC (DEP) (Docket Nos. E-7, Sub 1146 and E-2,
qu 1142, respectively), which utilized annual, instead of monthly,
compounding. Using this approach prevents the dollar return for

each year from being overstated.

EQUITABLE SHARING ADJUSTMENT MADE TO
AMORTIZATION EXPENSE AND RATE BASE

Q. PLEASE EXPLAIN YOUR ADJUSTMENTS TO AMORTIZE THE

DEFERRED BALANCE OF JULY 2016 THROUGH JUNE 2019
CCR COSTS OVER 19 YEARS, AND TO REVERSE THE

2 As an example, if one were to assume that the target annual rate of return was
12.00%, under annual compounding the amount of return accrued for the first year on a
$100 investment would be $12.00 ($100 x 1.00% x 12 months), exactly the target annual
return, and the balance at the end of the first year would be $112.00. The interest for the
second year would be based on that $112.00, and so forth. However, under monthly
compounding, the interest accrued for the year would be calculated by the formula [($100
x 1.0112) - $100], and the balance at the end of the first year would be $112.68. The dollar
return of $12.68 would be greater than what would be appropriate given the annual target
of 12.00%.

TESTIMONY OF MICHAEL C. MANESS Page 12
PUBLIC STAFF — NORTH CAROLINA UTILITIES COMMISSION
DOCKET NO. E-22, SUB 562

OFFICIAL COPY

Aug 23 2019



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

o~

= 0218 ,

COMPANY’S INCLUSION OF THE UNAMORTIZED COSTS IN
RATE BASE.

The Company has recommended that the costs of coal ash
management be amortized over three years for ratemaking purposes
in this proceeding. In my opinion, that is simply too short an
amortization period for costs of the magnitude and nature of these.
Instead, the Public Staff has been guided in its choice of amortization
period for these costs in this proceeding by its belief that it is most
reasonable and appropriate for these CCR costs to be shared

equitably between the ratepayers and the Company’s shareholders.

WHY DOES THE PUBLIC STAFF BELIEVE THAT THE CCR
COSTS ACCUMULATED DURING THE DEFERRAL PERIOD
SHOULD BE EQUITABLY SHARED BETWEEN THE
RATEPAYERS AND SHAREHOLDERS?

There are two general reasons why the equitable sharing of DENC's
Deferral Period CCR costs is reasonable and appropriate for
ratemaking purposes. First, Public Staff witness Lucas is testifying
in this proceeding that the Company had a duty to avoid
contamination of surface waters and groundwater, and that overall it
both created the risk of environmental contamination related to its
coal ash disposal and originally engaged in coal ash disposal

practices that led to actual contamination. Furthermore, he testifies
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that DENC’s original disposal practices pose an ongoing
contamination risk that requires expensive remediation without any
additional electric service benefit to its ratepayers. However, Mr.
Lucas also testifies that it is very difficult at this date to determine
which specific Company actions might have been imprudent or
unreasonable, or to quantify the remediation costs for such actions,
particularly in light of the incomplete records of the Company.
Therefore, he is of the opinion that some degree of equitable sharing

is appropriate in this circumstance.

Second, there is a history of approval for sharing of extremely large
costs that do not result in any new generation of electricity for
customers. Such sharing between ratepayers and shareholders has
been approved for costs of abandoned nuclear construction and in
at least one case for environmental cleanup of manufactured gas
plant facilities. Even if the reasons for equitable sharing set forth by
Mr. Lucas were not present, the Public Staff still believes that some
level of sharing, comparable to that previously used for
abandonment losses on cancelled nuclear generation facilities,

would be appropriate and reasonable for DENC’s CCR costs.

Q. IS THE TYPE OF EQUITABLE SHARING YOU AND MR. LUCAS
DESCRIBE APPROPRIATE EVEN FOR COSTS FOR WHICH
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THERE HAVE BEEN NO SPECIFIC IMPRUDENCE OR
UNREASONABLENESS FINDINGS?

Yes. Whether or not some specific disallowances of imprudently
incurred or otherwise unreasonable costs are made in a specific
case, it is still appropriate to consider whether equitable sharing is
appropriate for the remainder of a particular body of costs not
specifically found to be imprudent or unreasonable. Accordingly, the
lack of any finding of specific imprudence or unreasonableness does
not invalidate consideration of whether or not a sharing adjustment
is appropriate and reasonable. There may well be reasons, such as
the ones discussed in this testimony, that make equitable sharing

appropriate and reasonable independent of prudence conclusions.

WHY DO YOU BELIEVE THAT THE MAGNITUDE AND GENERAL
NATURE OF THE CCR COSTS PRESENTED FOR
AMORTIZATION IN THIS PROCEEDING MAKES IT
APPROPRIATE TO IMPLEMENT EQUITABLE SHARING?

First, the total amount of costs incurred during the Deferral Period
($376,693,000, on a system basis) is quite large. The N.C. retail
amount presented for amortization ($21,841,000, including the return
adjusted as recommended earlier in my testimony) amounts to an
average of approximately $179 per N.C. retail customer, using the

121,777 customers utilized by Public Staff witness Johnson in her

§
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customer growth expense adjustment. Requiring the N.C. retail
customers to bear the cost of a three-year amortization period for
these costs would burden them to the tune of almost $60 per year,
on average, even before considering the impact of including the
unamortized amount in rate base. (In fact, even without the removal
of the unamortized amount from rate base that enables an equitable
sharing adjustment, | believe that a three-year amortization period
would be much too short for an expense of this magnitude.) Second,
it must be remembered that DENC will be incurring significant
additional costs in the future; in fact, the Company testified to the
Virginia legislature in December 2018 that compliance with SB 1355
(or the CCR Excavation Act), which applies to sites in the
Chesapeake area, may cost between $2.4 billion and $5.7 billion.?
Therefore, the costs of approximately $461 million incurred before
and during the Deferral Period do not come close to the total CCR
costs the Company expected to incur as of the end of 2018. Third,
much like the sharings that have been approved by the Commission
with regard to plant abandonments over the years, the incurrence of
these costs will not provide any benefits to customers in terms of

additional electric service or improvements in service. Fourth, unlike

3 Available at

bB59589609b¢.htmi (last visited August 23, 2019).
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some situations in recent years in which plants have been retired
early due to economic reasons, the incurrence of CCR costs has not
been the result of an economic analysis that pointed toward an action
that would be economically advantageous to ratepayers. Instead,
the incurrence of CCR costs has been the result of actions needed
to comply with laws and regulations, actions that, as testified to by
witness Lucas, resulted at least in part from risks of contamination
created by DENC and actual contamination resulting from DENC's
own original disposal procedures. Finally, the Commission has
implemented equitable sharing in several past circumstances
involving incurred costs that did not provide any future benefits to

retail customers, as is further discussed later in my testimony.

HOW DOES THE PUBLIC STAFF ACHIEVE AN EQUITABLE
SHARING OF COSTS SUCH AS CCR COSTS?

The first step in achieving an equitable sharing in a situation such as
this is to exclude the unamortized amount of the deferred expenses
from rate base. As a result of taking this step, the Company will not
be allowed to earn a return from the ratepayers on the unamortized
balance while the deferred costs are being amortized. The second
step is to choose an amortization period that will result in a

reasonable and appropriate sharing of the costs.
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IS EXCLUDING DEFERRED EXPENSES OR LOSSES FROM
RATE BASE LEGAL UNDER THE NORTH CAROLINA GENERAL
STATUTES?

Yes, according to advice of Public Staff counsel. Pursuant to N.C.
Gen. Stat. § 62-133(b)(1), the only costs that the Commission is
required to include in rate base are (1) the “reasonable original cost
of the public utility’s property used and useful, or to be used and
useful within a reasonable time after the test period . . . ,” and (2) in
some circumstances, the costs of construction work in progress. |
am advised by counsel that beyond those requirements, what is and
what is not allowed in rate base is within the legal discretion of the
Commission to decide, as long as the rates set thereby are fair and
reasonable to both the utility and the consumers. Moreover, N.C.
Gen. Stat. § 62-133(d) requires the Commission to “consider all other
material facts of record that will enable it to determine what are
reasonable and just rates.” According to counsel, N.C. Gen. Stat. §
62-133(d) operates separately from N.C. Gen. Stat. § 62-133(b), and
provides the Commission with discretion to authorize equitable
sharing of utility costs, where appropriate to achieve reasonable and

just rates.

The Commission has taken this approach several times in past

cases, most often in the cases of nuclear and coal plants abandoned
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~

prior to commencing commercial operation, including, specifically for
DENC, the abandonment losses related to Surry Unit 3, Surry Unit
4, North Anna Unit 3, and North Anna Unit 4. In DENC’'s 1983
general rate case, Docket No. E-22, Sub 273, the Commission
outlined its policy regarding the treatment of plant abandonment

losses:

The proper rate-making treatment of abandonment
losses related to electric generating plants has been
before the Commission in several cases and will
continue to arise in future cases. The Commission has,
therefore, undertaken to re-examine this important
issue in order to develop a more consistent and
equitable approach to it. The Commission's ultimate
responsibility with respect to ratemaking is to fix rates
for the service provided which are fair and reasonable
both to the utility and to the consumer. G.S. 62-133(a);
State ex rel. Utilities Commission v. Morgan, 277 N.C.
255, 177 S.E. 2d 405 (1970); State ex rel. Utilities
Commission v. Area Development, Inc., 257 N.C. 560,
126 S.E. 2d 325 (1962).

Although the parties to this proceeding may disagree
as to the proper amortization period to be utilized with
regard to plant abandonment losses, they generally
agree that Vepco should be allowed to recover the
prudently invested cost of its abandonment losses
through amortization over some period of time. The
Commission, based upon the evidence presented,
must determine what is a fair amortization period in
order to fairly allocate the loss between the utility and
the consumer. Thus, the Commission finds no
appropriate basis for requiring an amortization period
greater than 10 years for North Anna Unit 3. This
Commission in Docket No. E-22, Sub 224, approved a
10-year amortization of Surry Units 3 and 4; in Docket
E-22, Sub 257, the Commission continued the 10-year
write-off of Surry Units 3 and 4 and approved the write-
off of North Anna Unit 4 over a 10-year period; in
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1 Docket No. E-22, Sub 265, the Commission continued

2 to allow Vepco a 10-year write-off for all three of said

3 units. This Commission has consistently used a write-

4 off period of 10 or fewer years for all major plant

5 cancellations.

6

7 Based upon a careful consideration of the evidence of

8 record in this case, the Commission finds and

9 concludes that a 10-year period is a reasonable period
10 and should be used for the amortization of the North
11 Anna Unit 3 cancellation costs. Furthermore, the
12 Commission concludes that amortization of the losses
13 resulting from Vepco's cancellation of its Surry Units 3
14 and 4 and North Anna Unit 4 should be continued over
15 10 years as previously ordered by the Commission.
16 Utilization of a 10-year amortization period is proper
17 and fair in this proceeding for the reason that such an
18 amortization period, particularly when considered in
19 conjunction with the Commission’s decision as
20 subsequently discussed, to allow Vepco no return on
21 the unamortized balance, will serve to more reasonably
22 and equitably share the burden of such plant
23 cancellations between the Company's shareholders
24 and its present and future ratepayers. '
25
26 " Pursuant to the Commission’s reexamination-of the
27 proper rate-making treatment of abandonment losses,
28 the Commission has determined that it is neither fair
29 nor reasonable to include any portion of the
30 unamortized balance of such investments in rate base
31 and, furthermore, that no adjustment should be allowed
32 which would in fact have the effect of allowing the
33 Company to earn a return on the unamortized balance.
34 The Commission has concluded that this treatment
35 provides the most equitable allocation of the loss
36 between the utility and the consumer.
37 Seventy-Third Report of the North Carolina Utilities Commission, pp

38 354-55.
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The policy of exclusion from rate base was applied consistently from
1983 forward during the rash of nuclear plant cancellations by the

large electric utilities of this State.

This specific issue has also come before the North Carolina courts.
While | am not an attorney, it is my understanding that equitable
sharing of prudently incurred utility costs has been ruled to be lawful
in past cases. A memorandum from Public Staff counsel addressed
this question in the last Duke Energy Carolinas rate case, Docket No.
E-7, Sub 1146. That memorandum was attached to my testimony in
that docket as Appendix B, and was allowed by the Commission
since it was the foundation underlying my recommendation on
equitable sharing. Any recommendation the Public Staff makes on

equitable sharing will depend on the facts and circumstances of each

case, but the legal foundation is the same. Therefore, in response

to this question | incorporate by reference the memorandum labeled

as Appendix B to my testimony in Docket No. E-7, Sub 1146.

As discussed in that memorandum, in 1989 the North Carolina
Supreme Court affirmed the Commission’s decision that reasonable
rates can include a sharing between ratepayers and investors with

regard to plant cancellation costs. In State ex rel. Utilities Com. v.

Thornburg, 325 N.C. 463 (1989), the Attorney General had sought

exclusion of all abandonment costs related to the Harris Nuclear
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However, the Commission allowed amortization

[The Commission's order does not err as a matter of
law in authorizing CP&L to continue to recover a
portion of the cancellation costs of the abandoned
Harris Plant as operating expenses through
amortization. The Commission's determination was
supported by several findings and conclusions. First,
the Commission found that although "[t]his case must
of course be decided on the basis of North Carolina
statutes" the "majority of courts and commissions that
have dealt with this issue have allowed ratemaking
treatment of abandonment losses, usually as operating
expenses.” Second, the Commission concluded "“that
a liberal interpretation of the operating expense
element of ratemaking so as to include the Harris
abandonment losses is appropriate herein.” Last, the
Commission found further support for its conclusion
was provided by N.C.G.S. § 62-133(d), which allows
the Commission to consider all material facts in the
record in determining rates.

Last, we disagree with the Attorney General's
contention "that strong policy considerations support
the disallowance of [cancellation] expenses.” We note
that jurisdictions have generally dealt with the
allocation of cancelled plant costs in one of the
following three ways:

(1) recovery of all of the costs from ratepayers, by
allowing amortization of the investment plus a return on
the unamortized balance;

(2) reco\/ery of all costs from shareholders through a
total disallowance of recovery in rates, instead
requiring the utility to write off the entire amount ina
single year; or

(3) recovery from ratepayers and shareholders through
amortization of costs in rates over a period of years,
with no return on the unamortized balance.

o s s A

of the

abandonment costs, with no return on the unamortized balance. The

Court ruled that the Commission was acting within its discretion:
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Strong policy considerations support the
Commission and commentators who have concluded
that method three is the best of the three alternatives
in that it promotes "an equitable sharing of the loss
between ratepayers and the utility stockholders.”

On this record, the Commission's continued use of
method three is within the Commission's discretion,
and this Court will not disturb that decision.

Similarly, an equitable sharing of costs was approved in the
Commission’s October 7, 1994, Order Granting a Partial Rate
Increase in Docket No. G-5, Sub 327 (1994 Order). In that case,
Public Service Company of North Carolina (PSNC) owned several
sites that were previously operated as manufactured gas plants
(MGPs). The MGPs had ceased operations in the early 1950s. At
the time of the rate case, the MGP sites were the subject of
“investigations under environmental laws.” 1994 Order at 6. Inits
Order, the Commission concluded that deferral and amortization of
MGP clean-up costs in a general rate case, rather than through a
tracker, would result in more stable rates than otherwise.
Furthermore, the Commission concluded that the unamortized
balance of MGP costs should not be included in rate base, resulting
in a sharing of clean-up costs between ratepayers and shareholders
that would provide PSNC with motivation to minimize its costs or

seek contributions from others.
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ARE THE CCR COSTS THAT DENC IS SEEKING TO RECOVER
IN THIS CASE “USED AND USEFUL,” THUS IMPLYING THAT
THEY MUST BE INCLUDED IN RATE BASE?

No. In North Carolina utility regulation, the term “used and useful’
only applies to the public utility's property (including true working
capital, as discussed below), not the expenses it incurs in the
operation, maintenance, or disposal of that property. Some might
claim that since the costs deferred for coal ash clean-up are
associated with property that is or once was used and useful, the
costs themselves should be considered “‘used and useful,” and
therefore should be included in rate base, to the extent they remain
unamortized, pursuant to N.C. Gen. Stat. § 62-1 33(b)(1). In my
opinion as a regulatory accountant, and in the opinion of Public Staff
counsel, this argument is incorrect and is an inappropriate
application of the term “used and useful.” It is appropriate to state
that the actual costs capitalized by a utility as the costs of used and
useful property itself may be included in rate base and thereby earn
a return, as long as those costs are reasonable and prudently
incurred, and are intended to provide utility service in the present or
in the future: however, the expenses of operating and maintaining
that property in the present or in the future do not get capitalized as
part of the cost of the property. Instead, they are allowed to be

recovered from the ratepayers on an ongoing basis as operating
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expenses, if they themselves are determined by the Commission to
be reasonable and prudently incurred. This recovery is provided for
under N.C. Gen. Stat. § 62-133(b)(3), an entirely different portion of
the statute. If, however, there are expenses that were incurred in the
past, but for some reason the Commission decides that they can be
deferred for recovery in the future, the Commission can approve a
regulatory asset to capture such expenses, and even provide for a
return on them due to the deferral of their recovery (by including them
in rate base or otherwise providing for carrying costs). This treatment
is within the discretion of the Commission, but it does not transform
the Commission-created regulatory asset into capitalized property
cost, such as the cost of a generating plant. The two types of costs
are fundamentally different from one another; one is ;he actual cost
of property intended to provide service in the present or future; the
other is a past expense deferred for future recovery. The first, if
reasonable and prudently incurred, may be required to be included

in rate base; the second carries no such requirement.

Q. IN WHICH CATEGORY DO THE DEFERRED COSTS PROPOSED

IN THIS CASE BY DEC FOR AMORTIZATION FALL?

A. | believe that the costs should fall into the category of a deferred

expense for the following reasons:
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In data responses to the Public Staff, the Company has stated
that the vast majority of the CCR expenditures made from
January 2015 through June 2019 would be charged to
expense if the FASB and FERC USOA ARO accounting

requirements did not exist.

Even for those items that might be capitalized costs of
property in the absence of the FASB and FERC USOA ARO
accounting requirements, the Company has itself chosen to
request a regulatory accounting and ratemaking method that
does not explicitly account for any coal ash compliance costs,
either in the past or in the future, as the capitalized costs of
property, but instead accounts for them as expenses, with a
proposed regulatory asset intended to provide for the
recovery of expenses incurred in the past. Although the
Company could have chosen to propose following a different
method, whereby it might specifically identify capital costs
separately and include them in rate base, depreciating them
over their useful lives, while accounting for other expenses on
an ongoing basis, it did not. Instead, the Company has
proposed to utilize an accounting and ratemaking model that
accounts for and recovers the coal ash cleanup costs as

expenses on an as-spent basis, without specific identification

4 Cal

[
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of, or accounting for, any costs as plant in service or other

property.

DOES THE FACT THAT THE COMPANY HAS CLASSIFIED THE
PROPOSED CCR DEFERRED COST BALANCE IN ITS FILING AS
“WORKING CAPITAL” MEAN THAT THE REGULATORY ASSET
MUST BE INCLUDED IN RATE BASE?

No, it does not, because in my opinion, this classification is just a
matter of convenience. True working capital is the investment made
in materials and supplies, cash, and other similar items to finance
and provide for the Company’'s present and future operations; in
other words, to “do the work” of providing ongoing utility service. The
proposed deferred coal ash compliance costs are expenses incurred
in the past that the Company proposes to recover in the future; they
have nothing to do with the Company’s forward-looking obligation to
provide utility service. Normally, it does no harm for the Company to
group many disparate items under the heading of working capital;
however, one should not mistake the nominal inclusion of the
proposed coal ash cost deferred costs in this group for actual

evidence that such costs are in fact “working capital.”

The late Charles F. Phillips, Jr., Ph.D., former Professor of
Economics at Washington and Lee University, described working

capital in this manner:
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Working capital — the funds representing necessary
investment in materials and supplies, and the cash
required to meet current obligations and to maintain
minimum bank balances - is included in the rate base
so that investors are compensated for capital they have
supplied to a utility.

Charles F. Phillips, Jr., The Regulation of Public Utilities, Third
Edition (1993), p 348.

It is very important to note that the items of working capital described
by Dr. Phillips — materials and supplies, minimum cash balances, and
the cash necessary to meet current obligations (which is typically
determined for large utilities through the use of a lead-lag study) -
are all focused on doing the current and future work of the utility,
unlike deferred CCR costs, which are expenditures made in the past
that the Commission, if it approves the Company’s amortization
. expense proposal, would allow the utility recover in the future. Thus,
no matter how it is categorized on paper by a utility filing a general
rate case, the CCR deferred costs neither enable or facilitate the
provision of current or future utility service, and cannot be classified

in substance as “working capital.”

Q. PLEASE DESCRIBE HOW THE SECOND STEP YOU

DESCRIBED PREVIOUSLY, THE CHOICE OF AN
AMORTIZATION PERIOD, CAN BE USED TO ACHIEVE A
SHARING OF COSTS BETWEEN THE UTILITY AND ITS

RATEPAYERS.
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Once it has been determined that the unamortized balance of the
coal ash costs will not be included in rate base (i.e., there will be no
return or carrying cost on the unamortized balance once amortization
begins), the ability of the utility to recover those costs ata 100% level
becomes entirely dependent upon the speed at which recovery can
be achieved. The utility has already spent the money represented
by the deferred costs in question; therefore, it will be required to
borrow money or use equity to finance the spent costs until it can
recover them from the ratepayers. If the utility was able to recover
the total cost immediately, it would recover all of the costs at a 100%
level: however, the ratepayers would also lose all of the time value
of money that could be provided to them by a reasonable
amortization period. Another way to look at this is that in that
immediate recovery circumstance, the utility recovers 100% of the
present value of the deferred costs at the time of deferral, and the
ratepayers bear 100% of that cost. However, as the delay in utility
recovery (i.e., the amortization  period) increases, the utility's
financing costs increase, and the burden of the loss of the time value
of money on the ratepayers decreases. The utility recovers a lesser
amount and lesser percentage of the present value of the underlying
cost, and thus the ratepayers bear less of the burden. Considering
the magnitude and inherent nature of the CCR costs themselves, as

well as the issues articulated by Public Staff witness Lucas, it is
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inappropriate to ask ratepayers to bear 100% of the risk or fund a

return to shareholders on these expenses.

Q. WHAT AMORTIZATION PERIOD DOES THE PUBLIC STAFF

RECOMMEND IN THIS CASE FOR THE COMPANY’S COAL ASH

COSTS AS ADJUSTED BY THE PUBLIC STAFF?

A. As shown on Maness Exhibit I, Schedule 1, the Public Staff

recommends an amortization period of 19 years beginning on the

date the rates approved in this proceeding become effective.

Q. WHAT SHARING PERCENTAGE DOES A 19-YEAR

AMORTIZATION PERIOD PRODUCE?

A. At the net-of-tax overall rate of return recommended by the Public

Staff, a 19-year amortization period results in the ratepayers bearing
approximately 60% of the present value of the Deferral Period
deferred costs at November 1, 2019 (with a return accrued to that
point).* The Public Staff believes that an equitable sharing of the
coal ash costs incurred in the Deferral Period is reasonable and
appropriate for the reasons discussed above. The specific sharing
ratio of 60% of the costs to be borne by ratepayers, and 40% of the

costs to be bormne by shareholders, is a qualitative judgment. The

4 If the Commission were to approve a rate of return different from that
recommended by the Public Staff, the amortization period necessary to achieve a 60%-
40% sharing would possibly change. A lower rate of return would tend to produce a higher
ratepayer burden; a higher rate of return would produce a lower ratepayer burden.
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large magnitude of costs that do not contribute to additional electric
service is part of the judgment; another part is the available evidence
on the extent of DENC’s culpability for coal ash environmental
contamination, which differs from the evidence in the most recent

DEC and DEP rate cases.

WHY DO YOU BELIEVE THAT AN AMORTIZATION PERIOD
THAT ASSIGNS 40% OF THE COST BURDEN TO
SHAREHOLDERS, AS OPPOSED TO THE 50% SHAREHOLDER
BURDEN THAT THE PUBLIC STAFF RECOMMENDED IN THE
RECENT DEC AND DEP GENERAL RATE CASES, IS
APPROPRIATE IN THIS CASE?

Public Staff witness Lucas testifies that he believes that the
culpability of DENC, at least as known at the present time, is less
than that of DEC and DEP. Therefore, the Public Staff is
recommending that in this proceeding DENC's shareholders be
assigned a smaller proportional share of the Company’s CCR costs
(40%) than the Public Staff recommended in the case of DEC and
DEP. However, Mr. Lucas notes that the Public Staff's opinion may
change in the future, for costs incurred in future proceedings, when
more data is available. Overall, the Public Staffs 60%-40%
recommendation in this case is being made for the reasons Mr.

Lucas and | set forth in our testimonies.
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Q. IS IT ACCURATE TO SAY THAT YOU INDICATED IN THE DEP
HEARING IN DOCKET NO. E-2, SUB 1142 THAT EVEN IF NO
IMPRUDENCE HAD OCCURRED, THE PUBLIC STAFF WOULD

LIKELY STILL RECOMMEND A 50-50 SHARING OF COSTS?

A. No, it is not accurate to say that about my testimony in the DEP case.

My testimony was as follows:

. as | said, even if you left out specific acts or
omissions of the Company and assumed everything
was prudent, aboveboard, it's still likely that we would
recommend a sharing of the cost between the
ratepayers and the shareholders.

E-2, Sub 1142, T. Vol. 19, p 61.

My position in the DEP and DEC cases, and the present DENC case,
has consistently been that culpability for coal ash environmental
contamination is one, but not the only, factor relevant to

determination of appropriate cost sharing percentages.

Q. IF THE PUBLIC STAFF BELIEVED THAT DENC WAS NOT

CULPABLE AT ALL WITH REGARD TO ITS CCR COSTS,
WOULD THE PUBLIC STAFF RECOMMEND A SHAREHOLDER

ASSIGNMENT OF 0%?

A. Most likely not. There have been past abandonment cases where

the Public Staff found no culpability on the part of the utility, yet still
recommended (and the Commission approved) a sharing of costs

(typically in the neighborhood of 30% assignment to the
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shareholders). Therefore, it is most likely that even in the absence
of culpability, the Public Staff would recommend a sharing of some
type due to the magnitude and/or the nature of the costs involved.
This fact also contributes to the Public Staff's recommendation of a
40% stockholder responsibility, in that 40% reflects some degree of
culpability, and thus a higher stockholder cost responsibility, than the
Public Staff likely would have recommended in the absence of that

culpability.

IN THE SUB 532 GENERAL RATE CASE, THE PUBLIC STAFF
AGREED TO AN AMORTIZATION PERIOD OF FIVE YEARS FOR
COAL ASH COSTS, WITH THE UNAMORTIZED BALANCE
INCLUDED IN RATE BASE. WHY ARE YOU RECOMMENDING
SUCH A DIFFERENT TREATMENT IN THIS CASE?

One of the reasons for the different recommendation is sheer
magnitude. In the Sub 532 case, the total paid-to-date system costs
in question were only approximately 22% of the total Deferral Period
system costs at issue in this case. Additionally, at that point in time,
there was almost no evidence in the record of environmental
problems related to DENC'’s coal ash facilities. As discussed by

Public Staff witness Lucas, that is clearly not the case in this
proceeding. | would also like to point out that the stipulation filed by

the Company and the Public Staff in that proceeding stated that
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‘[nJotwithstanding this agreement, the Stipulating Parties further
agree that the appropriate amortization period for future CCR
expenditures shall be determined on a case-by-case basis.” The
Sub 532 case does not serve as precedent for regulatory accounting

recommendations.

Q. DOES THIS CONCLUDE YOUR TESTIMONY?

Yes, it does.
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APPENDIX A
PAGE 1 OF 3

QUALIFICATIONS AND EXPERIENCE
MICHAEL C. MANESS

| am a graduate of the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill with a
Bachelor of Science degree in Business Administration with Accounting. | am a
Certified Public Accountant and a member of both the North Carolina Association
of Certified Public Accountants and the American Institute of Certified Public

Accountants.

As Director of the Accounting Division of the Public Staff, | am responsible
for the performance, supervision, and management of the following activities: (1)
the examination and analysis of testimony, exhibits, books and records, and other
data presented by utilities and other parties under the jurisdiction of the
Commission or involved in Commission proceedings; and (2) the preparation and
presentation to the Commission of testimony, exhibits, and other documents in

those proceedings. | have been employed by the Public Staff since July 12, 1982.

Since joining the Public Staff, | have filed testimony or affidavits in a number
of general, fuel, and demand-side management/energy efficiency rate cases of the

utilities currently organized as Duke Energy Carolinas, LLC, Duke Energy
Progress, LLC., and Virginia Electric and Power Company (Dominion Energy North

Carolina) as well as in several water and sewer general rate cases.
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| have also filed testimony or affidavits in other proceedings, including
applications for certificates of public convenience and necessity for the
construction of generating facilities, applications for approval of self-generation
deferral rates, applications for approval of cost and incentive recovery mechanisms
for electric utility demand-sidg management and energy efficiency (DSM/EE)
efforts, and applications for approval of cost and incentive recovery pursuant to

those mechanisms.

| have also been involved in several other matters that have come before
this Commission, including the investigation undertaken by the Public Staff into the
operations of the Brunswick Nuclear Plant as part of the 1993 Carolina Power &
Light Company fuel rate case (Docket No. E-2, Sub 644), the Public Staff's
investigation of Duke Power's relationship with its affiliates (Docket No. E-7, Sub
557), and several applications for business combinations involving electric utilities
regulated by this Commission. Additionally, | was responsible for performing an
examination of Carolina Power & Light Company’s accounting for the cost of Harris
Unit 1 in conjunction with the prudence audit performed by the Public Staff and its

consultants in 1986 and 1987.

| have had supervisory or management responsibility over the Electric

Section of the Accounting Division since 1986, and also was assigned
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APPENDIX A
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management duties over the Water Section of the Accounting Division during the
2009-2012 time frame. | was promoted to Director of the Accounting Division in

late December 2016.
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NCUC E-22, Sub 562 and E-22, Sub 566 - Val. é Session Date: 9/24/2019

Page 243

Q. And did you cause five pages of supplemental
testimony to be filed in this proceeding?
A. (Michael Maness) Yes.

MS. CUMMINGS: Chair Mitchell, I request
that the supplemental testimony also be moved into the
record.

CHAIR MITCHELL: The motion is allowed.

(Maness Supplemental Exhibit 1 was premarked

for identification.)

(Whereupon, the prefiled supplemental

testimony of Michael C. Maness was copied

into the record as if given orally from the

stand.)

(919) 556-3961
Noteworthy Reporting Services, LLC www.noteworthyreporting.com
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PLEASE STATE YOUR NAME, BUSINESS ADDRESS, AND
PRESENT POSITION.

My name is Michael C. Maness. My business address is 430 North
Salisbury Street, Dobbs Building, Raleigh, North Carolina. | am the
Director of the Accounting Division of the Public Staff — North

Carolina Utilities Commission (Public Staff).

DID YOU FILE DIRECT TESTIMONY ON AUGUST 23, 2019 IN
THIS PROCEEDING?

Yes.

WHAT IS THE PURPOSE OF YOUR SUPPLEMENTAL
TESTIMONY IN THIS PROCEEDING?

The purpose of my supplemental testimony is to present a revision
to the ratemaking adjustments that | am recommending for the costs
of Dominion Energy North Carolina’s (DENC or the Company) CCR
activities. | have provided my revised adjustments to Piublic Staff
witness Sonja R. Johnson for inclusion in her Settlement Exhibit 1,
in which she calculates the revised overall increase in the Company’s
r'evenue requirement recommended by the Public Staff in
accordance with the Agreement and Stipulation of Partial Settlement

(Stipulation) filed in this proceeding between DENC and the Public
Staff.
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WHAT REVISION ARE YOU MAKING TO YOUR RECOMMENDED
ADJUSTMENTS IN THE AREA OF CCR COSTS?

My revision applies solely to my recommended adjustment to the
amortization expense for deferred CCR costs. | am recommending
a reduction in the amortization period for deferred CCR costs from

19 years to 18 years.

WHY HAVE YOU REDUCED THE AMORTIZATION PERIOD TO 48
YEARS?

As reflected in the Stipulation, the Public Staff and DENC have
agreed to a weighted overall rate of return of 7.20% for purposes of
setting rates in this proceeding. In my initial direct testimony, | state
that the Public Staff believes that a sharing rate of 60% to ratepayers
and 40% to shareholders for CCR costs is most reasonable and
appropriate. The overall rate of return, net of income taxes, affects
the number of years of amortization needed to achieve this sharing.
Because of the increase in the rate of return from that initially
recommended by the Public Staff to the 7.20% agreed to in the
Stipulation, the amortization period necessary to achieve an

approximate 60%-40% sharing has decreased to 18 years.
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Q. YOU STATE THAT THE 60%40% SHARING IS

“APPROXIMATE.” WHY IS IT NOT EXACT?

A. | have calculated the recommended amortization period in whole

years. An amortization period of 18 years produces a ratepayer
sharing portion of 59.212%, which is the closest to the 60.000%
target that can be arrived at using the stipulated rate of return and

whole years without the ratepayer portion exceeding that target.

Q. WHAT IS THE IMPACT OF YOUR REVISION ON YOUR

RECOMMENDED AMORTIZATION EXPENSE?

A. Reflection of the revision results in an increase in the recommended

North Carolina retail amortization expense from $1,150,000 to
$1,213,000, and thus a reduction in our recommended adjustment
from $(6,153,000) to $(6,090,000). My revised adjustment is set
forth on Maness Supplemental Exhibit |, Schedule 1, attached to this

testimony.

Q. DOES THE |INCREASE IN YOUR RECOMMENDED

AMORTIZATION EXPENSE AFFECT RATE BASE?

A. No. The Public Staff continues to recommend that deferred CCR

costs be excluded from rate base in their entirety, in order to achieve
an equitable sharing of those costs between the ratepayers and the

shareholders.
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Q. DOES THIS CONCLUDE YOUR SUPPLEMENTAL TESTIMONY?

A. Yes, it does.

SUPPLEMENTAL TESTIMONY OF MICHAEL C. MANESS Page 5
PUBLIC STAFF —~ NORTH CAROLINA UTILITIES COMMISSION
DOCKET NO. E-22, SUBS 562 AND 566



B~ W N

(%1}

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

25

NCUC E-22, Sub 562 and E-22, Sub 566 - Vol. 6 Session Date: 9/24/2019

Page 249

Q. Do you have a summary of your testimony and
supplemental testimony at this time?

A. (Michael Maness) Yes, I do. The purpose of my
initial testimony, prefiled on August 23rd, 2019, is to
recommend certain adjustments to the amount of amortization
expense and rate base treatment proposed by the Company for
the coal combustion residual, or CCR, expenditures that it
incurred between July 1st, 2016, and June 30th, 2019, the
Deferral Period.

My adjustments are as follows: one, calculation
of the return during the Deferral Period using annual
compounding, rather than monthly compounding; two,
amortization of the June 30th, 2019, balance of deferred CCR
expenditures over a 19-year period, rather than the
three-year period proposed by the Company; and, three,
reversal of the Company's inclusion of the unamortized
balance of CCR expenditures in rate base.

Adjustment Number 1, related to the calculation of
the interim return on CCR costs, has been accepted as
reasonable by the Company, as noted in the rebuttal
testimony of DENC Witness McLeod.

The purpose of Adjustment Numbers 2 and 3 is to
set an amortization period for deferral period CCR costs
that, one, recognizes that the Company's recommended

amortization period is too short for costs of the magnitude
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and nature of these; and, two, most importantly, when
coupled with the exclusion of the unamortized balance of the
deferred costs from rate base, will result in an equitable
sharing of the costs